AGREEMENT

between the

SYRACUSE CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

and the

SYRACUSE TEACHERS ASSOCIATION, INCORPORATED

Representing

Unit 1, Teachers and Ancillary Services

July 1, 2019 to June 30, 2024

Contents

| PREAMBLE | |
|---|----|
| ARTICLE 1-DEFINITIONS | 1 |
| ARTICLE 2-RECOGNITION | 4 |
| ARTICLE 3-SALARY SCHEDULES | 4 |
| ARTICLE 4-SALARY ADMINISTRATION | 8 |
| ARTICLE 5-LUNCH AND PLAYGROUND PROGRAM | 11 |
| ARTICLE 6-RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES | 12 |
| ARTICLE 7-CURRICULUM AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT | 17 |
| ARTICLE 8-INDUCTION PROGRAMS | 21 |
| ARTICLE 9-EMPLOYMENT | 23 |
| ARTICLE 10-ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS | 24 |
| ARTICLE 11 VACANCIES | 27 |
| ARTICLE 12-TEACHING LOAD | 28 |
| ARTICLE 13-STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES | 33 |
| ARTICLE 14-EVALUATION | 35 |
| ARTICLE 15-TEMPORARY LEAVES OF ABSENCE | 38 |
| ARTICLE 16-EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCE | 46 |

| ARTICLE 17-FREEDOM FROM NON-INSTRUCTIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES | 51 |
|--|----|
| ARTICLE 18-FRINGE BENEFITS | 52 |
| ARTICLE 19-INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPLIES, MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT | 57 |
| ARTICLE 20-BUILDING FACILITIES | 58 |
| ARTICLE 21-SUMMER SCHOOL AND ADULT EVENING SCHOOL | 59 |
| ARTICLE 22-ASSOCIATION AND BOARD RIGHTS | 61 |
| ARTICLE 23-TEACHER-ADMINISTRATOR LIAISON | 67 |
| ARTICLE 24-USE OF SCHOOL FACILITIES | 68 |
| ARTICLE 25-DUES DEDUCTION | 68 |
| ARTICLE 26-GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE | 69 |
| ARTICLE 27-MISCELLANEOUS | 74 |
| ARTICLE 28-DURATION | 76 |
| APPENDIX 1-SALARY GRIDS | 78 |
| APPENDIX 2-EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES | 89 |
| APPENDIX 3-SUMMER SCHOOL AND HOURLY RATES | 91 |
| APPENDIX 4-COACHING | 92 |
| APPENDIX 5-HEALTH INSURANCE RATES | 95 |

PREAMBLE

In order to effectuate the provisions of the Public Employees Fair Employment Act (otherwise known as the Taylor Law), to encourage and increase effective and harmonious working relationships between the Syracuse Board of Education (hereinafter referred to as the "Board") and its professional employees represented by the Syracuse Teachers Association, Incorporated (hereinafter referred to as the "Association") and to enable the professional employees to more fully participate in and contribute to the development of policies for the School District so that the cause of public education may best be served in Syracuse;

THIS AGREEMENT IS MADE AND ENTERED INTO on this 1st day of July, 2019 by and between the Board and the Association through June 30, 2024.

NON-DISCRIMINATION

"The parties to this Agreement hereby agree not to limit employment with the District or Membership in the STA to any person because of his or her actual or perceived race, color, national origin, Native American ancestry/ethnicity, creed or religion, marital status, sex, sexual orientation, age, gender identity or expression, disability, or any other legally protected category under federal, state or local law."

ARTICLE 1-DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the respective meanings set forth below.

- A. "Association" Syracuse Teachers Association, Incorporated.
- B. **"Association Labor Management Team"** a committee of not more than three (3) Association members in each school selected in a manner to be determined by the Association to represent the Association in that school.
- C. "Board of Education" or "Board" Board of Education of the Syracuse City School District
- D. **"Budget Year/School Year"** July 1 through June 30 of each year.
- E. "District" Syracuse City School District.
- F. **"Holiday"** a day specifically identified in the official school calendar on which schools are closed and staff members are not required to be present for duty, but for which they receive a normal and full day's pay.
- G. **"In-service training"** a planned program which may include, but is not necessarily limited to, training in teaching skills and techniques, curriculum orientation, human relations, etc., conducted by personnel of the District or its consultants, for which no academic credit is awarded by a college or other institution of higher learning.

- H. "Part-time Adult Program Employee" (Vocational Instructors, School Counselors, Job Developers, Remedial Instructors, Case Managers, Nurse Assistant Instructors, and Adult Education Teachers) an employee who works less than thirty-five (35) hours. Salary will be prorated by dividing the number of hours worked by thirty-five (35) hours.
- I. "Part-time Teacher" a teacher who is assigned and paid for a teaching load which constitutes less than the normal teaching duty equivalent(s).

Teaching Duty Equivalent for purposes of prorating salary shall be defined as follows:

- 1.0 = 5 teaching periods or 2.5 blocks average per day, homeroom and duty assignment
- 0.9 = 4 teaching periods or 2 blocks average per day, homeroom and duty assignment
- 0.8 = 4 teaching periods or 2 blocks average per day
- 0.7 = 3 teaching periods or 1.5 blocks average per day, duty assignment
- 0.6 = 3 teaching periods or 1.5 blocks average per day, homeroom
- 0.5 = 3 teaching periods or 1.5 blocks average per day
- 0.4 = 2 teaching periods or 1 block average per day, homeroom or duty assignment
- 0.3 = 2 teaching periods or 1 block average per day

NOTES:

- 1. Average means for a full-time teacher any combination that equals 2.5 average blocks. Examples: 3 blocks per day first semester and 2 blocks per day second semester; 2 blocks Day 1 and 3 blocks Day 2. Part-time averages will be prorated respectively.
- 2. Duty Assignment = 1 full period.
- 3. Homeroom = as determined by school.
- J. **"Preparation Period"** an assigned period for planning and preparation of materials related to the area of instruction and other professional purposes. Other professional purposes shall not be interpreted as meaning scheduling of other activities on a prolonged or regular basis.
- K. "Long term Substitute" a teacher who is employed for assignment to a regular teaching position in place of a regular teacher who is away from his/her position on a leave of absence, and specifically named as such by resolution of the Board. Provisions of this Agreement applicable to long-term substitutes are defined in Article 9E (Employment).
- L. **"Representative Assembly"** the meeting of the elected representatives of the Syracuse Teachers Association, Inc., normally held the second Wednesday of each school month.
- M. **"School Calendar"** The District and Association will jointly develop yearly school calendars that will conform to the current number of student and staff days. Staff days shall be at least, but no more than, one hundred eighty-four (184) days. Such calendar(s) will follow the established procedures for Board and Association approval.
- N. **"School Week"** Monday through Friday including evening activities and events except as otherwise excluded by this Agreement.

- O. **"Seniority"** length of continuous service within the Syracuse City School District. Length of continuous service is from the most recent date of hire in Unit 1 in the teacher's current tenure/certification area.
- P. **"Summer School Calendar"** a school calendar covering the period of the summer session.
- Q. "Superintendent" Superintendent of Schools of the Syracuse City School District.
- R. **"Teacher"** an employee unless the context suggests or implies otherwise, in the negotiating unit, as defined in Article 2 (Recognition).

S. "Teachers' School Day":

- 1. "Elementary School" shall mean Grades K-6. "Secondary School" shall mean Grades 7-12, including those schools operating as middle schools.
- 2. From July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2022, the normal workday for all Unit 1 employees shall not exceed six (6) hours and thirty (30) minutes per day. The normal workday for adult programs (Vocational Instructors, Counselors, Job Developers, Remedial Instructors, Case Managers, Nurse Assistant Instructors, and Adult Education Teachers) shall not exceed seven (7) hours. Each such normal school day, however, shall be exclusive of a thirty (30) minute duty free lunch period.
- 3. Beginning July 1, 2022 the normal workday for all Unit 1 employees shall not exceed seven (7) hours per day. Each such normal school day, however, shall be exclusive of a thirty (30) minute duty free lunch period.
- 4. The beginning of the normal workday may vary from school to school depending upon transportation requirements such as bus schedules and/or other factors. Should unusual circumstances require a major deviation from the normal schedule, the parties will reduce their understanding to writing by means of a Letter of Understanding to be executed by both parties.
- 5. The schedule may also be varied by an individual school teaching staff in joint agreement with the principal and with the approval of the Superintendent. When a significant change in schedule is so adopted in any building, the principal shall promptly notify the Association.
- 6. The parties mutually agree that teachers' professional duties and responsibilities extend beyond any specific school day. In specifying the normal workday, it is not intended to diminish the nature or extent of such professional responsibilities including, but not limited to, curriculum development, attendance at faculty meetings, lesson planning, and assisting students in need of help, and, effective July 1, 2022, one (1) hour of Professional Development each month as guided by the CCPD.
- 7. An employee shall not be required to attend a school function if such attendance would be in violation of the employee's religious beliefs and convictions. Employees shall not be required to attend functions on non-school calendar days as defined in subsection N hereof, except for obligations arising out of responsibilities for which extra pay is authorized.
- T. "Unit" the negotiating unit, as defined in Article 2 (Recognition).

ARTICLE 2-RECOGNITION

A. Nature and Terms

- 1. The Board of Education of the Syracuse City School District, having determined the Association is supported by a majority of the employees in Unit No. 1 (Teachers and Ancillary Services) and was certified as said employees' negotiating agent on June 15, 1970, and having determined that the majority of former Unit 4 employees (Adult Vocational Programs Association) also desire the Association's continued representation, and further, the Association having requested the combination of said Units, hereby agrees to combine Unit 1 and Unit 4 and recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative of all employees in the Unit, and extends to the Association the following rights:
 - a. to exclusively represent the members in the Unit in negotiations regarding wages, hours, and terms and conditions of employment;
 - b. to represent members in the settlement of grievances;
 - c. to membership dues deduction upon presentation of signed authorization cards;
 - d. to unchallenged representation status for the duration of this Agreement with the exception that the statutory period of challenge shall be observed.
- 2. During the period of recognition hereunder, the Board agrees not to negotiate in any way with any other organization representing or attempting or seeking to represent, or claiming to represent, employees in the negotiating Unit represented by the Association.
- 3. In the event that any competing employee organization claims the right to represent the employees in said Unit, the selection of employee representative shall be determined in accordance with the New York State Public Employees Fair Employment Act ("Taylor Law").

B. No Strike Clause

The Association agrees and affirms that it does not have, and will not assert, the right to strike against the District, to assist or participate in any such strike, or to impose an obligation to conduct, assist, or participate in such a strike.

ARTICLE 3-SALARY SCHEDULES

A. <u>Salary Schedule</u>

1. With the adoption of Appendix A, all previous employees' schedules are hereby rescinded and replaced by the provisions of Appendix A.

- 2. The salaries of all employees shall be determined in accordance with Appendix A, as approved by the Board. There shall be no restriction on salary increases granted to employees as they may qualify pursuant to Appendix A.
- 3. The effective date of any and all salaries and/or increases appended to this Agreement shall be as stated thereon.

B. Experience Credit

- 1. All newly employed or re-employed members shall be granted proper salary credit according to their experience and education. Equivalent full-time credit, up to the maximum provided, will be given for prior teaching experience provided, however, that any teacher who has a break in continuous teaching service in excess of five (5) years shall be subject to having that service reviewed by the Chief Human Resources Officer. In the event full transfer credit is not awarded at the time of employment or reemployment, it shall subsequently be granted if and when tenure is achieved. In such cases, full transfer credit shall commence at the time tenure is awarded, and shall not be retroactive. Experience is interpreted to mean actual teaching and/or related experience. The Chief Human Resources Officer is authorized to grant experience credit for work experience other than teaching which, in his/her judgment, may be applied for salary purposes. Upon initial employment, a teacher shall be given salary credit(s) as deemed appropriate by the Office of Human Resources, one (1) experience credit unit for each year of credited service. The salary of the teacher shall be set at the highest level for which the teacher is qualified.
- 2. Salary credit shall be awarded in accordance with present recruiting policy for related service. In the case of vocational and technical teachers, credit shall be given for work experience acquired prior to initial employment in the District. Maximum credit for previous United States military service shall be four (4) calendar years, and not to exceed two (2) calendar years for Peace Corps, V.I.S.T.A., and National Teacher Corps.

C. <u>Data Profile</u>

Within thirty (30) days of the first day of school, the District shall issue a reminder to each employee to review his or her data profile. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to update his or her contact information in a timely fashion. A paper copy of the data profile will be provided to the employee upon request.

D. Anniversary Date

Teachers who are on an unpaid leave of absence in excess of sixty (60) working days during any school year shall have their anniversary dates recalculated to reflect actual years of credited service.

E. <u>Term of Service</u>

Annual terms of service of certificated employees in the Unit are organized on a ten (10) month basis. Any teacher appointed on a regular ten (10) month basis, whose service is extended by the Board to include service during the summer months or other summer part-time daily service, shall receive a prorated portion of the ten (10) month salary for the additional period of service.

F. Day Rate

A deduction of 1/200 of the annual salary will be made for each duty day a teacher is absent which is not covered by any leave or other excused absence, or otherwise covered by the terms of this Agreement.

G. Substitute Rate

Regular substitute teachers will be paid at the same rate and on the same basis for education and/or training, and for teaching and/or related work experience, as regularly appointed teachers. Such pay shall commence following fifteen (15) days of consecutive service in the same position and be retroactive to the first day of assignment. Appointment of regular substitute teachers shall be in accordance with the New York State Education Law.

Effective September 1, 2021, long-term and building-based substitute teachers, who are retired Unit 1 members, will be paid one hundred and ninety dollars (\$190.00) per day. Such pay shall commence following fifteen (15) days of consecutive service in the same long-term substitute position or building-based substitute location and be retroactive to the first day of the assignment.

H. <u>Part-time Employees</u>

Part-time employees shall receive prorated salary increases in accordance with applicable step movement on the basis of the accumulation of a full ten (10) months of service.

I. <u>Salary Adjustment</u>

With the exceptions noted in Article IV (Salary Administration) teachers' salary adjustments shall be increased effective at the beginning of the next payroll period following submission and approval of evidence of approved additional education. Salary adjustment increases shall be only as provided in Appendix A hereinafter contained.

J. Technical, Vocational and Occupational Teachers

Technical, vocational and occupational education teachers shall be placed on salary as follows:

- 1. Technical, vocational and occupational provisional certificate: Base Salary.
- 2. Technical, vocational and occupational permanent certificate: Base Salary plus salary credit equivalent to thirty (30) hours.
- 3. Technical, vocational and/or occupational education teachers who have attained the technical, vocational and occupational permanent certificate shall be entitled to salary credit for undergraduate or graduate level course work provided that:
 - a. Such work is required in attaining a degree; or
 - b. Is directly connected with the specific assignment.

4. Technical, vocational and occupational education teachers who do not hold a degree shall be appointed at the base salary and shall not be granted credit for course work until the provisional certificate is issued and a degree obtained. All work taken beyond the provisional certificate requirements shall be credited in six (6) hour blocks as provided in Appendix A.

K. Summer Extension

- 1. All full-time School Counselors, Special Education Liaisons and School Psychologists will be employed on a ten (10) month basis with an additional extension of twenty (20) days to be worked beyond the negotiated Unit 1 calendar. Effective July 1, 2015, STA Release Officers will be employed and paid on an eleven (11) month basis. Part-time psychologists may work, at the request of the District, the additional extension of twenty (20) days. The twenty (20) day extension is to be used for professional activities in order to provide continuity of such service to students. It is further understood that duties which by their nature must take place beyond the normal workday, but are part of the normal duties of School Counselors, Special Education Liaisons or School Psychologists, will not warrant compensatory time. All School Counselors, Special Education Liaisons and School Psychologists will be entitled to the following:
 - a. Salary credit for graduate hours earned, as set forth in Article 4.B, prior to July 1st of any school year shall be applied as of that date;
 - b. One (1) additional sick day;
 - c. The right to use any accumulated paid leaves during the eleventh (11th) month of service.
- 2. Additionally, Vocational Instructors, School Counselors, Job Developers, Remedial Instructors, Case Managers, Nurse Assistant Instructors, and Adult Education Teachers may be required to work a twenty (20) day or thirty (30) day extension depending on the program requirements. If the District requires them to work for an extension, they will also be compensated for such services by prorated salary and entitled to the above with the exception of salary credit and sick days or additional adjustment for the above item.

L. Salary Schedule Options

The following applies to salary schedule options:

- 1. All employees shall have their annual salary distributed equally over twenty (20) semi-monthly paychecks beginning on the first pay date in September and ending on the last pay date in June.
- 2. An employee may elect to withhold a portion of each payment to be paid in a separate lump sum payment on the last pay date in June. Such election must be made annually, in writing, no later than June 30th of the previous school year.
- 3. In accordance with the provisions of § 3015 of the Education Law, nothing contained in this section shall be construed to authorize payment in advance of rendering service to the District.

ARTICLE 4-SALARY ADMINISTRATION

A. <u>Credit for Experience and Preparation</u>

- 1. All training for salary credit purposes shall be supported by official transcripts from accredited colleges and universities. With the exception noted in subsection A2 below, graduate hours subsequent to the bachelor's degree shall be required for salary purposes. Graduate credits and stipends for advanced degrees must have a reasonable relationship to the teacher's responsibilities in the District, or to potential responsibilities and positions in education. In evaluating such applications, the following rules shall apply: such credits or stipends shall be reviewed by the Chief Human Resources Officer or his/her designee, and in instances when the application is denied, the teacher shall have the right to appeal to a salary review committee consisting of four members, two of which are appointed by the Superintendent and two by the Association. The decision shall be by majority vote and shall be binding on all parties. A grievance with respect to the denial of an application for salary credit shall be initiated at Stage 2 of the grievance procedure but limited to whether or not the decision to deny (or, as the case may be, the inability to approve because of a tie vote) was arbitrary and capricious and without evidentiary support.
- 2. The Chief Human Resources Officer is given discretionary authority to recommend salary credit for certain undergraduate work which, in his/her judgment, is necessary for improved competence on the job. Teachers who have a bachelor's degree are not usually given salary credit for undergraduate work. However, requests for salary credit for undergraduate work or inservice work may be approved if the courses are part of a systematic program toward an objective which is in the best interests of the District.
- 3. In the case of a teacher who does not hold a bachelor's degree, it is necessary for the teacher to file an official copy of the degree or certification program and any amendments thereto, to make certain that salary adjustments granted for undergraduate work are approved only for work leading to the degree or to certification.
- 4. Teachers must secure approval in advance when they plan to take undergraduate work for salary credit, and also for courses where there is doubt about the relevancy of the course to the job that the teacher is doing. Any exemption to such advance approval must be for reasons which are acceptable to the Chief Human Resources Officer or his/her designee.
- 5. Any work beyond the bachelor's degree plus thirty (30) hours must be graduate level work taken for credit and so certified by an accredited institution. This will allow credit for upper division undergraduate courses which may be taken for graduate credit in the awarding institution.
- 6. Teachers without a bachelor's degree may take undergraduate work for salary credit.
- 7. In evaluating salary credit applications for non-traditional courses the following rules shall apply:

- a. The Chief Human Resources Officer shall review all applications and approve those from accredited institutions of learning;
- Accredited institutions of learning shall mean those institutions which promulgate appropriate course work for employees and are recognized colleges and universities;
- c. Teachers taking non-traditional courses from an institution must have prior permission from the Chief Human Resources Officer before credit will be granted for such courses. Non-traditional courses are interpreted to mean those in which the participant does not have an on-campus involvement;
- d. Teachers must secure such prior approval fifteen (15) school days in advance of taking any non-traditional courses so that there is no doubt as to the relevancy of the course to the job that the teacher is doing.

B. <u>Application for Salary Adjustment</u>

- 1. Obtain a Request for Salary Adjustment form.
- 2. Obtain substantiating proof from the college, university or national organization (i.e., transcript and/or other appropriate documents).

NOTE: In order to be OFFICIAL, any item submitted to substantiate the request must bear the signature of the authorized representative and seal of the issuing institution.

3. National Certifications for the following positions shall be paid as follows:

| Job Title: | Certifying Organization: | Certificate Title: | Yearly Stipend: |
|--|---|---|--------------------|
| Teachers, Library Media Specialists, School Counselors | National Board for Professional Teaching Standards (NBPTS) | National Board Certification (specific areas of specialty) | \$1,000 |
| Occupational Therapist | National Board for Certification in Occupational Therapy (NBCOT) | Occupational Therapist Registered | \$750.00 |
| Physical Therapist | National Board Certification American Physical Therapy Association (APTA) | Clinical Specialist Certification (specific areas of specialty) | \$750.00 |
| Psychologists | National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) | National School Psychologist Certificate System | \$750.00 |
| Social Worker | National Association of Social Workers (NASW) | Academy of Certified Social Workers | \$750.00 |
| Speech Language Pathologist | Association of Speech and Hearing (ASHA) | Certificate of Clinical Competence | \$750.00 |

Members holding these credentials must apply for salary adjustments and provide the appropriate documentation as indicated above.

4. The Request for Salary Adjustment form should be properly completed. in accordance with the online process established by the District. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.

In the event that substantiating proof and/or transcript have not been received by the member it shall be the responsibility of the member to see it is provided to the District in a timely fashion. Request for salary adjustment, and substantiating proof, including a transcript if required, must be received by the Office of Human Resources on or before November 15th in order to entitle the member to receive retroactive payment to September 1st of that school year for work completed during the prior summer semester. Similar documentation must be received on or before September 1st in order for the member to receive payment by September 1st for work completed during the prior spring semester. Similar documentation must be received on or before June 15th in order for the member to receive retroactive payment to February 1st of that school year for work completed during the prior fall semester.

- 5. The Office of Human Resources shall acknowledge receipt of the Request for Salary Adjustment within fifteen (15) business days by returning to the member the lower portion of the adjustment request form. If such acknowledgment is not received within fifteen (15) working days, it shall be the responsibility of the requesting member to inform the Office of Human Resources of that fact, in writing, on or before the September 1st, November 15th, or June 15th dates, as the case may be.
- 6. When a salary adjustment has been approved, a copy of the Personnel Memorandum shall be transmitted to the member. When a request for salary adjustment has been denied, the teacher shall be notified, in writing, with the reasons.
- 7. The individual's salary credit shall be effective the beginning of the next payroll period following the submission and approval of evidence of additional education or in-service credit. Individual salary credits submitted after June 15th and approved shall be credited on July 1st.

C. <u>Regulations for Salary Adjustment</u>

- 1. All training for salary credit purposes shall be supported as described in subsection A of this Article.
- 2. An official transcript documenting the awarding of the highest degree awarded, and date awarded, must be on file before any salary adjustment is implemented. Transcripts awarding lower degrees must also be submitted before any salary adjustment is implemented; unofficial transcripts shall be accepted for this purpose. For example, an employee whose highest awarded degree is a master's degree would be required to submit an official master's transcript and either an official or unofficial bachelor's transcript. An employee whose highest awarded degree is a bachelor's degree would be required to submit an official bachelor's degree transcript.

- 3. Such adjustments for additional professional preparation as described in this section shall not be retroactive for more than one college semester. Work completed during the summer college semester must be verified by official transcripts prior to November 15th of each current school year in order to be retroactive to September 1st of that school year. Work completed during the fall college semester must be so verified by June 15th in order to be retroactive to February 1st of that school year. Work completed during the spring semester must be verified prior to September 1st in order to be effective September 1st.
- 4. Requests for any salary adjustments must be accompanied by substantiating proof and, if approved, shall become effective as provided in this Article after receipt of proper materials. Implementation shall be at the beginning of the payroll period following the next regular Board meeting.

D. In-service Salary Credit

- 1. Teachers may apply to the Chief Human Resources Officer or his/her designee, for the granting of salary credit for in-service opportunities offered by agencies or organizations not connected with either the District or institutions of higher learning. Said in-service opportunities must meet the criteria established by the Office of Human Resources. Application for such salary credit shall be made in accordance with online procedures determined by the District and not later than thirty (30) days prior to the commencement of the course in question and no such credit shall be granted retroactively. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.
- 2. If in-service courses are offered during the normal workday there shall be no salary adjustments for such courses.

E. <u>Direct Deposit</u>

Employees may, pursuant to District policy, have their net pay amounts directly deposited into a bank account of their choice.

ARTICLE 5-LUNCH AND PLAYGROUND PROGRAM

A. Involvement

It is the objective and intent of the District to administer and implement the lunch and playground program with a minimum involvement of professional assistance. The Association recognizes problems may occasionally arise in the implementation of the lunch and playground programs and agrees to encourage teacher assistance on a voluntary basis. The parties do not intend, however, that requests for professional assistance shall be made on a regular or continuing basis, but only because of unusual circumstances that may arise from time to time.

B. Lunch or Recreation Aides

The District agrees to continue to be responsible for the recruiting and training of lunch or recreation aides. The Association shall have the continuing right to monitor the implementation of this program.

C. <u>Compensation</u>

In emergency situations, when it is necessary for a teacher to perform lunch or playground duty or when any teacher voluntarily performs such duty, said teacher shall be paid on a compensatory time basis or at an hourly rate of twice the rate paid a lunch or recreation aide, whichever is elected by the teacher.

D. Lunch Period

Every teacher shall have at least a thirty (30) minute duty-free lunch period as provided by the New York State Education Law.

ARTICLE 6-RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

A. Instructional Techniques

A teacher shall base differential educational experience on the differing needs and abilities of students by utilizing styles and procedures of instruction which he/she believes to be most effective in his/her classroom, providing such methods of instruction conform to and implement the instructional objectives of the District. Any dispute which may arise regarding the styles and methods of instruction employed by an individual teacher shall be subject to administrative review by the administrative officers of the District up to and including the Superintendent, whose decision shall be final and binding and not subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedures set forth in this Agreement.

B. Classroom Learning Conditions

- 1. The Board and the Association agree it is in the best interests of the District, employees, and students to insure the proper academic atmosphere and positive classroom learning conditions by maintaining classroom control through means which are reasonable in form and moderate in degree, and toward this end the Board shall support the employee in conformity with State law.
- 2. Upon receiving same, an administrator will release legally allowable general information in a timely manner to individual employees relating to specific emotional, behavior and safety concerns for students in the employee's charge.
- 3. In order to create and sustain such classroom learning conditions and control, employees shall refer students with behavioral problems to the appropriate support staff through the building principal or his/her designee.
- 4. When a student is seriously disrupting or impairing the effective instruction of other students in the class, the employee may cause the student to be immediately removed from the classroom, office, hallway, cafeteria, playground, bathroom, student arrival and dismissal points, or other school locations, and in such case the student shall be required to report to the principal/administrator, or his/her designee. Such temporary removal shall not exceed the balance of the school day during which the incident occurred. The principal/administrator and the employee shall have a joint responsibility to communicate with regard to the action taken by the principal/administrator on the referral. Such communication shall occur as soon as reasonably

possible after the referral is made by the teacher. It is expected that if a student is referred repeatedly to the principal/administrator, the teacher and the principal/administrator will meet to discuss strategies, and resources, to prevent further disruption. In the event a principal/administrator believes a teacher has exercised the right of removal to excess, and/or without justification, the principal shall review the situation with the teacher with regard to what action, if any, is to be taken concerning the student(s) in question. There shall not, however, be an absolute denial of the teacher's right to remove a disruptive student from the classroom.

- 5. Removal for a longer period of time or permanent removal may be requested by the teacher. When such a request is made, the student may not be returned to the classroom until there has been a prompt determination of proper placement of the student by the principal after consultation with and among the teacher, support staff, and parents.
- 6. The District and the Association recognize the educational benefit of an academic environment which provides stability, safety and security for students and employees, both individually and collectively, and in each school building as well as throughout the entire District and its various locations and facilities. In an effort to ensure that such an academic environment is achieved, free to the fullest possible extent of disruptive activities, the District and Association agree to the following procedures with regard to student discipline and its implementation:
 - a. A copy of the policy of the Board of Education of the Syracuse City School District entitled *Regulations For Student Behavior* (hereinafter referred to as "Code of Conduct"), including disciplinary actions and suspension procedures, shall be posted in each school building and distributed to staff, students and parents of students on the opening day of school or as soon thereafter as practicable or, for those students who matriculate to the District during the school year, upon such students' initial registration in the District;
 - b. Should a teacher believe that a particular disciplinary situation, as it has been processed and resolved within the framework of the building procedures, is detrimental to the academic environment of the District (as set forth in subsection 5 above), he or she shall have the right to petition the Labor Management Team of the school in question with the teacher or Article 22B (Association and Board Rights) and the Association/District Operational Guidelines for Labor Management Teams. Notice of such referral to the Labor Management Team shall be provided to the administrator at least one (1) week in advance of the Labor Management Team meeting at which the matter is to be discussed. If the issue is not resolved at the Labor Management Team level, the Labor Management Team shall make a recommendation to the Superintendent, or designee, who shall render a final and binding decision within ten (10) school days.
 - c. Nothing contained herein (or in Article 22D) shall be construed as limiting discussion of the matter informally by the teacher and the appropriate member of the Building Administration prior to being referred to the Labor Management Team. The parties agree that such meetings should be helpful in having the matter informally resolved prior to implementing the procedure. Any disposition resulting from such meeting shall not create a

precedent binding upon either the Association or the Board in other similar matters, unless the Association and the District determine otherwise.

7. Individual experienced teachers who are temporarily experiencing serious difficulties in classroom management due to class composition or external events impacting upon student discipline and learning, may seek and shall receive assistance from the local school and District resources, including mentors, peer coaches, etc., within a month of his/her request. Use of the procedure shall not replace obligations as they exist between the teacher and the principal as outlined in the Model for Practitioner Evaluation.

C. Transporting Students

At no time shall teachers of the Unit be required to transport students in their own private vehicles. The District shall issue an Administrative Bulletin at the beginning of each school year which shall enumerate the specific procedures that must be followed prior to any employee being granted administrative permission to voluntarily transport a student in his/her private vehicle. Included in that bulletin shall be reference to potential financial risks to the teacher, in the event that an accident occurs during such use.

D. <u>Discipline/Discharge of Permanent Appointees</u>

- 1. Any employee eligible for tenure under New York State Education Law shall serve a probationary period in accordance with New York State Education Law.
- 2. No tenured teacher shall be disciplined or discharged except for just cause and in accordance with procedures set forth in § 3020-a of the New York State Education Law.

E. Termination of Probationary Teachers

- 1. A probationary teacher must have completed one (1) full year of service in the District and be serving in his/her second year before he/she may avail himself/herself of the provisions of this section of Article 6 (Rights and Responsibilities).
- 2. In accordance with New York State Education Law § 3031, if a probationary teacher is to be terminated or denied tenure, he/she shall be notified in writing of this fact by the Superintendent or his/her designee not later than thirty (30) days prior to the date of the meeting at which the recommendation will be considered by the Board. If a serious disciplinary matter is involved, the teacher may be suspended immediately, pending the outcome of investigation and any hearing which may be held pursuant to this Article.
- 3. The teacher shall be entitled to a hearing on the reasons for his/her dismissal if he/she notifies the Superintendent or his/her designee to this effect, in writing, no later than five (5) school days following receipt of the termination notice or a diligent effort by the District to so notify. Failure to file for a hearing within the five (5) days shall be considered as a waiver of the application of this Article except for the application of § 3031 of the Education Law.

- 4. Upon receipt of the teacher's written request for a hearing, he/she shall be informed of the reason(s) for termination by the Superintendent or designee. The hearing will be scheduled within ten (10) school days of the teacher's request, and completed within thirty (30) calendar days thereafter, by a Hearing Panel consisting of three (3) members and comprised of the Superintendent or designee, one teacher named by the Association, and a third person who shall be selected by the Superintendent and the President of the Association. Any extension beyond the thirty (30) day limitations shall be by mutual agreement of the Superintendent and the President of the Association.
- 5. The hearing shall be conducted in accordance with the rules established by the American Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board and others agreed to by the Association and District. The proceedings of the hearing and the recommendation of the panel shall become a permanent part of the personnel record of the teacher. The hearings shall be closed but the teacher shall have the right to call witnesses on his/her own behalf and to cross-examine witnesses against him/her.
- 6. The panel shall make its decision within five (5) school days of the conclusion of the hearing. The decision shall be advisory only to the Superintendent and shall not be subject to grievance or arbitration under this Agreement or subject to appeal in any other manner.
- 7. In no instance shall the rules of the panel or any postponement or delay pursuant to those rules be permitted to delay the decision of the panel in such a manner that the District is estopped from further action pursuant to § 2573, § 3019a, § 3031, or any applicable sections of the Education Law.
- 8. The Superintendent shall, in his/her sole and exclusive discretion, determine whether he/she is going to recommend that the teacher be retained, or terminated, and such decision shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure of this Agreement. If the decision is adverse to the teacher, the Superintendent shall notify the teacher of the intention to recommend termination, and the provisions of § 3031 of the Education Law shall become operative at that point in time.
- 9. The provisions of this article in all respects shall not be subject to arbitration, nor shall any provision of this Article be interpreted in any way as altering or diminishing the rights and powers of the Superintendent and the Board under § 3031 of the Education Law or any other applicable statute or regulation.
- 10. The provisions of this Article may be invoked only in cases of termination for cause, and may not be used in cases of reduction in the work force or layoff or other circumstances in which the performance and/or behavior of the teacher is not the matter at issue.
- 11. It is the intention of the parties to provide for representation of any teacher individually or by his/her Association representative except where otherwise provided by law and therefore, no party in interest may be represented under this Article by an officer, agent, or member of another employee organization.

F. Reimbursement for Loss of Personal Property

- 1. The District will reimburse teachers for items of clothing or other personal property which are damaged or destroyed when, in the course of employment, the teacher becomes involved or engaged in situations which are unusual and/or do not regularly occur, such as altercations between students and/or teachers, non-aggravated assault, fire, riot, etc. Such reimbursement shall not be made in cases where the teacher has been careless or negligent and/or has not exercised prudent judgment by wearing or otherwise displaying or possessing items which are not normally worn, used, or displayed during such course of employment, or the teacher is able to be otherwise reimbursed as a result of his/her existing insurance coverage. In no instance, however, shall such reimbursement exceed Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) with regard to any claim which is processed under this section.
- 2. The District shall not be liable for the reimbursement required in this section F if the teacher refuses or fails to file the necessary reports and/or institute the necessary proceedings to facilitate police and District investigations and/or prosecutions for such incidents.

G. Resignation of Department Chairperson or Team Leader

During the term of this Agreement, it is understood and agreed that a teacher may decline the position of Department Chairperson or Team Leader, or resign there from after accepting, without adverse reflection upon the teacher.

H. <u>District Responsibility/Hold Harmless</u>

The District agrees to hold teachers harmless from any financial loss, including attorneys' fees, arising out of any claim, demand, suit or criminal prosecution, as a result of disciplinary action taken against any student in the District, or judgment by reason of any act by such teacher within or without the school buildings, provided such teacher, at the time of the act or omission complained of, was acting in the discharge of his/her duties within the scope of his/her employment, or under the direction of the District; it is further provided, however, that the District shall be under no obligation to satisfy any financial or other penalty imposed upon teacher as the result of conviction of a criminal offense. It is further understood and agreed the liability of the District, as set forth in this section, shall include, but not exceed, the statutory liability set forth in § 3023, and § 3028 of the Education Law.

1. Notice of Claim

The District shall not be subject to the duty imposed in Section H of this Article unless the teacher involved shall, within ten (10) days of the time he/she is served with any summons, complaint, process, notice, demand, or other pleading, deliver the original, or a copy of the same, to the Superintendent.

2. The District shall not be subject to the duty imposed by Section H of this Article unless the teacher involved shall, within ten (10) days of an occurrence which reasonably could be expected to result in a claim or complaint, notify the Superintendent, in writing, of the facts of said occurrence so that a timely investigation may be conducted by the District. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as a bar to a teacher exercising his/her rights under § 3023 of the

Education Law or any other statute or regulation as may apply, nor shall it be construed as a bar to the Board and the Association agreeing to waive the provisions of this section.

3. Reports

- a. Each teacher will immediately report verbally to the principal all instances of threat or assault suffered within the scope of employment. The verbal notification shall be promptly followed by a written report. The teacher shall be apprised of his/her rights through a written statement developed jointly by the Board and the Association, and are free of coercion in the exercise thereof;
- b. The written report, with a copy to the Association, shall be forwarded by the principal to the Superintendent. The District will comply with any reasonable request of the teacher for information in its possession relating to the incident or the persons involved. To the extent that the matter is completely within the jurisdiction and control of the District, names of employees involved shall not be publicized or released by the Board during investigation of such incidents. Teachers assaulted by students may be relieved of teaching assignments, if necessary. School personnel involved shall be notified of the disposition of the case. The District will make every effort to see that any proceedings initiated against teachers are processed in such a way as not to reflect embarrassment or discredit on either the teacher or the District.

ARTICLE 7-CURRICULUM AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Teachers are, and shall continue to be, a major source of development and innovation in improving educational programs of the District. Changes in programs and the adoption of new educational plans shall be based upon valid educational research, when available. Teachers shall participate in the overall coordination of studies, projects, and other activities directed toward the development, improvement and implementation of such programs, toward the continuous evaluation of all programs, and toward research in pertinent educational and related areas. The Association recognizes the existence of the other institutional and community resources capable of making great contributions toward these ends, and that utilization of such resources should be coordinated with the efforts of the school administration and the professional staff.

As the District strives for excellence in its schools, the District and the Association agree to work cooperatively to align the school district curricula and classroom activities with the New York State Learning Standards. To achieve this worthy goal, it will be necessary to encourage the professional growth of all staff and to foster collaborative working relationships established on research-based effective practices. The District and the Association also agree that the curriculum development process is integral to quality instruction and to the improvement of student learning. The District and the Association further acknowledge and agree that creating a clear direction and consistency for curriculum and staff development, and delivery is a policy responsibility and right of the Board of Education.

With the above in mind, the District and the Association pledge their commitment to establishing opportunities for working together with teachers, administrators, parents and the community to support the curriculum and staff development policy established by the Board of Education.

Components of this collaboration are:

A. <u>Coordinating Committee on Professional Development (CCPD)</u>

- 1. This team shall be made up of eight (8) members appointed by the STA President or designee and eight (8) members appointed by the Superintendent or designee. One (1) cochair will be appointed by the STA President or designee and one (1) co-chair will be appointed by the Superintendent or designee.
- 2. The major functions of the team are to: recommend Superintendent's days as District or site-based initiatives to allow for long range planning; monitor the District's implementation of the Professional Development Plan (PDP); and ensure the necessary professional development is in place to support the implementation of new or existing textbooks, programs and curriculum.
- 3. In order to provide well-informed guidance the committee will review: the ELA action plan (Curriculum Audit), the District CDEP, Textbook Committee and Program Adoption subcommittee recommendations, Curriculum and Evaluation Committee recommendations, Special Programs grants/initiatives, and data that includes but is not limited to student test scores, adequate yearly progress, attendance, graduation rate, individual growth plan (IPGP) summaries, School Improvement Plan (SIP) addendums, and other information from School Leadership Teams (SLT). See Article 22 (Association and Board Rights). within a twelve (12) month period. Unit 1 appointees will receive the extension of service rate for their service (See Appendix C).

B. Professional Development Planning Team (PDPT)

- 1. The major function of the team is to fulfill its state-mandated role to create and revise the District's Professional Development Plan (PDP) in alignment with District goals and seek input from the CPSDT, the Needs Assessment Team (NAT), and the Teacher Center Policy Board and the Teacher Center staff.
- 2. The team is co-chaired by STA and District appointees. PDPT is composed of a minimum of ten (10) Unit 1 members, higher education members, community members, and district administrators in numbers that assure that Unit 1 members hold a majority of seats.
- 3. Unit 1 members will receive the professional committee contractual hourly rate for up to twenty (20) hours per year for their service on this team.

C. <u>Needs Assessment Team (NAT)</u>

1. There shall be a Needs Assessment Team consisting of four (4) members appointed by the Association and four (4) District members appointed by the Superintendent who shall also be members of the Teacher Center Policy Board. This team will serve as a sub-committee of

the CCPD and is responsible to summarize data and make related recommendations to the CCPD.

2. The NAT shall gather and examine data from Individual Professional Growth Plan summaries, School Improvement Plan addendums, and other data to determine staff and District needs that will influence the full range of in-servicing in the Syracuse City School District including: District in-service, site-based in-service, classroom visitation by colleagues, prescriptive focused in-service, targeted in-service, online professional development, productive in-school activities and individual faculty in-servicing, exploring and proposing new flexible ways of accumulating hours for in-service credit, and any other matters relating to professional development.

D. New Initiatives

- 1. The Association and the District agree that the introduction of instructional initiatives and programs that will increase student achievement and support adult professional development are critical to achieving our mutual goals. These new initiatives and programs may be introduced at the district-wide or school-wide or multiple school level.
- 2. It is also agreed that the identification and evaluation process for all new initiatives and programs should adhere to a set of principles. These will include:
 - All instructional initiatives and programs will be aligned with district goals, New York State standards, curriculum, School Improvement Plans, Individual Professional Growth Plan professional development needs, and other pertinent criteria and standards;
 - b. All instructional initiatives and programs will be designed to begin and sustain the initiative or program with necessary resources.
 - All instructional initiatives will include planning for capacity building through professional development;
 - d. All instructional initiatives and programs will include an evaluation of the impact on student achievement;
 - e. All instructional initiative and program requirements will be clearly communicated throughout the identification and adoption process to staff charged with implementation.
- 3. The communication plan shall include conferring with the Association to ensure that requirements of new initiatives and programs are consistent with the collective bargaining agreement.
- 4. Whenever possible, the Coordinating Committee on Professional Development (CCPD) will recommend which programs will be in-service credit bearing or paid at the hourly rate. Matters for CCPD to consider are the funding source and the short and long term benefit of the program. When the funding is derived from grants, the needed professional development may be paid at the contractual hourly rate. Participants will be aware of the method of payment prior to taking the course or workshop.

E. Curriculum Writing and Implementation and Textbook Recommendation

- 1. The District and the Association agree that curriculum committees shall be established as needed for curriculum writing and professional development to aid members and administrators in the effective and coordinated implementation of newly developed curricula.
 - 2. Committees shall be established in accordance with the following:
 - a. These committees shall be comprised of teachers from Pre-K through 12th grade level, and appropriate administrators such as, but not necessarily limited to, Content Supervisors or other administrators designated by the Superintendent, and the Office of Teaching and Learning.
 - b. Qualifications and duties for teacher representatives on these committees shall be established by the Board of Education upon recommendation of the Superintendent. Opportunities for teacher representatives to serve on the committees will be posted by the District. The District and the Association shall interview interested teacher candidates and shall forward to the Superintendent the names of those individuals recommended for appointment. The Board of Education shall have final approval of appointments to committees, upon recommendation of the Superintendent.
 - c. Teachers who serve on the curriculum writing committees, or who are in-service instructors for curriculum implementation, will be compensated for authorized work performed outside the scope of the normal work day in accordance with the hourly rates specified in Appendix C of this Agreement;
 - d. Work hours for curriculum writing shall not exceed seventy-two (72) hours per committee member unless approved in advance by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee. It is the expectation that most curricula can be completed in varying times under seventy-two (72) hours per committee member;
 - Textbook recommendation committees shall be established by the e. District as needed to select textbooks to support the New York State Standards. The textbook committees shall be comprised of appropriate teachers and administrators. Qualifications and duties for teacher representatives on textbook recommendation teams shall be established by the Board of Education upon recommendation of the Superintendent. Opportunities for teacher representatives to serve on the textbook recommendation committees will be posted by the District. The District and the Association shall jointly review the applications of interested teacher candidates, and interview (unless jointly accepted prior to the interview), and shall forward to the Superintendent the names of those individuals recommended for appointment. The Board of Education shall have final approval of appointments to committees, upon recommendation of the Superintendent. Textbook recommendation committees will be compensated for authorized work performed outside

the scope of the normal workday in accordance with hourly rates specified in Appendix C of this agreement.

F. <u>Half Days for Professional Development</u>

Subject to the regulations of the Commissioner of Education, and with the approval of the Superintendent, students may be dismissed one-half (1/2) day per month for faculty curriculum study and development and/or other kinds of continuing education. The School Leadership Team in each building will be encouraged to innovate and experiment with the form such inservice shall take, and all programs conducted pursuant to this section shall be developed through faculty involvement in planning and evaluation.

G. Attendance at Conferences and Meetings

All members of the Unit shall attend all conferences and meetings for which they are released, and shall present themselves, as assigned, when schools are closed for staff participation in professional functions. Absence from conferences and meetings shall be governed by the same rules which apply to other absence from duty. Nothing contained in this paragraph shall be construed as requiring the attendance of any teacher at a meeting which is voluntary and not required under law, regulation, or local policy.

H. Experimental and Demonstration Program (Mini-Grant Proposals)

Prior to September 15th, the Superintendent will issue an Administrative Bulletin detailing procedures and guidelines under which proposals may be submitted for the expenditure of monies to be used for experimental and demonstration programs. The total amount available for this program shall not exceed Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000). Proposals shall be granted at the discretion of the Superintendent whose determination as to the approval and amount of any such proposal shall be final and not subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure of this Agreement. This section shall not in any way be construed as a continuing obligation or commitment by the District to continue to appropriate monies for this purpose in future budgets beyond the duration of this agreement and/or a guarantee to exhaust the sum indicated above.

I. Teacher Center Policy Board

Subject to funding, the District shall provide for professional assistance, growth, and enrichment for members of the Unit through a Teacher Center governed by a Policy Board, a majority of whose members shall be teachers appointed by the Association.

ARTICLE 8-INDUCTION PROGRAMS

The District and the Association recognize the importance and the benefit of a comprehensive induction for unit members as they begin their careers in the District. It is in the intention of the parties to offer support, guidance and collegial opportunities for all new unit members. This will include opportunities to participate in the Peer Assistance and Review (PAR) program, mentoring and mandatory in-service education programs.

A. <u>Peer Assistance and Review</u>

- 1. The District and the Association agree to continue the Peer Assistance and Review (PAR) program. The elements agreed to include:
 - a. A panel, consisting of five (5) Association members recommended by the Association President to the Superintendent and four (4) administrators. The panel will be co-facilitated by the Association President and the Superintendent or his or her designee, who must be at the Chief level. The chair's position will be rotated between the Association and the District annually;
 - b. PAR consultant teachers, who will be interviewed and recommended to the Superintendent by the PAR panel. Consultants will serve in the position for three (3) years and have the right of return to their last school of record. Consultants may not be offered a TSA or administrative position in the district for at least one (1) year following their term in this position;
 - c. Consultant teachers, who will provide guidance, support and evaluation to teachers (interns) for the first year of their employment in the district. The consultants will work with administration to provide comprehensive support for their interns including regular meetings with the interns and communication with administrators;
 - d. Consultants will present their evaluations and recommendations for second year employment to the panel. The panel co-facilitators will present the recommendations to the Superintendent for action.
- 2. The District and the Association agreed to expand the PAR program to include all newly hired teachers to the district as funding becomes available.

B. Mentor Teacher Intern Program (MTIP)

The Mentor program will be implemented as funds are available, expanding to second year teachers as permitted by the terms of the mentor grant and other negotiated agreements. The Mentor program will be developed and operated cooperatively by the Mentor Teacher Intern Panel (MTIP).

C. <u>In-service Program for New Unit Members</u>

The Association and the District shall jointly develop an in-service program for newly hired unit members. These members will be required to participate in the in-service program during each of the first two years of their employment:

1. Year One

- a. Up to thirty (30) hours of an orientation program beginning during the summer before the school year begins;
- Members hired after orientation will be required to attend district orientations and in-service sessions during the year and/or participate in the 1st year orientation during the following school year;

 Upon completion of the components of the orientation program, members will receive a Certificate of Completion and a three hundred (\$300.00) dollar "Induction Completion" stipend added to their base salary.

2. Year Two

Employees shall complete a thirty (30) hours of professional development, mutually agreed to by the District and Association for the purposes of orientation which shall include fifteen (15) hours of Educational Research and Dissemination (ER&D) paid for and provided by the Association.

ARTICLE 9-EMPLOYMENT

A. Certification

- 1. Every effort will be made to offer employment to only fully certified and the best qualified candidates for each position. All teacher employment shall be governed by the New York State Education Law and the Regulations of the New York State Commissioner of Education.
- 2. All members of the unit shall maintain a satisfactory record and proper certification, in accordance with the Education Laws of the State of New York and the Regulations of the Commissioner of Education.

B. <u>Reappointment</u>

Any teacher hired by the District who has previously been appointed to tenure in a public school system in New York State shall serve a probationary period in accordance with New York State Education Law. All appointments of new hires shall be on probationary status unless no bona fide vacancy exists within the applicable tenure area.

C. <u>Location</u>

Whenever possible, applicants shall be hired for a specific position in a specific school which will be clearly indicated at the time of employment. The Personnel Memorandum (of appointment) shall stipulate, however, any assignment identified in the Memorandum is tentative only and subject to change, and that the appointee is employed by the District at large and not for a specific assignment.

D. Long-Term Substitutes

The following articles and sections of this Agreement apply to long-term substitutes. All portions of this Agreement not specifically listed below, shall not apply to long-term substitutes:

| Preamble | | | |
|------------|---|--|--|
| Article 1 | <u>DEFINITIONS</u> | | |
| Article 2 | RECOGNITION | | |
| Article 3 | SALARY SCHEDULES (with exception of ¶ F) | | |
| Article 4 | SALARY ADMINISTRATION | | |
| Article 5 | LUNCH AND PLAYGROUND PROGRAM | | |
| Article 6 | RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES | | |
| | (with exception of ¶ E and all subsections thereof) | | |
| Article 7 | CURRICULUM AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT | | |
| Article 8 | INDUCTION PROGRAMS | | |
| Article 9 | <u>EMPLOYMENT</u> | | |
| Article 10 | ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS, (E only) | | |
| Article 11 | VACANCIES | | |
| Article 12 | TEACHING LOAD | | |
| Article 13 | STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES (with exception of ¶ E) | | |
| Article 14 | EVALUATION | | |
| Article 15 | TEMPORARY LEAVES OF ABSENCE | | |
| | (with exception of 3rd sentence of \P E and with exception of $\P\P$ F & L) | | |
| Article 17 | FREEDOM FROM NON-INSTRUCTIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES | | |
| Article 18 | FRINGE BENEFITS | | |
| Article 19 | INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPLIES, MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT Article 20 | | |
| | BUILDING FACILITIES (with exception of ¶¶ A.1 and B.1) | | |
| Article 21 | SUMMER SCHOOL AND ADULT EVENING SCHOOL | | |
| Article 22 | ASSOCIATION AND BOARD RIGHTS | | |
| Article 23 | TEACHER-ADMINISTRATOR LIAISON (with exception of ¶ 1) Article 24 | | |
| | USE OF SCHOOL FACILITIES | | |
| Article 25 | <u>DUES DEDUCTION</u> | | |
| Article 26 | GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE | | |
| Article 27 | MISCELLANEOUS | | |
| Article 28 | DURATION | | |
| Appendix 1 | SALARY | | |
| Appendix 2 | EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES | | |
| Appendix 3 | SUMMER SCHOOL AND HOURLY RATES | | |
| Appendix 4 | <u>COACHING</u> | | |
| Appendix 4 | HIGH SCHOOL INTERSCHOLASTIC COACHING SALARY | | |
| Appendix 4 | MIDDLE SCHOOL ATHLETICS | | |

ARTICLE 10-ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS

A. <u>Transfers</u>

In making transfers or teacher assignments, the convenience and wishes of the individual teacher will be honored to the extent they do not conflict with the best interests of the District and the students.

B. <u>Notification of Assignment</u>

Teachers, other than newly appointed teachers, will be notified of the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects they will teach, and any special or unusual classes they will have for the coming school year, as soon as practicable, and under normal circumstances, not later than July 1st.

C. Assignment

In order to assure students are taught by teachers working within their area of competence, teachers will not be assigned outside of the area of their teaching certification, except as permitted by New York State Education Law and Regulations of the Commissioner of Education.

D. <u>Multiple School Assignments</u>

Employees with multiple-school assignments are subject to the following:

- 1. An employee assigned to more than one (1) school in any one (1) school day will receive, upon written request to the Accounts Payable Department, the currently allowable Internal Revenue Service mileage rate for all interschool travel required in connection with the multiple school assignment. Such reimbursement shall be calculated on the basis of the most direct available route and shall be limited to the mileage which the assignment requires in the normal daily performance of his/her duties. A request and schedule shall be submitted not later than the first day of the fourth week of school, and must be approved by the immediate supervisor before payment can be authorized. School social workers, attendance teachers, and other special teachers not on a single-school assignment, who have submitted a request and secured approval IN ADVANCE for in-district travel mileage allowance, shall be eligible to receive reimbursement. An employee eligible under this paragraph shall file a claim for mileage in accordance with existing District policy. Claims for reimbursement must be submitted at least on a quarterly basis. All payments for reimbursable in-district travel MUST be claimed during the calendar year in which the travel was performed.
- 2. Employees with multiple-school assignments shall be assigned a home school at which they will be responsible to attend faculty meetings, orientation programs, and similar professional obligations. It shall be the responsibility of each teacher with a multiple-school assignment to report to faculty meetings and other required programs at the school of record, unless specifically excused by the administrator of that school in order to attend such meetings elsewhere.
- 3. Employees with multiple-school assignments within a school day shall be permitted sufficient travel time between schools to permit the lunch period provided for in Article 5D (Lunch and Playground Program) of this Agreement. These individuals shall not be assigned a duty period at any worksite.

E. Administrative Transfers

- 1. When administrative transfers are necessary, a teacher's area of competence, certification, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, and length of service in the District will be considered in determining which teacher is to be transferred. Considered with equal weight will be such items as the need for equitable distribution of experienced and inexperienced staff in all schools, and other matters related to the best interests of the District and students.
 - 2. Administrative transfers shall be made observing the following regulations:
 - a. During the school year and at other times when feasible, an administrative transfer will be made only after consultation with the teacher involved and his/her principal or supervisor. A teacher shall always be notified of the reasons for any transfer. In the event a teacher objects to a transfer, and so requests, the Association will be notified. The Superintendent, or his/her designee, will meet with the Association's representative and the teacher to discuss the transfer, but if a mutually satisfactory solution is not reached, the decision of the Superintendent shall be final;
 - b. All employees being administratively transferred shall be advised of open positions in other schools. Employees may request the positions to which they desire to be transferred, and for which they are qualified and certified, in order of preference. Such preference shall be one of the factors considered in making the transfer.

F. <u>Voluntary Transfer Requests</u>

Employees may request transfer from the school to which they are assigned under the following conditions:

- 1. Employees who wish to transfer to another school may submit notice of their wish to transfer at any time through the district's established online process.
 - 2. Employees seeking a transfer must submit a new request each school year.
- 3. When one or more employees applies for an open position within two (2) weeks of posting, the most senior internal applicants, up to five (5) will be guaranteed an interview. If there is more than one applicant and if the skills and knowledge are equal, seniority shall be the deciding factor.
- 4. All applicants for transfer will, upon request, be notified if they did not receive a position.
- 5. Under normal circumstances, no voluntary transfer for the beginning of the upcoming school year will be processed after June 15th.

6. The District shall maintain an accurate and timely seniority list of all members during the school year. Copies of, or revisions to, such lists shall be provided to the Association upon request.

G. Seniority/Reduction in Force

- 1. Reductions in force, recall from Preferred Eligibility Lists, and consideration of transfers shall be made pursuant to the applicable provisions of the New York State Education Law.
- 2. Seniority shall also govern those situations where District-wide reductions in force occur, or when staffing levels or programs are reduced in a particular school.
- 3. Where seniority is equal, the date of appointment and subsequently the placement on the list of appointees shall be the determining factors.
- 4. No period of service which is not full-time service in Unit 1 shall be included for purposes of calculating seniority.
- 5. Continuity of appointed service shall not be interrupted by any period of unpaid, approved leave of absence. The period of such leaves, however, shall not be included for purposes of calculating seniority.
- 6. Any period of paid leave of absence shall be included for purposes of calculating seniority.
- 7. The District shall maintain an accurate and timely seniority list of all teachers during the school year. Copies of, or revisions to, such lists shall be provided to the Association upon request.

H. Reduction in Force – Adult Programs

Should program funding or a decrease in student enrollment cause the District to contemplate cut backs in adult programs (those involving Vocational Instructors, School Counselors, Job Developers, Remedial Instructors, Case Managers, Nurse Assistant Instructors, and Adult Education Teachers), the District will meet with representatives of the Association to discuss potential alternative funding or student recruitment. Should the District determine that reductions in programming are necessary, the least senior qualified employee in the job title will be reduced in hours and/or months. When layoffs occur, full-time qualified employees will be excessed in order of reverse seniority in the job title and placed on a preferred eligibility list pursuant to applicable New York State Law. ("Qualified" means having rendered service in the specific area of instruction.)

ARTICLE 11 VACANCIES

A. Specialized Positions

Specialized, non-classroom teaching positions occurring within the Unit shall be identified by the Office of Human Resources in the weekly Administrative Bulletin. Such identification

shall be for purposes of information only and create no further obligation on the part of the District with regard to filling such positions.

B. Notice of Vacancies

- 1. Whenever any vacancy in a promotional position occurs between September and June, it will be publicized (by the Superintendent) through the established online process. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.
- 2. Such notices shall be announced as far in advance as practicable, and in no event less than ten (10) school days before any deadline date. Acting or temporary positions shall be posted as described above before permanent appointments are made.

C. Application Process

- 1. Employees who desire to apply for such vacancies shall submit their applications, using the established online process within the time limit specified in the notice. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.
- 2. Each teacher who desires to apply for a promotional position which may be filled during the summer vacation period shall submit his/her name and summer address to the Superintendent prior to the summer vacation, together with identification of the position or positions for which he/she desires to apply. The District shall post a list of promotional positions to be filled during the summer vacation period on a bulletin board in the administrative offices of the District, release notification of such position vacancies to the local newspapers, and notify the office of the Association of such position vacancies.

D. Appointments to Vacancy

- 1. All appointments to the aforesaid vacancies shall be based on qualifications, certification, and experience.
- 2. Insofar as it is consistent with the best interests of the District, all promotions shall be made from the ranks of the certificated personnel of the District.

ARTICLE 12-TEACHING LOAD

The following guidelines are established by the Board and the Association as teaching load objectives toward which the District should strive. It is understood that exceptions will be necessary because of unusual circumstances including, but not limited to, budget limitations and/or availability of staff, and that the permissive guidelines hereinafter set forth in this article are not to be construed as guarantees which are binding upon the District.

A. Equitable Distribution of Students

- 1. The District and the Association recognize the continuing need to effectively address the issue of achieving an equitable distribution of students in the general education classroom including students with disabilities, the impact the addition of such students has upon the general education classroom situation, and the adjustments and/or allowances which sometimes must be made in either a particular classroom or school as a result thereof. Procedures to be followed in carrying out the objectives of this section are set forth in Article 13A (Students with Disabilities).
- 2. With regard to students with disabilities who have been determined to be resource students (those who receive primary instruction in a general education classroom and supplemental support from a special education teacher), the District has established, and will implement, procedures as outlined in Article 13B (Students with Disabilities).
- 3. With regard to self-contained students (those whose primary educational program consists of fifty percent (50%) or more of the school day in a self-contained special class), the District agrees to implement those sections of Article 13 (Students with Disabilities) which relate to Mainstreaming Procedures and the Process for Correcting and Monitoring Imbalance. In so doing, however, it is understood and agreed that, while the District is committed to eliminating mainstreaming student load inequities, there may be occasional situations where an immediate remedy, for valid and sufficient reasons, is not available. The parties agree, therefore, those issues which cannot be resolved will be addressed as set forth in Article 13C (Students with Disabilities).

B. Students with Disabilities

- 1. Enrollment and participation in educational programs for students with disabilities shall be in accordance with, and shall not exceed (unless proper variance has been requested and approved by the Commissioner), the limitations and standards set forth in the Regulations of the Commissioner § 200, and additional applicable provisions of New York State Education Law, as they may be amended during the term of the Agreement.
- 2. All District and local committees on special education for students with disabilities should include special education teacher representation.
- 3. Legislative and/or program changes and such other matters which relate to the successful implementation and maintenance of the Special Education for Disabled students Program shall be communicated to employees working with students with disabilities and the Association.

C. Elementary Planning

1. Elementary practitioners shall receive at least one (1) daily unencumbered forty (40) minute preparation period during the student day. This preparation/planning time will take place when students are instructed in areas including, but not limited to, music, art and physical

education. If scheduling and/or staffing anomalies dictate that the above is not possible, practitioners shall receive preparation/planning time as follows:

- a. Two hundred (200) minutes of planning time every five (5) days and distributed over at least four (4) of the five (5) days;
- b. This preparation time shall be distributed in increments of no less than forty (40) consecutive minutes.
- 2. When an elementary class is scheduled for direct instruction from a library media specialist, with no other classes or groups of students present at the same time, the classroom teacher may use such time for preparation as described above.

D. <u>Elementary Class Size</u>

With the exception of inclusion classes and special classes, elementary class size should be no larger than twenty-eight (28) students.

E. Secondary Daily Periods of Instruction

The number of daily periods of instruction for secondary teachers should not exceed five (5) per day, or a daily load of more than one hundred and twenty-five (125) students.

F. <u>Secondary Daily Preparation</u>

- 1. Secondary teachers should not be required, except on their own option, to teach more than two (2) academic disciplines in any given semester, nor have more than three (3) daily preparations. No secondary teacher should have more than one (1) duty period per day beyond the normal teaching load.
- 2. Tenured secondary teachers may volunteer to teach one additional class beyond the contractual limit of five (5). Non-tenured secondary teachers shall not be eligible to teach an additional class. No teacher can be assigned an additional class beyond the contractual limit. Tenured secondary teachers choosing to teach an extra class shall receive a salary increase equivalent to $1/6^{th}$ of their annual contract salary.
- 3. Secondary teachers should not be required to teach two (2) subjects in one class period except under circumstances where class load is such as to require cancellation of offerings if courses are not consolidated.

G. Teaching Assignment

Services expected in a teaching assignment may include a regular student load in accordance with this Agreement, as well as the supervision of a homeroom, a non-class (extracurricular) assignment, and related school responsibilities.

H. Professional Time Options

- 1. The parties agree that time is a valuable commodity for all stakeholders in the District. The parties further agree that, when building schedules allow for them, there are educational activities in which staff can be engaged that may prove beneficial to the enterprise of teaching and learning. This "professional time" may be:
 - a. A period during the school day in which staff is not assigned an instructional or planning period;
 - b. Assigned in lieu of a duty period.
- 2. The use of this time will be determined by each building's SLT and conform to the School Improvement Plan. It is understood by both parties that this time will not be used for Faculty Meetings. Appropriate uses of this time include, but are not limited to;
 - a. Tutoring small groups of students (10 or less) in specific content areas by staff certified in those areas;
 - b. Hosting special interest clubs for students (chess, photography, etc.);
 - c. Team meetings;
 - d. Office hours (meeting with individual students);
 - e. Professional development;
 - f. Working in after school programs;
 - g. Supervising students engaged in blended learning;
 - h. Opportunities for relationship building with groups of students, such as in an advisory program, up to 15 students.

I. Supporting Personnel (Professional)

- 1. There should be one (1) school counselor for every four hundred (400) students at the secondary level. At the elementary level, there should be at least one (1) school counselor and one (1) school social worker for every six hundred (600) students.
- 2. A school psychologist should be available in secondary schools at least two (2) days a week and in every elementary school at least one (1) day a week. This should not be interpreted to exclude assignment on a full-time basis where such assignment is justified. School psychologists should have a private office area in each school in which they work which will accommodate small groups as well as individual counseling.

J. Physical Education/Art Instruction/Family and Consumer Sciences/Technology

- 1. Formal scheduled physical education should be taught by a physical education teacher.
 - 2. Each art family and consumer sciences, and technology class should be provided with the following:
 - a. A classroom in each school with adequate equipment and supplies to be used for instruction;

b. Class size to be determined in proportion to room size and storage area available for work.

K. <u>Music Instruction</u>

All primary grades should have a regularly scheduled music period at least once per week. Full-time elementary music teachers, assigned to grades 1 through 6, should not be assigned to more than two (2) schools.

L. School Libraries

Secondary school libraries should be adequately staffed and each elementary school should have a library under professional library supervision.

M. <u>Schedules for Special Area Teachers</u>

Schedules for special area teachers shall be organized in a manner which strives to maximize utilization of staff time, minimize multiple school assignments and reflects program objectives.

N. Classroom Improvements

- 1. The District and the Association recognize that it would be desirable to accomplish improvements with regard to facilities, equipment, and materials in the areas of art, music, libraries and physical education, but also acknowledge that existing circumstances make it impossible to do so during the term of this Agreement.
- 2. In the event, that in the discretion of the District, such improvements are feasible and practical, consideration will be given to the possibility of implementing them when circumstances permit. This paragraph shall in no way be construed as a guarantee or commitment by the District to take any action with regard to any of the aforementioned areas.

O. Work/Learning Stations

It is the intention of the District to provide a safe and educationally sound program within budgetary and physical limitations. To that end, the number and location of work/learning stations to be made available in subject areas such as technology education, home and career skills occupational/vocational/technical, and business subjects shall be determined by the District after a review by the principal and the teachers involved.

P. Substitute Teachers

1. In the interest of maintaining continuity of the instructional program, the District shall endeavor to provide a paid substitute in those instances where a paid substitute is normally used. When it becomes necessary for teachers, as defined in Article I hereof, to substitute during their non-instructional periods, said teacher(s) shall be compensated at the rate of Eighteen Dollars (\$18.00) per period. Elementary teachers whose normal class load is increased by five (5) or

more students because of redistribution as a result of the lack of substitute teachers shall receive an additional Sixteen Dollars (\$16.00) per day. In the event the normal instruction period is reduced to below forty (40) minutes, the rate of compensation per period shall be adjusted on a pro rata basis.

2. It is agreed that a substitute teacher will be provided when a teacher assumes the role of acting building administrator. In the event the building administrator is absent for more than one (1) week, personnel shall be assigned by the Superintendent or a teacher may continue as temporary acting building administrator with a substitute teacher provided in his/her place. Any teacher serving as acting building administrator shall be compensated at the rate of Thirty- Five Dollars (\$35.00) per day in addition to regular salary unless or until an acting building administrator is appointed by the Superintendent. When a teacher serves in an acting capacity, it shall be with the same authority and jurisdiction as the building administrator who is temporarily replaced.

ARTICLE 13-STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

A. <u>Transitioning Procedures</u>

The purpose of this section is to outline the District's procedures regarding transitioning of students with disabilities. It is the intent of these procedures to establish greater continuity and procedural uniformity among building personnel who are responsible for implementing Special Education programming. The following procedures shall apply to all students with disabilities who are in special education programs operated by the District:

- 1. When a student with disabilities is moved from one program to another, the following steps should apply:
 - a. A meeting will be scheduled at an allotted time to discuss the student's educational needs as defined in the student's IEP and what may be expected of the student in the class. Should more than one teacher for the same student (music, physical education, art, etc.) request such a meeting it should be a joint session so that the time of everyone involved can be most productively utilized;
 - b. Prior to the time of the student with disabilities new classroom placement, the receiving teacher will be provided with a copy of the student's IEP, including current levels of academic functioning, behavioral information, pertinent physical and/or medical data;
 - The receiving teacher will be encouraged to observe the student with disabilities within the special education class setting including a review of the student's IEP;
 - d. The special class teacher should prepare the student with disabilities for appropriate transition to the class;
 - e. Responsibility for evaluating should be shared by both teacher and special class teacher; in those instances where a Carnegie Unit is to be given, the general education class teacher shall retain the final decision;
 - f. Recommendations for anew class ratio and/or a program in a different school, which must result from annual or triennial review, and involve the

student with disabilities attending another school for a special class or program, must be made to the District's Committee on Special Education.

B. Resource Procedures

- 1. Resource students should possess learning and social skill levels which are not significantly dissimilar from their peers in general education classroom settings.
 - 2. When a student is assigned to a resource classroom

The general education and resource teacher should meet periodically throughout the school year to discuss and evaluate student progress and make appropriate educational adjustments;

C. <u>Correcting and Monitoring Imbalance</u>

- 1. When addressing problems which arise involving students with disabilities and student load in particular schools and/or classrooms, and attempting to resolve them in an effective manner within the District's ability to do so, the District shall consider individual school space (total population), the availability of opportunities for assigning students on an equitable basis, and the impact of any change or adjustment upon the teacher(s) to whom the students are assigned. In the event the District determines conditions prevail which needs to be addressed it will determine if the circumstances are such that an adjustment can be made by:
 - a. the assignment of additional personnel;
 - b. the reduction of class size;
 - c. the reassignment of disabled or non-disabled students;
 - d. the adjustment of teacher/staff schedules and assignments.
- 2. The process for addressing situations which have been identified as inequitable within a particular school will be as follows:
 - a. The Special Education Department in collaboration with the LCSE shall monitor resource practices to assist in bringing attention to:
 - i. appropriate and timely scheduling of students with disabilities;
 - ii. an equitable distribution across grade or subject area; and
 - iii. internal adjustment and correction at the building level.
 - b. The Instructional Division will be available to provide assistance in resolving problems at the building level;
 - c. If the problem is unable to be resolved internally, the issue will be identified and reduced to writing by the Association and referred to a District Appeals Committee composed of the Director of Special Education, the Chief Human Resources Officer and the President of the Association or their respective designees. The District Appeals Committee will review

- the specific issue and made recommendations for resolving the issue within five (5) days;
- d. In the event that the steps above do not resolve the problem, it may be submitted by the Association directly to the Superintendent to bring about a solution, either temporary or permanent, which will best serve the student(s) involved. It is the further intention of the parties that any problems which do arise be satisfactorily resolved before reaching the Superintendent's level and that every effort is made to do so in order that those which do come to the Superintendent be neither frequent nor frivolous.
 - The Superintendent will give them his/her prompt and full attention to bring about a solution which is reasonable and equitable and, insofar as it is possible to do so, address the concerns of the teacher(s) involved and the needs of the student(s);
- e. If the issue in question cannot be satisfactorily resolved by the foregoing procedure, the Association may then treat it as a formal grievance which has reached Stage 3 of the Grievance Procedure and submit written notice of arbitration within the time limits set forth therein.

ARTICLE 14-EVALUATION

Both the District and the Association agree all employees shall be regularly evaluated in order that the District and the individual teacher shall have an accurate, constructive, and timely appraisal of the teacher's performance. In the absence of state regulation, the parties shall negotiate a process for teacher evaluation. Until such a process can be negotiated, the most current APPR evaluation process shall be followed.

A. Performance Evaluation

General classroom evaluations of the work performance of a teacher will be conducted openly, with full knowledge of the teacher. Situations may arise when it is necessary for an administrator to record performance information which does not allow for prior notification to the teacher. In such cases, the teacher will be notified when the material or information is recorded.

B. <u>Performance Assistance</u>

- 1. The District and the Association recognize that in some situations assistance may be required to achieve improved performance on the part of the teacher, whether suggested by the teacher or administrator, and encourage the rendering and acceptance of such assistance. Subsequent written evaluation shall reflect the impact, if any, of such assistance.
- 2. At times tenured staff may also find themselves in need of assistance, support, and feedback as outlined in the Model for Practitioner Evaluation or APPR (Annual Professional Performance Review). The PAR program will also be expanded to provide support for veteran teachers.

C. Written Evaluation

- 1. When an observation is completed, the evaluating administrator shall not submit the written evaluation report until three (3) days thereafter during which period the teacher shall have the opportunity to meet with the administrator in order to more fully review/discuss the circumstances which prevailed at the time of the observation.
- 2. Teachers will be given a copy of any written class visit or evaluation report prepared by their principal and/or supervisor. No performance appraisal report shall be submitted to central administration, placed in a teacher's file, or otherwise acted upon, without a copy to the teacher.

D. <u>Extra-curricular Activities</u>

Participation in extracurricular activities shall not be a valid consideration for evaluating teacher classroom performance but shall be considered in the evaluation of total job performance.

E. <u>Personnel File</u>

- 1. Each teacher will have the right, in accordance with procedures established by the Office of Human Resources and in the presence of the Chief Human Resources Officer or his/her designee, to review and copy the contents of the complete personnel file, with the exception of confidential recommendations. The teacher will be entitled to have a representative of the Association present during such review.
- 2. A teacher shall have the right to request removal of an evaluation or item of correspondence from his/her personnel file if the item refers to an isolated incident or situation that is no longer germane to the teacher's performance or employment. Such request may be made in writing to the Superintendent four (4) years from the date of entry and shall, subject to the Superintendent's approval, serve to remove the original entry and any rebuttals related thereto. The decision of the Superintendent shall be final and binding and not subject to the provisions of Article 26 (Grievance Procedure).
- 3. With the exception of confidential employment recommendations, a teacher shall receive a copy of all entries made in his/her personnel file. In any instance where an entry is made in a personnel file with which the teacher disagrees, or takes exception, the teacher shall have the right to file a written statement in his/her behalf, with copies to all parties concerned. Such statement shall become an attachment to said entry and a permanent part of the personnel record of the teacher.

F. <u>Intent to Dismiss</u>

When a notice of intent to dismiss is received by a tenured teacher from the Superintendent of Schools, the teacher may proceed pursuant to section 1 below. Should the teacher choose not to resign, section 2 will be implemented within five (5) working days.

1. A teacher may submit a letter of resignation effective one (1) year from the date of this letter of intent to dismiss. The teacher shall be placed on leave with pay for this year, plus

receive a stipend for an approved program of retraining or mid-career counseling. The amount of the stipend will be based on the number of unused sick days times the dollar amount equal to that paid retirees for unused accumulated sick days. A joint Association-District committee shall be established to review and approve the program for retraining or mid-career counseling.

- 2. In cases where a teacher chooses not to resign, the following procedure for binding arbitration shall be implemented.
 - a. If this section is implemented, a teacher will be suspended from duty. Such suspension shall be with pay for a period not to exceed one hundred twenty (120) calendar days. If the suspension continues beyond one hundred twenty (120) calendar days it may, in the sole discretion of the Board of Education, be without pay;
 - b. The teacher may proceed personally or through the Association. In cases where a teacher chooses to proceed personally, the Association shall not be responsible for payment of any expenses related to the arbitration proceeding(s);
 - c. Within ten (10) school days after such suspension of the teacher, the Superintendent or his/her designee and the Association will agree upon a mutually acceptable arbitrator selected from a list provided by the Syracuse Office of the American Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District, and will obtain a commitment from said arbitrator to serve. In the event that the Superintendent, or his/her designee, and the Association or individual, as the case may be, cannot agree on an arbitrator on the first list submitted by the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District, a second list shall be requested. In the event the Superintendent or his/her designee and the Association cannot agree on an arbitrator selected from the second list, the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District shall then be empowered to designate the arbitrator, and this decision shall be binding on all parties;
 - d. The selected arbitrator shall hear the matter promptly and shall issue his/her decision in accordance with the then operating rules of the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his/her findings of fact, opinion, and the conclusions on the issue(s) submitted. The arbitrator shall limit his/her decision strictly to the application and interpretation of the provision of this Agreement; he/she shall be without power or authority to make any decision which may:
 - Be contrary to, or inconsistent with, or modifying or varying in any way, the terms of this Agreement or of applicable law or rules and regulations having the force and effect of law;
 - ii. Involve Board discretion or Board policy under the provisions of this Agreement, under Board bylaws or under applicable law,

except that he/she may decide in a particular case based on a provision of this Agreement involving Board discretion or Board policy, whether the Board applied such discretion or policy in a manner which is arbitrarily or capriciously inconsistent with the general practice followed throughout the District in similar circumstances;

- iii. Limiting or interfering in any way with the powers, duties and responsibilities of the Board under its bylaws, applicable law, and rules and regulations having the force and effect of law.
- e. The decision of the arbitrator, made in accordance with his/her jurisdiction and authority under this agreement, will be accepted as final by the parties to the dispute, and both will abide by it;
- f. All costs arising out of the administration of this provision shall be shared equally by the Association and the Board, except as noted in subsection K.2.b. above;
- g. The formal rules of evidence shall not apply in the administration of this provision. The decision as to the nature of the record kept at the arbitration stage shall be at the discretion of the arbitrator;
- h. The time limits specified herein shall commence at the normal hour for the opening of business on the business day next following the event or occurrence which caused the time period to begin.
- i. Only cases involving the intent to dismiss a teacher for failing to meet the evaluation criteria, as set forth in the *Model for Practitioner Evaluation*, shall be subject to the procedures and provisions contained herein. Disciplinary action taken by the District against a teacher for reasons other than the aforementioned shall be pursued according to existing statute or regulations, i.e., § 3020-a of the New York State Education Law.

ARTICLE 15-TEMPORARY LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Request for Temporary Leave of Absence

Any request for an excused, planned absence not otherwise covered by this Agreement shall be made in writing by the employee by using the established online process at least one (1) week prior to the requested time of absence. The Superintendent shall determine whether or not such request for excused, planned absence shall be approved, and notify the employee in question of his/her determination as soon as is practicable. In the event permission is granted, the Superintendent also shall determine whether or not deduction from salary shall be made. The Superintendent may, in his/her discretion, waive the time limits specified herein. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.

B. Sick Leave

1. Each member of the Unit shall be allowed sick leave without loss of salary for at least twelve (12) working days in any year on account of personal sickness or physical disability, including maternity. If the full amount of sick leave allowed is not used in any school year, the amount not used shall be accumulated from year to year. Members of the Unit employed with effective dates subsequent to September 1st shall be credited with sick leave in accordance with the following table during the first year of employment:

| Effective Date of Appointment | Sick Leave Credit |
|--------------------------------|-------------------|
| September 1 - September 30 | 12 days |
| October 1 - October 31 | 10 days |
| November 1 - November 30 | 8 days |
| December 1 - December 31 | 7 days |
| January 1 - January 31 | 6 days |
| February 1 - February 28 or 29 | 5 days |
| March 1 - March 31 | 4 days |
| April 1 - April 30 | 3 days |
| May 1 - May 31 | 2 days |
| June 1 - June 30 | 1 day |

During the first year (12 consecutive calendar months) of employment, an employee must present a certified physician's explanation accounting for use of sick leave beyond five (5) days. Failure to provide such explanation shall result in a loss of pay equivalent to the time absent beyond five (5) days. The five (5) days do not have to be consecutive.

At the beginning of each subsequent year of employment, twelve (12) sick days shall be credited to each Unit member's account. There shall be no limitation on the total number of sick leave days which may be accumulated.

- 2. The employees who are absent from duty because of illness may be required, at the discretion of the Superintendent, or a designee, to file a medical report with the school medical director. When such a report is requested, the Superintendent will make a determination whether sick leave payments shall be allowed.
- 3. The employee shall notify the building principal or his/her designee of the use of a sick day according to reasonable procedures established for call in. If the employee anticipates that he/she will not return on the next day, the employee will call the building principal/supervisor before the end of the workday whenever possible. The employee shall be responsible to notify the principal or his/her designee of any change in status which will affect

the assignment of a substitute to the employee's position. In those cases where sick leave is over five (5) days, the employee shall forward medical documentation and anticipated return date to the Health Services Office. The employee shall also call the building principal/supervisor to inform her or him of the anticipated date of return whenever possible.

4. In the event an employee in his/her first year of service in the District is dismissed, remaining sick leave available to that employee shall be prorated in such a manner that the total number of sick leave days used by that employee up to and including the effective date of termination shall not exceed:

| Sick Leave Days: | Months of Service: |
|----------------------|-----------------------------|
| One (1) day for | One (1) month of service |
| Two (2) days for | Two (2) months of service |
| Three (3) days for | Three (3) months of service |
| Four (4) days for | Four (4) months of service |
| Five (5) days for | Five (5) months of service |
| Six (6) days for | Six (6) months of service |
| Seven (7) days for | Seven (7) months of service |
| Eight (8) days for | Eight (8) months of service |
| Ten (10) days for | Nine (9) months of service |
| Twelve (12) days for | Ten (10) months of service |

The District shall have the right to deduct any compensation for sick leave in excess of the above. Such deduction may be made from the employee's final paycheck.

C. Sickness or Death in Immediate Family

1. Time off for serious illness in the immediate family shall be charged against personal leave as identified in Section F of this Article. Immediate family, for purposes of Sections C1 and C2, consists of:

| Spouse | Grandparent |
|---------|---------------------------|
| Parent | Grandchild |
| Sibling | Guardian in loco parentis |
| Child | |

In-law in the above categories, where applicable Step-family in the above categories, where applicable

2. Each employee shall be granted up to six (6) days of leave with full pay for each death in the immediate family or the nearest relative. Such leave shall not be curtailed because of use of family illness days and shall be on a non-cumulative basis.

3. Each employee shall be allowed one (1) additional full-time teaching day to attend the funeral of any of the following members of the family:

Aunt Cousin
Niece Nephew
Uncle

In-law in the above categories, where applicable

4. The Superintendent is authorized to grant additional paid emergency or funeral leave under unusual circumstances which, in his/her judgment, justify such an exception.

D. Workers' Compensation

- 1. Employees who become ill or injured due to circumstances arising out of and in the course of employment shall file a report of such illness or injury with the District and with the Workers' Compensation Board. Such report shall be filed within the time, and in the manner, required by the New York State Workers' Compensation Law. In those instances where an illness or injury is determined by the District or other forum of competent jurisdiction to be compensable as arising out of and in the course of employment, the District will compensate said employee during the period of such illness or injury up to the amount of his/her full salary.
 - a. The District shall charge to the employee's accumulated sick leave any time taken because of such illness or injury for which the employee receives his or her regular salary. Such charge to, and deduction from, accumulated sick leave shall be proportionate to, and based upon, the percentage relationship between the employee's per diem rate and the daily compensation amount. No such pro rata deduction from accumulated sick leave shall be made in the event the compensable absence is the result of bodily or personal injury resulting from an assault upon the employee or because of gross negligence on the part of the District, except when there is contributory negligence on the part of the employee;
 - b. In the event the number of compensation days exhausts the employee's accumulated sick days in any school year, the employee shall continue to receive full salary. Sick days which may be credited to the employee at the beginning of the next school year shall not be charged against any compensation days taken during the prior year;
 - c. The District will also pay, in any compensable line of duty injury, all costs of medical expenses incurred as a result of said injury not covered by insurance provided by the terms of this Agreement. In case of an award, or third-party settlement, loss of wages and/or medical or other expenses paid to the employee by the District and included in such settlement or award shall be reimbursed to the District. Any lump sum settlement or award, or damages other than such loss of wages and/or medical or other expenses, shall not be transferred to the District.

- 2. For purposes of this Article, a person commits assault when
- a. She knowingly attacks another person, and causes physical injury to such person or to a third person(s); or
- b. She recklessly causes physical injury to another person by means of a deadly weapon or dangerous instrument; or
- c. For a purpose other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, she knowingly causes stupor, unconsciousness or other physical impairment or injury to another person by administering to another person, without the other person's consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the same; or
- d. She recklessly causes physical injury to another person who has been directed, by a supervisor, to intercede in an altercation involving the assailant.
- 3. Employees who are absent from duty with pay, pursuant to this paragraph, may be required, at the discretion of the Superintendent, to file a medical report with the School Medical Director. When such a report is requested, the Superintendent will make a determination on the basis of said report and the recommendation of the School Medical Director whether pay shall be continued. In no instance shall payments to an employee for service-connected disability exceed those provided under Compensation Law, unless the Superintendent, in his/her sole and exclusive discretion, shall authorize such payments, notwithstanding any determination by any compensation board which is at variance with the determination of the Superintendent.
- 4. Absences due to communicable diseases which have been ruled by the New York State Workers' Compensation Board to be compensable shall not be charged against the employee's accumulated sick leave days, provided that a Workers' Compensation claim has been filed, proposed, and accepted by the District. In compensation cases resulting from such illness, the weekly allowance paid the employee under Workers' Compensation will be transferred to the District.

E. Catastrophic Health Insurance Protections

1. There shall be a Catastrophic Health Insurance Protections Committee, consisting of one (1) member designated by the Association, one (1) administrator appointed by the Superintendent, and the School Medical Director, who shall be an advisory member. The Committee shall review and act upon applications for additional sick leave days submitted by members of the Unit. All Unit members shall be eligible to receive funding from the sick leave bank.

Any member wishing to apply for additional days would begin the process by sending a request for supplemental sick leave to the Superintendent or Designee. The Superintendent or Designee shall immediately thereafter forward an agreed upon form to the member that asks for specific medical information and provides complete and comprehensive instructions on completing the form and continuing the request process. Upon receipt of the necessary forms, the Superintendent or Designee will immediately thereafter schedule a meeting of the Sick Leave Committee to review and evaluate the member's request. In the event that any member of the Sick Leave Committee shall not be immediately available, a designee shall take his or her place. No request shall be unreasonably delayed due to a Committee member's non-availability.

2. For purposes of this Article, the term "serious illness or injury" shall be defined as one, which is generally regarded as such by those in the medical profession. Any dispute as to whether or not an illness or injury is "serious", as used herein, shall be resolved by the School Medical Director. The purpose of this paragraph is to provide sufficient sick leave to cover the member's health insurance cost, during extraordinary situations where a seriously ill or injured member has no other significant means of income and cannot return to work for a prolonged period of time (after accumulated sick leave credit has been exhausted). It is not intended to cover absences of a day, or several days, in excess of accumulated sick leave, or situations where there is no serious or prolonged illness or injury, or where no bona fide economic hardship exists. The Committee is authorized, however, to grant additional sick leave upon a pro-rata basis where, in its discretion, it deems it appropriate to do so and such pro-ration does not exceed the general limitations set forth herein.

3. Other provisions:

- a. In the event that there is a request to the sick bank and insufficient funding to fund the request, the Superintendent will have the discretion to review and grant any request.
- b. Members covered by a disability insurance policy shall not be prohibited from applying to the sick bank for days while in a waiting period for benefits to start.
- c. Members who are on workers' compensation will not be prohibited from applying for sick bank days and no member shall be discriminated against based on his or her workers' compensation status. Requests may be granted on a pro rata basis as necessary. However, in no instance shall a member be entitled to benefits greater than his or her salary.
- 4. The decision of the Committee shall be final, binding, and not subject to the Grievance Procedure set forth in Article 26 (Grievance Procedure) of this Agreement.
- 5. Sick days donated since July 1, 2015, by unit members, active upon ratification of this contract, shall have those sick days credited to their sick leave balance, less any days they received from the sick leave bank since 2015.
- 6. Beginning September 2021, and in September of each subsequent year, the District will contribute up to \$50,000 to the STA CHIP fund balance unless and until the balance reaches \$100,000. The District's contribution will be adjusted downward in any year in which the full contribution will cause it to exceed \$100,000.

F. <u>Personal Leave</u>

- 1. All full-time employees shall be entitled to five (5) days of personal leave per school year, prorated for part-time employees. Any unused personal days shall be credited to the employee's sick leave account at the end of the school year.
- 2. Teachers shall be required to notify their building principal, or his/her designee, of their intention of using a personal leave day at least five (5) school days prior to the date of the employee, it is understood and agreed that the purpose of this Article is to permit a employee to

attend to personal matters which cannot be accomplished during other than normal working hours.

- 3. Use of consecutive personal leave days, except for reasons of family illness, shall be granted only after an employee has filed a request, in writing, with the Office of Human Resources stating reasons for such absence. Requests which do not meet the intent of the use of personal leave (see 2 above) or are not filed sufficiently in advance will be denied.
- 4. Personal leave days may not be taken on days immediately preceding and/or subsequent to scheduled vacations except in cases of family illness or unless authorized by the Superintendent pursuant to a valid written request submitted by the employee.
- 5. In the event that schools are closed due to severe weather, or other emergency conditions, on a day when an employee has been granted personal leave, said day shall not be deducted from the teacher's allotment if the teacher certifies in writing to the Office of Human Resources that the personal business for which the day was taken could not be conducted on that day because of the severe weather or emergency conditions which caused the school(s) to be closed.

G. Jury Duty

Each employee shall be granted leave with full pay as may be necessary in order to perform jury duty. Such absence shall not be deducted from any other leave allowance. When an employee receives a notice of call to jury duty, the individual shall notify the building principal, or designee, to that effect, on the first school day following receipt of such notice by providing to the principal a copy thereof.

H. <u>Absence for Other Judicial or Administrative Proceedings</u>

When an employee is required to appear in court, or for any other judicial or administrative proceeding, leave with full pay as necessary to comply with the order shall be granted, provided the appearance is in some way connected with the professional duties and responsibilities of the employee. Appearances which are not in the line of duty in the District will be judged on their individual merits by the Superintendent.

I. <u>Severe Weather and Other Emergency Conditions</u>

- 1. Each employee shall receive full pay for absence due to abnormally severe weather or other emergency conditions when so certified by the principal or supervisor and approved by the Superintendent.
- 2. The official closing of schools by the Superintendent shall not result in loss of pay by any employee unless such closure is the result of unauthorized absence from duty by members of the Unit or unless an employee has been excused from duty, without pay, for the period of such closing.

- 3. Any employee who is on sick leave with pay on days when schools are closed due to weather conditions or other emergencies will receive full pay for such days and will not have said days deducted from his/her accumulated sick leave allowance.
- 4. In the event that schools are officially closed by the Superintendent for a period of time sufficient to require an alteration in the official School Calendar for the remainder of the year to make up the time lost, no additional compensation shall be paid to any employee for the days thereby added to the School Calendar.

J. Temporary Military Service

Employees shall be paid full salary and other benefits for any and all periods of absence while engaged in the performance of ordered temporary military duty, and while going to and returning from such duty, as required by New York State Military Law. If possible, written notice will be given the building principal or supervisor at least two (2) weeks in advance and simultaneously transmitted to the Superintendent. Every effort shall be made by the employee affected by this paragraph to serve temporary active duty obligations during periods of time when school is not in session and at the request of the Superintendent, or his/her designee, such employee shall be required to provide evidence of such effort, in the form of a written request to the appropriate military authority, to serve at a time when school is not in session. The Board agrees to intervene with the appropriate military authorities in an effort to assist the employee who is attempting to comply with this obligation. It is the intention of the parties that teachers shall not serve temporary voluntary military duty during the periods that school is in session.

K. Professional Conferences

- 1. Officially authorized Association delegates and/or alternates, as required, shall be granted time necessary with pay, to attend NYSUT, NYSUT Election District, Retirement, and AFT and NEA conventions, upon timely request to the Superintendent. All expenses shall be borne by the individual or the Association. Representatives of the Association, in addition to delegates and alternates, may also be excused by the Superintendent, or his/her designee, to perform official Association functions.
- 2. Excused absences with pay may be granted to any employee to attend professional meetings, conferences and workshops, when approved by the Superintendent or his/her designee.

L. <u>Adoption/Parental</u>

An employee shall be granted up to thirty (30) days of paid leave upon the legal adoption of a child or parental care due to the birth of their child. The number of paid days available for this purpose will be the number of unused personal leave days accumulated (and previously credited to sick leave) during the past ten (10) years. In those instances where an employee requests thirty (30) days and there are an insufficient number of such days accumulated, the remaining days shall be without pay. See also Article 16, Section N3 (Extended Leaves of Absence).

M. <u>Leaves Without Pay</u>

There shall be a District committee, consisting of one (1) member to be appointed by the Association, one (1) administrator to be appointed by the District, and one (1) individual to be selected by the other two, to review requests from teachers for short term unpaid leaves of absence, of up to five (5) school days, which are in compliance with the applicable Administrative Bulletin. Said leaves shall be granted only to accommodate unusual or extraordinary circumstances and limited to the extent there shall be no more than a total of forty (40) days available for leaves of this kind during any school year with the exception of Adoption Leave (Article 15L). There shall be no more than a total of fifty (50) available days for leaves of this kind during the remaining term of this Agreement. Written request for such leaves must be submitted to the Committee at least thirty days prior to the date of leave unless circumstances make it impossible to do so.

ARTICLE 16-EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Procedures

- 1. Employees who have acquired tenure in the District may be granted leaves of absence, which shall be without loss of tenure, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent and the approval of the Board. All requests for leaves of absence shall carry affirmation of intention of the applicant to return to an assignment in the District upon the termination of such leave.
- 2. The tenure requirement shall not apply in the case of request for a military leave of absence. The Superintendent is also authorized to grant leave of absence to probationary employees under extraordinary circumstances deemed acceptable to him/her.

B. Request

Employees shall make a request for an extended leave of absence using the established online process. The request shall be directed to the Chief Human Resources Officer, stating the specific reason for the leave and must be filed at least forty-five (45) days prior to the effective date of the leave. Employees shall furnish whatever evidence which may be required by the Chief Human Resources Officer in support of their request. The District will make a good faith effort to provide the Association with notice of substantive changes to the procedure.

C. <u>Length</u>

Leaves of absence shall be granted for a period of one (1) year, except where leaves of longer duration are specifically permitted in other paragraphs of this Article. Special requests for periods of less than one (1) year may be granted at the discretion of the Superintendent. Employees on leave of absence shall notify the Chief Human Resources Officer of their intention for the following school year in writing and prior to April 1st. Return to duty from extended leave of absence shall be governed by the terms of the agreed upon length of the leave. Exceptions shall be permitted when, in the discretion of the District, there are good and sufficient reasons to do so.

D. <u>Substitute Availability</u>

Planned leaves of absence are contingent upon the availability of qualified regular substitute teachers. Regular substitute teachers shall be appointed and their names carried in the minutes of the Board as "regular substitutes" along with the names of the teacher for whom they are substituting. Regular substitute teachers so appointed are not eligible for tenure except as provided in § 2573(1) of the Education Law.

E. Recall from Leave

The Board of Education reserves the prerogative of recalling to service any or all employees who have been granted leaves of absence when an emergency or teacher shortage makes such action necessary. It is understood, however, that leaves granted for personal illness, approved educational commitments, military service, Red Cross, Peace Corps, or V.I.S.T.A. service shall not be affected by this provision.

F. Reassignment

A teacher returning from any leave of absence may be reassigned to any vacancy within the District for which he/she is qualified by certification and experience, such assignment being the same, or substantially the same, as the position previously held.

G. Step Advancement

For the year(s) in which a teacher is on an unpaid leave of absence, there shall be no advancement in step placement.

H. Termination of Leave

All leaves of absence must terminate:

- 1. At least five (5) working days prior to any scheduled holiday or recess; or
- 2. On or subsequent to the first working day following such holiday or recess.

I. <u>Salary</u>

A teacher who is granted a leave of absence under the provisions of this Article shall not been eligible for any of the payments set forth in Article 15 (Temporary Leaves of Absence) of this Agreement while on such leave.

J. Leave for Continuing Education

1. Employees may be granted continuing education leave of absence, with or without pay, for a period not to exceed two (2) years, for purposes of education, travel, or other professional activities which, in the judgment of the Superintendent, are in the best interests of the District and the teacher involved. At the conclusion of such leave of absence with pay, a teacher shall return to service with the District for a minimum period equal to the duration of the leave. In the event of the teacher's failure to meet this obligation, such monies as have been paid

to the teacher by the District while on such leave of absence shall be repaid to the District on a pro rata basis, unless the District waives repayment. This provision shall not apply when, for physical or other reasons beyond his/her control, the teacher is incapable of further service.

- 2. There are no restrictions on individual eligibility for continuing education leave, but there shall be a general limitation whereby no more than one percent (1%) of the total certificated staff may be on continuing education leave at any one time.
- 3. The Superintendent shall be guided, but not bound, by the following, in the administration of this Article:
 - a. As a general rule, after seven (7) or more years of service in the District a teacher may apply for and be granted a leave with full pay for a period not to exceed one (1) semester; or half pay for a full school year;
 - b. Applicants must file a statement indicating the specific purpose for which such leave of absence is desired;
 - c. Grants and scholarships shall not be deductible from salary received while on such leave. Other monies may be deductible;
 - d. Evaluation of applications for continuing education leave of absence should be according to the following criteria:
 - educational value to the District;
 - educational value to the individual concerned;
 - type of research, study, or travel planned;
 - in cases of equally meritorious applications, length of service in the District should be the deciding factor.
 - e. Applications for continuing education leave should be postmarked or hand delivered to the Office of Human Resources not later than February 1st; the applicant should be notified of approval (or disapproval) not later than March 1st.
 - The February 1st date also applies to employees desiring a one-half (1/2) year continuing education leave during the fall semester. Those applying for a one-half (1/2) year continuing education leave for the spring semester must similarly submit applications by October 1st, with notification to be made not later than November 1st.
 - f. Employees on continuing education leave will receive only the salary adjustment approved in advance by the Chief Human Resources Officer after completing the leave.
 - 4. In the event the purpose of a paid continuing education leave is frustrated, and cancellation of the leave becomes necessary, the following provisions shall apply:
 - a. Personal illness The regular sick leave policy shall apply in the same manner as if the teacher were in active service in the District, with the exception that Article 15D (Temporary Leaves of Absence) shall not apply;
 - b. Cancellation of Program In the event of cancellation or termination of the program, the teacher shall be returned to the first available vacancy for which he/she is qualified. During the interim, if any, he/she will continue

to receive full pay and benefits until such vacancy occurs, provided he/she accepts assignment to other professional duties for which he/she is qualified.

5. The provisions contained in the continuing education leave section shall apply only if a teacher carries out and completes in a reasonably successful manner the stated intent of such leave. Should a teacher fail to substantially comply with the details outlined in the approved application for leave, the District may require the repayment of all wages and fringe benefits paid while on leave of absence.

K. Leave for Personal Reasons

- 1. Any employee, upon submission of a written request made through the established online process, and upon the approval of the Superintendent, may be granted an unpaid leave of absence of up to one (1) year for personal reasons, including primary care for an elderly person for whom the teacher is responsible.
 - 2. Extensions of such leave may be granted at the discretion of the Superintendent.
- 3. Employees who do not return after their approved personal leave may be dismissed for neglect of duty, subject to the applicable tenure provisions of the New York State Education Law.

L. <u>Extended Personal Illness Leave</u>

- 1. Any teacher whose personal illness extends beyond the period of accumulated and extended sick leave will, upon written application and approval of the Superintendent, be granted an unpaid leave of absence for such time as is necessary for complete recovery from such illness, up to a maximum of two (2) years. Such request for leave of absence shall be granted for up to one (1) year at a time and must be supported by a physician's certificate. The leave may be renewed and each subsequent request for renewal shall also be supported by a physician's certificate. At the end of two (2) years, the teacher's employment may be terminated, subject to the applicable tenure provisions of the New York State Education Law.
- 2. Employees returning to active teaching after such leave will, upon request, furnish the Board with a doctor's certification indicating fitness to return to full employment.
- 3. Employees exhausting accumulated sick leave who are ill but do not request personal illness leave of absence may be placed on inactive status for a period not to exceed two (2) years and then dismissed for neglect of duty, subject to the applicable tenure provisions of the New York State Education Law.

M. <u>Child Bearing* and Child Rearing Leave</u>

1. An employee who becomes a parent shall be entitled to a leave of absence of up to two (2) years, without pay or increment, up to one (1) year at a time. Application for said leave shall be accompanied by a statement from the teacher's physician confirming the pregnancy. The leave may be for a period of less than one (1) or two (2) years' duration so as to conform to the individual circumstances of each case.

- 2. Probationary employees returning from child rearing leave granted under this section for or within the maximum period for any one pregnancy shall be credited with the probationary period already served. Any probationary teacher returning from a leave in excess of three (3) years shall be required to serve a probationary period of at least one (1) year, regardless of the length of the probationary period already served prior to that leave.
 - * See also, Section 15 B 2.
- 3. If, during the period of any such leave granted hereunder, the employee accepts other employment, the District reserves the prerogative of recalling the employee to service.

N. Child Care Leave

- 1. Any employee shall be granted, upon written application, a child care leave of up to two (2) years. Such leave will be granted without pay or step increase and shall be granted for periods of up to one (1) year at a time.
- 2. In the event that both parents are employed by the District there shall not be a duplication of childcare and/or child bearing leave, and only one (1) individual shall be granted leave at any one time. If one spouse is not an employee of the District, and remains at home to care for the infant, child care leave shall not be granted to the employee of the District, unless he/she can prove to the satisfaction of the District there are exceptional and medically compelling circumstances which require the employee to remain at home.
- 3. Child care leave provided for in this subsection shall also be available in cases of adoption.
- 4. If, during the period of any such leave granted hereunder, the employee accepts other employment, the District reserves the prerogative of recalling the teacher to service.

O. <u>Military Leave</u>

Military leave of absence for employees shall be granted pursuant to New York State Military Law and any other State or Federal statutes which may apply. Such military leave of absence shall be granted to any teacher while engaged in the performance of ordered military duty while going to and returning from such duty, as provided by law, except the term "ordered" shall not include those instances where the leave is as a result of employee contrivance, whether by planned acquiescence or other means, direct or indirect, to arrange for such duty to be taken at a time when it is not actually required by the military and/or inconvenient to the needs of the District. Absence of a teacher, pursuant to this paragraph, during time of national emergency shall not constitute an interruption of continuous employment. A teacher returning from military leave of absence shall be entitled to full military service credit then allowed for salary purposes to new applicants for positions in the District. All provisions of this subsection shall be amended in accordance with any changes in Federal or State legislation which delimit any of the above provisions. See Article 15J (Temporary Leaves of Absence).

P. <u>Leave for Peace Corps, V.I.S.T.A., Teacher Corps, Exchange, Overseas</u>

A leave of absence not to exceed two (2) years may be granted to any teacher who joins the Peace Corps, V.I.S.T.A., Teacher Corps, or who serves as an exchange or overseas teacher on a full-time basis. When on teaching assignment under this paragraph, increments shall be earned as if there had been no break in service.

Q. Leave for Illness in Immediate Family

Any tenured employee may secure a leave of absence when sufficient evidence has been presented that an emergency exists due to illness in the employee's immediate family. The duration of the leave may be for less than one (1) school year and may be renewed for not to exceed two (2) consecutive years provided, however, a leave of absence for less than one (1) school year pursuant to this paragraph is subject to the same limitations with respect to return to duty, as set forth in Sections C and H of this Article.

R. <u>Leave for Campaign for, or Service in, Public Office</u>

The Board may, in its discretion, grant an unpaid leave of absence to any employee to campaign for, serve in, or continue to serve in, a public office. Upon return from such leave this service shall be evaluated for related service credit on the salary schedule. Any determination made, however, shall be at the discretion of the Chief Human Resources Officer.

ARTICLE 17-FREEDOM FROM NON-INSTRUCTIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES

A. <u>Expectations</u>

The Board and the Association acknowledge the basic responsibility of a teacher is effective teaching and, insofar as it is practical to do so, the organization of the school day should reflect this objective. Although employees may be expected to perform duties and responsibilities which are not related to teaching, per se, but are necessary for the orderly and efficient operation of individual schools, the District recognizes such duties should be distributed as equitably as the circumstances of individual schools permit. Out-of-door duties which are not related to actual teaching shall not be assigned in a manner which is inconsistent with the current practice unless unusual or special circumstances exist. In the event the Association believes the spirit and intent of this provision is being abused in any particular school, it shall have the recourse to administrative review by the Director in charge of the division in question and the right of appeal to the Superintendent.

B. <u>Student Attendance</u>

The District and the Association agree to study the problem of student attendance record keeping, with the objective of relieving each teacher of as much of the clerical responsibility as is consistent with adequate attendance and census administration.

C. <u>Clerical</u>

Present efforts by the District to relieve all employees of as many clerical tasks as practicable, including the scoring of standardized achievement tests, shall be continued. The District and the Association agree to work together to increase this effort to the extent to which relief from clerical responsibilities is consistent with sound educational practice.

ARTICLE 18-FRINGE BENEFITS

A. <u>Joint Health Care Management Group</u>

Representatives of the District and the Association agree to a Joint Health Care Management Group to evaluate, manage and address costs associated with the District's employee health insurance plan. The group will meet as needed but at least quarterly with the shared goal of identifying all possible health and dental benefits' economies, potential benefit enhancements, and cost savings practices. As appropriate, the third-party benefit administrators, insurance providers and consultants will be invited to participate.

B. Dental Benefits for all Employees

The District will provide dental benefits as negotiated by the parties for eligible employees pursuant to the Syracuse City School District Dental Assistance Plan. With regard to the Plan, the District will assume all costs of such a program except for the following monthly contributions:

| Effective: | Individual coverage: | Family coverage: |
|------------|----------------------|------------------|
| 2019-2020 | \$21.00 | \$42.00 |
| 2020-2021 | \$21.00 | \$42.00 |
| 2021-2022 | \$21.00 | \$42.00 |
| 2022-2023 | \$21.00 | \$42.00 |
| 2023-2024 | \$21.00 | \$42.00 |

C. Vision Benefits for all Employees

1. Effective July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024, the District shall reimburse the Association for each Unit 1 employee utilizing the Association's vision plan at the NYSUT Vision individual and family plan rates. During this time, the District will engage in the RFP process with the participation of the Syracuse Teachers Association for a successor vision plan.

| Effective: | Individual Annual Contribution | Family Annual Contribution |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|
| July 1, 2021-June 30, 2024 | \$84.12 | \$219.24 |

2. Thereafter, all Unit 1 members will move to the District's vision plan and pay the following rates:

| Individual Annual Employee Contribution | Family Annual Employee Contribution |
|---|-------------------------------------|
|---|-------------------------------------|

| \$0.00 | \$0.00 |
|--------|--------|
| \$0.00 | \$0.00 |

D. Medical Coverage for All Employees

- 1. The District will provide health benefit coverage for eligible employees pursuant to the Syracuse City School District Health Insurance Plan.
- 2. Employee payroll deductions are based on the premium equivalent rate (PER) established for each school year and the corresponding wage level.
- 3. The employee contributions for each year are stated at the maximum amount on Schedule A.
 - 4. The PER shall be established for each year by September 1st.
- 5. The health insurance contribution will be published in the Administrative Bulletin and posted on the District and the Association's web pages.
- 6. Employees will contribute to the cost of District provided health care benefits based upon the employee's wages as of September 1.

NOTE: The Health Insurance Rate Chart is listed as Appendix 5 in the document.

E. <u>Medical and Prescription Coverage for Employees on the Preferred Provider Organization</u> (PPO) Healthcare Plan:

Members with a start date before July 1, 2015, who are currently enrolled on the PPO plan, shall be eligible for benefits in the Syracuse City School District Preferred Provider Organization Healthcare Plan.

- 1. The co-pay on medical provider visits will be \$15.00. The Emergency Room Co-Pay shall be \$100.00.
- 2. For all members hired prior to July 1, 2015, the current out of network deductible of \$75 for individual and \$225 for family shall remain in effect.
 - 3. Prescription co-pays shall be as follows:

| Employee co-pays: | Mail Order | Retail |
|-------------------|------------|--------|
| Generic | \$12.50 | \$5.00 |
| Preferred | \$75.00 | 25% |
| Non-preferred | \$95.00 | 25% |

F. <u>Medical and Prescription Coverage for Employees on the Health Savings Deductible</u> <u>Healthcare Plan (HSDP):</u>

Members with a start date on or after July 1, 2015, or who elect to switch from the point of service plan, will be eligible to enroll in the Syracuse City School District Health Savings Deductible Healthcare Plan.

- 1. The annual deductible for individual and family coverage shall be at or above the minimum amount allowed for a High Deductible Healthcare Plan to remain qualified under the IRS regulations. The deductible shall be set for the duration of the school year (July1-June 30) based on the announced or expected increase to the IRS minimum amount during the school year.
- 2. The District reserves the right to increase the deductible of the HSDP option in order to maintain qualification status under the IRS regulations.
- 3. Qualifying employees enrolled in the HSDP shall be eligible to receive a single employer contribution into a Health Savings Account (HSA). In order to qualify, employees must have created a District-approved HSA, be deducting at least \$25 from each paycheck into this HSA and must have never received HSA seeding from the District before.
- a. Employees enrolled in single coverage at the time they initially qualify for the employer contribution shall receive \$1,000. Employees enrolled in the family coverage at the time they initially qualify for the employer contribution shall receive \$1,500.
- b. Employees currently enrolled in the HSDP must qualify by January 1, 2022, in order to receive an employer contribution. Employees enrolling in HSDP must qualify within sixty (60) days of their date of enrollment in order to receive an employer contribution.
- c. Employees who resign, are terminated, or who give notice of such, shall not receive any employer contribution.

G. Retiree Health Insurance Coverage

Retiree health benefit eligibility shall be fifteen (15) years in the Syracuse City School District for members hired after September 28, 2007. Members hired on or prior to September 28, 2007 shall continue to be eligible for the Retiree Health Benefit after ten (10) years in the Syracuse City School District.

1. Employees who retire on or after July 15, 2021 shall pay the following contributions for retiree health insurance:

| Retiree (non-Medicare) Contributions | \$128 Single Plan \$340 Family Plan |
|--------------------------------------|--|
| Medicare Advantage | \$64 Single Plan (1/2 retiree POS rate) \$128 Family Plan |

^{*}Families that have one Medicare-eligible individual and one or more non-Medicare eligible individuals will be charged the combination of Medicare and non-Medicare single rates.

- 2. Medicare eligible retirees and their Medicare-eligible dependents must apply for and pay for Medicare Part B coverage to the Center of Medicare & Medicaid Services.
- 3. Retiree health care contributions for each successive school year (July 1- June 30) of this contract shall increase based on the annual percentage increase in active employee contributions.

H. Coordination of Benefits

In the event that any member of the Unit, or his/her dependent, is eligible for benefits under another health plan and receives benefits there under, and the current plan or any future plan of the District insurance has a coordination of benefits provision, the District shall not be liable to make duplicate payments of benefits which have already been paid by such other plan and which the District's plan did not pay.

I. <u>Flexible Benefit Plan</u>

The District will maintain, at no cost to the employee, a flexible spending benefit plan pursuant to Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, with operating procedures determined by the District in accordance with IRS regulations. This plan may be used for favorable income tax treatment of the employee's health and dental premium contributions, deductibles, co-insurance amounts, other unreimbursed medical expenses, and dependent care assistance.

J. Payroll Deduction Plans

The District and the Association agree to study any additional payroll deduction plans which the Association desires to implement at a time mutually agreeable to both parties, if such plans can be handled on existing equipment in the District, in an economical manner, and are legally permissible. No payroll deduction initiated by a teacher shall be processed in an amount less than One Dollar (\$1.00) per check.

K. School Function Passes

Each teacher shall be granted, on request, a pass for school functions in the District for which admission is charged. Passes shall be available through each school office.

L. <u>Review Committee</u>

Representatives of the District and the Association shall meet periodically with the District's current Benefits Plan Administrator and consultant for the purpose of agreeing on matters relative to claims administration, benefits structure, levels of contributions, and such other concerns as may be brought before the group for resolution and which are considered essential to the welfare of the program. This group shall also study and research other benefits that could be cost effective and/or beneficial to employees.

M. Eligibility for coverage

In order to receive benefits in the health, dental, or vision insurance program, members must, be employed in the bargaining unit and regularly work twenty-five (25) or more hours per week. No grievance shall be entertained, nor shall any arbitrator have the power to award redress, which would require the District to pay any health or dental insurance benefit which is disallowed by the present Plans or any successors thereto. This provision shall in no way be construed as preventing the teacher from taking such action as may be deemed necessary against the plan if the teacher feels any determination made by the plan regarding eligibility is inappropriate.

N. Retirement Stipend(s)

The parties agree to continue the current practice of making any retirement stipend in a member's 403(b)/457 account. If a member does not have a 403(b)/457, they must establish an account with an approved provider.

- 1. Effective after ratification of this agreement, any member who is eligible for retirement under the terms of their New York State Retirement System and submits an irrevocable notice of retirement by February 28th in the calendar year in which they are retiring shall receive a stipend, except as otherwise stated below. The amount of the stipend will be calculated as follows:
 - a. Forty-three dollars (\$43.00) times the number of accumulated sick days if the number of accumulated sick days is less than two hundred (200).
 - b. Fifty dollars (\$50.00) times the number of accumulated sick days if the number of accumulated sick days is two hundred (200) but less than three hundred (300).
 - c. Seventy-five dollars (\$75.00) times the number of accumulated sick days if the number of sick days is three hundred (300) or more.
 - d. Half days will be rounded up to the nearest whole day.
- 2. A member who meets the above criteria but does not submit notice by February 28th shall receive a stipend of thirty-seven dollars (\$37.00) times the number of accumulated sick days if the CHIP Committee determines this exception is warranted by an unforeseen life changing event or a bona fide economic hardship, that occurred after February 28th.
- 3. A member who reaches the minimum retirement age during or prior to the school year in which he/she retires, and is eligible to retire under the New York State 'Retirement System, shall be granted a retirement stipend of Eleven Thousand Dollars (\$11,000) or a retirement stipend as written in the above paragraph whichever is greater.
- 4. The retirement stipend shall not be paid to employees who retire effective between September 1st and June 29th The effective date of retirement must be between June 30th and August 31st.

O. Free Tuition in District for Children of Employees

Members of the Unit actively employed in full-time employment positions, may have their children or legal wards attend schools within the District without payment of tuition regardless of the legal residence of the employee. This privilege shall be extended to all children of legal school age who have not graduated from an approved high school and shall be continued unless it is determined through due process that the student's enrollment is not in his/her best interests. School assignment will be consistent with the District's regular student assignment policies. Transportation to and from school shall be the sole responsibility of the individual student's parent or legal guardian and not subsidized by the District.

P. District Child Care

The District agrees to continue its current level of support toward the operation of early childhood education centers for pre-school-age children of Unit employees. Such support is contingent on enrollment sufficient to justify the center(s). Subject to the foregoing, the Syracuse Teachers Association, the District, and the pre-school provider shall enter into an annual agreement regarding the operation of the center(s) and rules and regulations related thereto.

ARTICLE 19-INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPLIES, MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

A. Educational Materials

The Board recognizes that appropriate texts, workbooks, supplementary materials, library reference facilities, maps and globes, laboratory equipment, shop equipment, audiovisual equipment, art supplies, athletic equipment, current periodicals, standard tests and questionnaires, and similar supplies and equipment, are the tools of the teaching profession. The parties will confer from time to time for the purpose of improving the selection, quality and use of such educational tools, and the Board will promptly undertake the implementation of all joint decisions made by its representatives and the Association within the budgeted amounts appropriated therefore. The Board agrees to at all times keep the schools reasonably equipped and maintained, as provided in the annual budget.

1. Each school should have:

- a. Adequate chalkboard and bulletin board space in every classroom;
- b. Copies, exclusively for each teacher's use, of all texts and, where available, teachers' editions and manuals used in each of the courses to be taught;
- c. A dictionary appropriate to classroom needs in each classroom in grades 7 through 12;
- d. Adequate attendance books, paper, pencils, pens, chalk, erasers, and other subject material required in daily teaching responsibility;
- e. Sufficient duplicating, typing, and copy equipment, kept in good operating order, and appropriate supplies for such equipment.
- 2. The District agrees to provide high speed, high volume (for example: Risograph) copiers for teacher use as follows:

a. For elementary schools:

- Elementary schools with student bodies of 599 or fewer shall be provided with one (1) high speed, high volume copier and sufficient related supplies;
- ii. Elementary schools with student bodies of 600 or more shall be provided with two (2) high speed, high volume copiers and sufficient related supplies.

b. For middle schools:

- Middle schools shall be provided with high speed, high volume copiers;
- ii. Sufficient related supplies.

B. <u>Individualized Education Plan</u>

The District shall have available to all special education teachers and all other ancillary service providers a computer and computerized program (including necessary related equipment and supplies) to assist in the preparation of Individualized Education Plan (IEP's) and other related mandated reports.

ARTICLE 20-BUILDING FACILITIES

A. <u>Facility Requirements</u>

- 1. Space in each classroom in which employees may safely store instructional materials and supplies.
- 2. A teacher work area containing adequate equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials.
- 3. An appropriately furnished room to be reserved for the exclusive use as a faculty lounge. Said room will be in addition to the aforementioned teacher work area. Responsibility for furnishings is that of the Board.
 - 4. A separate desk with lockable drawer space for every teacher in the District.
- 5. For each teacher regularly assigned to a school building, a desk or other equivalent facility for his/her personal use, as close to his/her teaching station as practicable; it is understood, however, such desk or equivalent facility may be temporarily used by another teacher who is using that particular teaching station.
- 6. A communication system through which employees can communicate with the main office in the building from their classrooms shall be installed in all buildings.
 - 7. Well-lighted, clean, teacher restrooms, with assurance of privacy.

- 8. Suitable closet space for each teacher to store personal items.
- 9. Employees shall have access to a school phone in each building. It is understood and agreed that the purpose of this paragraph is to permit a teacher to attend to school business or personal matters which cannot be accomplished during other than normal working hours.

B. Health & Safety

- 1. The facilities and utilities of each school building should be maintained in a safe, healthful, and sanitary condition. In those situations where it is necessary to utilize leased facilities the District will maintain such conditions insofar as it is able to do so.
- 2. It is the policy of the District to provide a safe and healthy work environment for all employees and to comply with all local, state and federal statutes, guidelines, and regulations relating to the work environment and infection prevention and control. In so doing, it shall continue to effectuate and implement regulations promulgated pursuant to the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) and the New York State Public Employee Safety and Health Bureau (PESH), as amended from time to time, with regard to the general issue of infection control and those measures to be taken to prevent and treat the various forms of infection to which employees may be exposed.
- 3. The District's Health and Safety Committee will meet regularly to discuss health and safety issues. The District will develop a standard form for reporting health and safety concerns and issues to the District's Facilities Department. The Facilities Department shall promptly address such issues and concerns. The Facilities Department shall also share the reports, and the actions taken, with the District's Health and Safety Committee.

C. Parking

The Board should provide free parking for employees at all schools.

ARTICLE 21-SUMMER SCHOOL AND ADULT EVENING SCHOOL

A. <u>Summer School</u>

- 1. Insofar as possible, no summer school position shall be filled by a teacher not regularly employed by the District if there is an equally qualified applicant for such a position who is regularly employed by the District.
- 2. A teacher who has filled a summer school position and performed satisfactorily as shown in the formal performance appraisal, which shall be filed in the Office of Human Resources by the summer school principal, shall have priority consideration for appointment to any position for which he/she is qualified by virtue of summer school experience and certification. It is also understood, however, every effort shall be made to appoint only the best qualified candidate for each position.

- 3. Insofar as possible, vacancies for summer school positions will be publicized utilizing the Administrative Bulletin and the established online process no later than April 15th each year. Applications for open positions must be filed using the online process established by the District. Postings will remain active for a minimum of 10 days, except where otherwise agreed upon between the Association and the District.
- 4. The last date for submission of completed application forms for summer school positions shall be April 30th, unless the position posting has closed prior to this date. Notification of this date will be made in accordance with Subparagraph 3, above. In addition, this deadline date shall be shown on the School Calendar.
- 5. Summer school contracts will be sent to selected Unit 1 employees as soon as it is practicable following the end of the posting period with the goal of having most positions filled by May 15th. An offer of employment for summer school shall terminate if the appointed teacher resigns his or her employment with the District. Once a position is accepted, the teacher shall withdraw any application for other positions which may be active at the same time and shall not initiate application for any other summer employment subsequent to accepting appointment to summer school. Exceptions to this paragraph may be made with the approval of the Office of Human Resources when such exception is in the best interest of the District.
- 6. When the number of applicants for summer school positions exceeds the number of positions available, the best qualified applicant shall be selected.
- 7. In selecting new summer school teachers, the administration shall consider the teacher's area of competence, major and/or minor field(s) of study, teaching performance, record of attendance, years of service in the District, and the number of prior applications for summer school positions.
- 8. In the event summer school is officially closed by the Superintendent, and a session or sessions require rescheduling, no additional compensation shall be paid to any teacher for the hours worked as a result of said rescheduling.

9.

- a. Summer school teachers who are regularly employed by the District shall be allowed to use one (1) day of previously accumulated sick leave during each summer of summer school employment. There will be one (1) paid leave day which may be used for sick leave or emergency personal leave with a statement of the emergency (e.g. home pipes burst, child sick, etc.) or bereavement of an immediate or non-immediate family member;
- b. There will be four (4) additional paid leave days for bereavement of an immediate family member. The Superintendent or his/her designee may on a case by case basis grant additional day(s);
- c. Excused absences during summer must be granted by the Superintendent or his/her designee. Excessive absenteeism during summer school may result in termination of an employee's summer school assignment and may result in denial of assignment to summer school in future years.

B. Adult Evening School

- 1. Insofar as practicable, no adult evening school position shall be filled by a teacher not regularly employed by the District if there is an equally qualified applicant for such a position who is regularly employed by the District.
- 2. A teacher who has filled an adult evening school position and performed satisfactorily, as shown in the formal performance appraisal which shall be filed in the Office of Human Resources by the adult evening school principal, shall have priority consideration for appointment to any position for which he/she is qualified by virtue of adult evening school experience and certification. It is also understood, however, every effort shall be made to appoint only the best qualified candidate for each position.
- 3. Adult evening school teachers whose classes do not meet because of emergency administrative decisions shall be paid for those evenings when they did not teach because of an emergency.
- 4. In the event adult evening school is officially closed by the Superintendent and any session or sessions are rescheduled, no additional compensation shall be paid to any teacher for the hours worked as a result of said rescheduling.
- 5. In the event the Superintendent, pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, grants an excused absence with pay to an evening school teacher who also teaches in day school, such teacher shall receive both day school and adult education pay for the period of the paid excused absence provided, however, the fact he or she was scheduled to teach in evening school was made clear to the Superintendent in the teacher's written request for a paid excused absence from day school.

ARTICLE 22-ASSOCIATION AND BOARD RIGHTS

A. <u>School Leadership Team</u>

- 1. The School Leadership Team (SLT) shall be representative of all stakeholders in the school community. The School Leadership Teams shall consist of exactly thirteen (13) members:
 - a. The school principal and a vice principal;
 - b. The elected chief Association representative and four (4) additional elected by building peers, and two (2) members selected by the principal all serving staggered two (2) year terms and preserving a teacher majority;
 - c. Two (2) parents or family members of students in the school, to be chosen annually by the parents of the school;
 - d. One (1) STA member that is not a teacher, chosen by the eleven (11) members of the School Leadership Team listed above.
 - e. One (1) representative of the local community with a connection to the school who is not a parent of a student in the school, to be chosen by the eleven (11) members of the School Leadership Team listed above.

The Association and the District shall execute a Memorandum of Understanding detailing the terms, conditions, and methods of planning and training required for implementing the School Leadership Teams.

2. Duties:

School Leadership Teams should operate collaboratively, model effective communication, support staff in the implementation of decisions about instructional practice (including curriculum and assessment consistent with Board policy and administrative procedures), school initiatives, and professional development. The SLT and its members shall:

- a. Meet at least once a month;
- b. Serve on at least one (1) of the three (3) other school-based subcommittees (Instruction and Professional Development, Labor Management, Behavior and Discipline/Climate);
- c. Develop, implement, and monitor the School Improvement Plan that will be used to drive instruction to meet State Standards/Benchmarks. As part of this work, the SLT shall:
 - Analyze relevant data;
 - Identify root causes for areas of deficit;
 - Establish building-wide communication throughout the planning process;
 - Disseminate the final plan prior to the start of the school vear:
 - Form and implement the Instruction and Professional Development Team;
 - Form and implement the Labor Management Team;
 - Form and implement the Behavior and Discipline/Climate Team:
 - Receive, discuss and disseminate all team reports;
 - Report to the Superintendent and/or a designee and the Association;
 - Make formal requests and recommendations to the Superintendent and/or a designee.
- 3. SLT members will receive compensation at the professional committee hourly rate not to exceed twenty-four (24) hours per fiscal year.
- 4. All input is valuable and advisory to the Principal. Decision-making will use a consensus model. In the event that the group fails to reach consensus the Superintendent or his/her designee and the Union President will hear the issues. If they fail to reach an agreement, the Superintendent shall make the final decision.
- 5. There may be a need for other teams in the school. They should serve on an Ad Hoc basis and report to the School Leadership Team.
- 6. The School Leadership Team may annually develop an addendum to the collective bargaining agreement, subject to the approval of the superintendent and the Association President.

B. Labor Management Team

The principal and other administrators of each school shall meet monthly with the Labor Management Team to discuss school operations and questions relating to the implementation of this Agreement. These meetings shall be held during non-instructional time but, if held during the regular school day, shall not result in loss of pay to the employees. Any meeting of the Labor Management Team shall not take place during a teaching period of an employee of the committee except in the event of an emergency. The Labor Management Team shall consist of the elected chief Association representative and one other Unit 1 member and one (1) member from Unit 1 or any other Association bargaining unit, selected or appointed in a manner to be determined by the Association by laws. Proposed changes in existing building policies and procedures, staffing ratios, and new policies and procedures for each school shall be appropriate subjects for discussion at such meetings. The Labor Management Team shall report monthly and make recommendations to the School Leadership Team. Any changes in such policies and procedures shall be consistent with the terms of this Agreement. Labor Management Team members receive no additional pay.

C. <u>Instruction and Professional Development Team</u>

The Instruction and Professional Development Team shall meet monthly, preserve a teacher majority, include at least one elected STA representative, and no more than nine (9) individuals which may include one (1) non-unit 1 staff member. Members of the Instruction and Professional Development Team receive no additional pay.

The Instruction and Professional Development Team shall:

- 1. Summarize Individual Professional Growth Plans for the building;
- 2. Develop School Improvement Plan professional development addendum;
- 3. Advise on the use of building staff development funds;
- 4. Evaluate effectiveness of professional development at building level;
- 5. Support the Alternative Evaluation Process of the Model for Practitioner Evaluation Alternative Evaluation Process;
- 6. Each building shall design a process for staff development reflecting a variety of professional development opportunities, such as job-embedded opportunities and support, site-based in-service courses, use of discretionary in-service days, mentoring, peer coaching and observation, focus groups, team collaborations, visitation days, teacher leaders/experts, action research and/or online professional development;
- 7. Identifies professional development priorities based on the above information in order to:
 - a. Clarify content;
 - b. Determine audience;
 - c. Set time frame;
 - d. Choose delivery method;
 - e. Recommend trainers.

- 8. Implement and monitor District professional development at the building level;
- 9. Acts in an advisory capacity to the School Leadership Team.

D. Behavior and Discipline Team

- 1. No later than April 1st of each school year, the School Leadership Team shall establish a representative Behavior and Discipline Team. Such team shall preserve a teacher majority, include at least one elected building representative for the Association, and no more than nine (9) individuals. The team will use the District Student Behavior Code to develop or amend building procedures for student behavior in that school for the following school year. It shall also be charged with determining how the Student Behavior Code will be implemented including the responsibilities of both members and building administrators. The Team shall submit both plan and implementation procedures to the School Leadership Team prior to April 15th of the school year. The School Leadership Team will submit both plan and implementation procedures to the teaching staff for a vote of approval prior to May 15th of the school year.
- 2. If such procedures fail to receive approval by a two-thirds vote of the teaching staff, they will be referred back to the Behavior and Discipline Team, which shall make recommendations for changes and adjustments to the original procedures.
- 3. A revised set of Building Procedures for Student Behavior shall be submitted to the teaching staff for a second vote prior to June 5th
- 4. During any period when approval is not achieved, and until such time as it is achieved, the current implementation procedures shall be operative. In the absence of such building procedures, the District code will prevail.
- 5. Upon approval of the Building Procedures, copies which will reflect the date and count of the vote shall be sent to the Superintendent and/or a designee and the STA President and/or designee.
- 6. Such implementation procedures shall be a standing item on the monthly agenda of the School Leadership Team. The School Leadership Team minutes will reflect any discussion, or the lack thereof, pertaining to implementation procedures.
 - 7. Behavior and Discipline Team members receive no additional pay.

E. Task Forces

The Superintendent will establish and/or continue the following Task Forces: the High School Task Force, the Middle School Task Force, the Elementary School Task Force, and the Curriculum Task Force. They shall review and address issues relating to education in each of these areas. The Task Forces shall be structured as follows:

1. Members of the task forces will be jointly selected;

- 2. Unit members will be paid hourly (extension of service rate) for meetings and such other services as agreed upon;
- 3. A specified scope of work and timeline shall be identified, including maximum number of hours determined by the Superintendent;
- 4. Shall make decisions using a consensus model. In the event that the group fails to reach consensus, the Superintendent or his/her designee and the Union President will hear the issues. If they fail to reach an agreement, the Superintendent shall make the final decision.

F. <u>Association Officers</u>

The President of the Association shall have no teaching or extracurricular assignments but shall retain the option to teach a minimum of one (1) instructional period. When it is necessary for the President of the Association or a designee to engage in Association activities directly related to Association representation of members which cannot be performed other than during school hours, the President or a designated representative may, after consultation with the Superintendent or a designee, be allowed to visit schools to investigate working conditions, teacher complaints, problems, or for other purposes relating to Association affairs. Upon the arrival of the President or a representative at any school, the principal, or a representative, shall confer with the President in order to facilitate the purpose of the visit. Whenever possible, the President shall give advance notice of a visit, and, on arrival, report his/her presence to the office.

The District shall incur all costs associated with the Association President and Association 1st Vice President. The Association will reimburse the District for all other release Officers' costs.

G. Association Attendance at Meetings

Whenever representatives of the Association are mutually scheduled by both parties to participate during working hours in conferences, meetings, or collective bargaining negotiations, they shall suffer no loss of pay. If negotiating sessions between the District and the Association are scheduled during a school day by mutual agreement, representatives of the Association, in number not to exceed eight (8), will be relieved from all regular duties without loss of pay and as necessary in order to permit their participation in such meetings. A Faculty Representative, member of the Grievance Committee, or other representative designated by an aggrieved teacher to attend a grievance hearing during a school day will, upon timely notification to the Superintendent, be released without loss of pay and as necessary in order to permit participation in a formal grievance proceeding. A substitute teacher will be assigned, when possible and necessary, to cover all duties of said teacher. The aggrieved teacher, and any other teacher appearing in a grievance hearing as a witness will be accorded the same right.

H. Reports at Faculty Meetings

The Association shall be given an opportunity to present reports and announcements at building faculty meetings, but no teacher shall be required to remain for that portion of the meeting.

I. New Teacher Orientation

The Association shall be given an opportunity to schedule a one-hour meeting for all new employees during the orientation program. No other activities shall be scheduled during this period. The Association shall be provided with a mailing list of newly hired employees as soon as possible, as well as a supplemental monthly list upon request. The District and the Association will jointly plan a new teacher orientation to be held prior to the beginning of the school year.

J. New Programs

When new projects or proposals are developed, they should conform to provisions of the existing Agreement. Where required for purposes of obtaining project approval by State or Federal agencies to draft a proposal which has provisions inconsistent with the existing Agreement, the proposal shall be submitted to the Association for review prior to final submission for funding. Any member of the Unit employed to work under the terms of such a proposal shall execute a Memorandum of Understanding, which shall be provided by the Board and clearly set forth exceptions to the Agreement under which they will be working, prior to his or her official appointment to the position in question. The Association shall be provided with copies of all such Memoranda, when executed.

K. Notice of Resignation

Pursuant to the applicable provisions of the New York State Education Law, any regularly assigned teacher who desires to terminate his/her services shall file a written notice of termination with the Superintendent at least thirty (30) days prior to the date of such termination of services.

L. Employee Health

Continued employment by the District implies good physical and mental health. The Board reserves the right to require personnel to present satisfactory reports on the status of their mental and physical health, pursuant to § 913, or any other applicable provisions of Education Law.

M. Employee Records

- 1. The District will notify the Association of the hire and starting date, building assignment, tenure area, and subject assignment, if certification specific, of all new members within ten (10) school days of the employee's first day of work.
- 2. The District will provide the Association with a full list of unit members, including name, job title, tenure area, building area, building assignment and home address and phone number upon request.
- 3. The Association will be notified within ten (10) school days of a unit member's separation from service.

ARTICLE 23-TEACHER-ADMINISTRATOR LIAISON

A. Faculty Meetings

Except in emergency situations, employees shall be notified of faculty meetings at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance. The agenda shall be available and given to the employees when a faculty meeting is called.

B. <u>Attendance Recording</u>

Principals may establish any appropriate means for recording the presence of each employee each day, but employees shall not be required to record their exact time of arrival or departure.

C. Visitors

All schools shall establish and enforce a pass system for visitors. No teacher should be interrupted during regularly scheduled teaching periods to confer with a parent or by any visitor, except in unusual or emergency situations and then only with the authorization of the principal.

D. Superintendent/Association Meetings

Representatives of the Association shall meet with the Superintendent and such other administrators as he/she may designate, according to a schedule mutually agreed upon, to review and discuss current school problems, practices, and the administration of this Agreement.

E. School District Information

1. The Association will, upon written request, be furnished with the names and addresses by school of members of the Unit.

F. Student Teacher Eligibility

A minimum of three (3) years teaching experience may be required for a teacher to qualify to have a student teacher, unless an exception is authorized by the Office of Human Resources. Special authorization from the Office of Human Resources is required for any teacher to have more than one (1) student teacher in a school year.

G. University Vouchers

In those instances when university course vouchers are made available to the Syracuse City School District, the disposition of these vouchers shall be determined through a procedure and criteria jointly agreed to by the Association and the District.

ARTICLE 24-USE OF SCHOOL FACILITIES

A. Association Use

The Association will have the right to use school buildings, without cost, for meetings and at reasonable times. The Association will pay for additional custodial costs involved and apply for a permit through the Facilities Office.

B. Bulletin Board

There will be at least one (1) bulletin board in each school building for the exclusive use of the Association.

C. School Mail

The Association may use the school mail service and teacher mailboxes for communications. Announcements of meetings, when required by the Association, shall be listed in the weekly Administrative Bulletin.

D. School Equipment

Use of school equipment will be permitted as long as this does not interfere with the instructional program. It is understood the Association will pay for all supplies in connection with the use of such equipment, and assume full and complete responsibility for the repair and/or replacement of any equipment damaged as a result of such usage.

E. Exclusive Use

No organization representing, purporting to represent, or seeking or attempting to represent the members in the Unit shall have the use of any bulletin board or the school communication media other than the Association, except during periods of challenge of the representation status of the Association as provided by law.

ARTICLE 25-DUES DEDUCTION

A. <u>Dues</u>

Dues deductions, as provided in Article 2A1C (Recognition) will be made for members of the Association upon presentation of dues authorization card signed by the member in accordance with the conditions set forth on such card.

1. Members shall be entitled to have membership dues for the Association and its affiliates collected via payroll deduction. Such authorization shall continue from year to year unless revoked in writing by the member. Upon receipt of a written authorization from the member directing payroll deduction, the District shall deduct and remit the bimonthly dues from the regular salary of each employee. For new hires, such deduction is to begin no later than thirty (30) days after the effective date of employment, provided written authorization for payroll deduction has

been provided by the Association to the District prior to the payroll processing deadline for the applicable pay period.

- 2. Revocation of union membership must be made in writing to the Association.
- 3. Each payroll period the District will provide the Association a breakdown of the Association's membership dues deductions by member.

B. Other Deductions

Consistent with, and as set forth in Article 18A (Fringe Benefits), and when properly authorized in writing by the teacher, payroll deductions shall be made by the District for any one or more of the following: Credit Union, Payroll Savings, Tax Sheltered Accounts, United Way/Combined Health Appeal, VOTE/COPE, NYSUT Benefit Trust, Savings Bonds, Little Apples Child Care, and any others which the parties mutually agree upon in writing.

ARTICLE 26-GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. Declaration of Purpose

The purpose of this Grievance Procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to alleged grievances of employees through procedures under which they may be presented free from coercion, interference, restraint, discrimination or reprisal, and by which the Board and its employees are afforded adequate opportunity to dispose of their differences by procedures available within the District.

B. Definitions

- 1. For the purpose of this Agreement, and except as hereinafter set forth in Article 13C (Students with Disabilities), a "grievance" shall be defined as a dispute or controversy involving the interpretation and/or application of the express terms of this Agreement. It is understood and agreed that this Article shall not be a substitute for any other appropriate action or conditions of this agreement. However, in the event any employee elects to invoke such alternative statutory relief it shall be considered to be a waiver of the right to grieve under this Article.
- 2. "Supervisor" any Supervisor including building administrators responsible for the area in which a grievance arises, except for the Superintendent.
 - 3. "Superintendent" the Superintendent of Schools.
 - 4. "Association" the Syracuse Teachers Association.
 - 5. "Representative" a representative of the Syracuse Teachers Association.
 - 6. "Aggrieved party" any employee(s) in the Unit filing a grievance.
- 7. "Party in interest" the Grievance Committee of the Association and any party named in a grievance whom is not the aggrieved party.

- 8. "Hearing Officer" any individual or board charged with the duty of rendering decisions at any stage on grievances. The hearing officer, at all times, shall have the right to question witnesses.
 - 9. "Days" school days under this Article.

C. Procedures

- 1. All grievances shall be filed in accordance with the appropriate form. If events or conditions affect a group of employees, the Association may choose to file a consolidated grievance. If a number of grievances arise which contain common questions of fact, they may be consolidated and processed as one grievance, except where such consolidation may prejudice the rights of any party.
- 2. The preparation and processing of grievances, insofar as practicable, shall be conducted during hours of employment. All reasonable effort will be made to avoid interruption of work and/or involvement of students in any phase of the Grievance Procedure. There shall be no extra pay to any employee for time spent in preparation and processing of a grievance during non-school hours.
- 3. The Board and the Association agree to facilitate any investigation which may be required and to make available material and relevant documents, communications, and records concerning the grievance.
- 4. The grievant and Association shall have the right to be heard at all stages of the grievance process.
- 5. All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants, except for the award of settlement when applicable to the employee.
- 6. Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the right of any employee to discuss any matter informally with any appropriate member of the Administration and having the matter informally resolved without recourse to the Grievance Procedure, provided that such resolution shall not create a precedent binding upon the parties in similar matters.
- 7. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall be responsible for accumulating and maintaining an official grievance record which shall consist of the written grievance, all exhibits, transcripts, communications, minutes, and/or notes or testimony, as the case may be, written arguments and briefs considered at all stages. The official grievance record shall be available for inspection and/or copying by the aggrieved party, the Association, and the Board, but shall not be deemed a public record.
- 8. Nothing contained in this Article or elsewhere in the Agreement shall be construed to permit the Association to present, process, or appeal a grievance involving discipline of the employee on behalf of any employee without his/her consent.

D. Time Limits

- 1. Since it is important to good relationships that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, every effort will be made by all parties to expedite the process. The time limits specified for either party may be extended only by mutual agreement.
- 2. No written grievance will be entertained, and will be deemed waived, unless forwarded at the first available stage within thirty (30) school days after the teacher knew, or should have known, of the act or condition on which the grievance is based.
- 3. If a decision at one stage is not appealed to the next stage of the procedure within the time limit specified, the grievance will be deemed to be discontinued and further appeal under this Agreement shall be barred.
- 4. Failure at any stage of the Grievance Procedure to communicate a decision to the aggrieved party and/or the Association within the specified time limit shall permit the lodging of an appeal at the next stage of the procedure within the time which would have been allotted had the decision been communicated by the final day.
- 5. If a grievance is filed within sixty (60) days prior to the end of a school year, the parties shall condense the grievance to provide for the completion of all pre-arbitration stages prior to the opening of school.

E. Stages

1. Stage 1 — Supervisor

- An employee and/or his/her representative shall informally discuss the grievance with the supervisor within the thirty (30) day time limit. The Supervisor shall propose a resolution or deny the grievance within five (5) days;
- b. If the grievance is not resolved informally, it shall be reduced to writing and sent to the Supervisor within ten (10) days. Within five (5) school days after the written grievance is received, the Supervisor shall render a written decision to the employee and Association representative;
- c. If the grievance involves a claim to which the supervisor has been informed and which the supervisor lacks the authority to resolve, it may be brought directly to Stage 2.

2. Stage 2 — Superintendent

- a. If the grievance is not resolved at Stage 1, the Association may appeal to the Superintendent within ten (10) days after receipt of the decision from the Supervisor;
- b. Within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the appeal, the Superintendent, or his/her representative, shall meet with the Association to review the relevant facts and circumstances of the grievance. The Association shall have the right to bring the aggrieved employee(s) to this meeting;

c. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall render a written decision to the Association within fifteen (15) days after the conclusion of the meeting.

3. Stage 3 — Board of Education

- a. If the grievance is not resolved at Stage 2, the Association may appeal the grievance to the Board of Education within ten (10) days of receipt of the Superintendent's (or designee's) decision. Within twenty (20) days of the receipt of the appeal, a Subcommittee of the Commissioners shall meet with the Superintendent (or designee) and the Association representative to review the relevant facts and circumstances of the grievance. The Association shall have the right to bring the aggrieved employee(s) to this meeting. The Subcommittee shall have the right to have Board Counsel in attendance;
- b. Within fifteen (15) days of the meeting, the Subcommittee of Commissioners shall render a written recommendation to the Superintendent and to the Association;
- c. Grievances involving termination of probationary appointments, grants of tenures and/or commencement of discipline or discharge of tenured/permanent employees shall not be subject to Stage 3, but may be moved directly to Stage 4 when applicable.

4. Stage 4 — Arbitration

- a. A grievance which is not resolved at Stage 3 may be submitted by the Association to an arbitrator for decision. Notice of Demand for Arbitration shall be filed with the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District within ten (10) days after receipt of the decision of the Superintendent or, where no decision has been issued as provided herein, three (3) days following the expiration of the time limits specified;
- b. Upon receipt of a list provided by the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District, the parties will attempt to mutually designate an arbitrator, and will obtain a commitment from said arbitrator to serve. In the event that the parties cannot agree on an arbitrator from the first list submitted by the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District, the parties shall follow the procedure set forth by the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District for the designation of the arbitrator;
- c. If the parties mutually agree, an effort may be made to select an arbitrator other than from the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District under circumstances where complex educational issues are involved and where technical professional compliance in education seems to both parties essential to a resolution of the dispute;

- d. The selected arbitrator shall hear the matter promptly and issue a decision in accordance with the rules of the Arbitration Association, Public Employee Relations Board or any other agreed to by the Association and District. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and set forth findings of fact, opinion and conclusions on the issue(s) submitted. The arbitrator shall limit the decision strictly to the application and interpretation of the provisions of this agreement, be limited to the issue or issues submitted for arbitration, and shall be without power or authority to make any decision:
 - contrary to, inconsistent with, or modifying or varying in any way the terms of this Agreement or applicable law or rules and regulations having the force and effect of law;
 - ii. involving Board discretion or Board Policy under the provision of this Agreement, under Board bylaws or under applicable law, except the arbitrator may decide in a particular case based on a provision of this Agreement involving Board discretion or Board policy, whether the Board applied such discretion or policy in a manner which is arbitrarily or capriciously inconsistent with the general practice followed throughout the District is similar circumstances; or
 - iii. limiting or interfering in any way with the powers, duties and responsibilities of the Board under its bylaws, applicable law, and rules and regulations having the force and effect of law.
- e. The decision of the arbitrator, made in accordance with the jurisdiction and authority under this Agreement, shall be final and binding;
- f. The Board agrees it will apply the decision of an arbitrator sustaining a grievance to all substantially similar situations which occur under the contract provision(s) at issue. The Association agrees it will not initiate or continue or represent any teacher in any grievance which is substantially similar to one which has been denied by the decision of an arbitrator.

F. <u>General Provisions</u>

- 1. The Association and the Board shall share equally all costs arising out of the administration of this Article beyond Stage 2.
 - 2. The formal rules of evidence shall not apply in the administration of this Article.
- 3. Any party in interest may receive a copy of any record made at any stage of the Grievance Procedure upon written request and by paying for the cost of reproduction. No full transcript may be required at any stage of this procedure, with the exception of the arbitration stage. The decision as to the nature of the record kept at the arbitration stage shall be at the discretion of the arbitrator. The Association at Stage 2 may file no grievance if it is resolvable at Stage 1. The Association shall not have the right to process such a grievance beyond Stage 1 without exhausting the remedies available at Stage 1.

- 4. All parties in any way involved in the processing of a grievance shall have the opportunity to enter into the record any claim of error in the minutes.
- 5. The time limits specified in this Article shall commence at the normal hour for the opening of business on the business day next following the event or occurrence, which caused the time period to begin.
- 6. The Association has the right to initiate or appeal a grievance involving alleged violation of the express terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 7. Any grievance based on a complaint that a teacher's salary has been miscalculated, or that the teacher has been denied salary payment to which the express terms of this Agreement entitle him/her, shall be filed directly with the Director of Staff Relations, or his/her designee, and shall next be appealed to the Superintendent. In such cases, the provisions of the general procedures relating to Stage 1 shall apply to the presentation and adjustment of the grievance at the level of the Director of Staff Relations. The time limits and other requirements established for all other grievances shall apply in such cases with the exception, however, that if an Association representative of the teacher processes the grievance, or an attorney when the grievance is in the arbitral stage, the teacher need not be present at any conference. The provisions of this Article relating to Stage 2 shall apply to any appeal to the Superintendent from a decision of the Director of Staff Relations.
- 8. In the event a dispute arises in which the Superintendent or the Board alleges the express terms of this Agreement have been violated by a teacher, a group of members, or the Association, the Board, may in its discretion, initiate a grievance with the teacher, group of members, or Association, as the case may be, or pursue any other available remedy. In such cases, when the Board elects to file a grievance with the Association or a teacher or group of members, the provisions of the general procedures relating to Stage 1 shall apply to the presentation and adjustment of the grievance at the level of the teacher, group of members, or the Association, as the case may be. If the grievance is not resolved, the Board or the Association may refer the matter to arbitration, subject to all of the express procedures, time limits, and other provisions relating to arbitration contained in this Article or elsewhere in this Agreement.
- 9. It is the intention of the parties to provide for representation of any teacher individually or by Association representative, except when otherwise provided by law. Consequently, an officer, agent, or member of a competing teacher organization may represent no party in interest at any stage of the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure. When the Association does not represent a teacher, the Association shall have the right to be present and to state its view at all stages of grievance processing.

ARTICLE 27-MISCELLANEOUS

A. <u>Complete Agreement</u>

This Agreement shall constitute a statement of the full and complete commitments between both parties and may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from, or modified, only through the voluntary mutual consent of the parties as signified by a written and signed amendment to this Agreement. Anything not explicitly stated in this Agreement is deemed and

understood not to be part of the Agreement which shall be understood to be a complete statement of all commitments the parties have made to each other. At any time during the duration of this Agreement, additional matters not covered by this Agreement, as well as any matter covered by this Agreement, may be discussed if both parties agree in writing to such a discussion. Any agreements arising out of such discussions shall be committed to writing and appended to this Agreement as amendments hereto after written notice of ratification by both parties has been submitted, one to the other. Any right or privilege not specifically delegated or granted to the Association is understood by both parties to remain the prerogative of the District. This provision shall in no way be construed as a limitation on the right of either party to reopen negotiations, as provided in Article 28 (Duration).

B. Contract Primacy

The Board agrees to take such action as is necessary to amend or repeal any rules, regulations, or practices in the District or individual schools which shall be contrary to, or inconsistent with, the terms of this Agreement. The Board further agrees to take such action as is necessary to make the provisions of this Agreement official policy of the District.

C. <u>Individual Agreements</u>

Any individual arrangement, agreement, or contract, hereafter executed between the Board and any member of the Unit shall be expressly made subject to, and consistent with, the terms of this Agreement. If an individual arrangement, agreement, or contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement shall be controlling, except as otherwise provided in Article 22J (New Programs).

D. <u>Printing of Agreement</u>

Copies of this Agreement shall be printed at the shared expense of the District and the Association. Two (2) copies of the collective bargaining agreement shall be provided to each school for use by the STA building reps.

E. <u>Savings Provision</u>

In the event any provision of this Agreement shall be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be null, void, or unenforceable, such decision shall not affect any of the other provisions of this Agreement which shall continue in full force and effect.

In the event that, during the term of this Agreement, the implementation of any negotiated economic or fringe benefit is prohibited by the imposition of State or Federal controls, either party shall have the right to reopen negotiations for the sole purpose of resolving how the funds allocated for such economic or fringe benefit are to be utilized in a manner which shall be consistent with the intention of the parties and existing law.

F. Association Membership

No employee shall suffer any professional disadvantages by reasons of his/her membership in the Association or participation in its lawful activities.

G. Continuation of Representation Rights

In the event that during the term of this Agreement a change is made in the composition of the District's by means of merger, consolidation, or subdivision, and the Association can establish and document to the satisfaction of the District it represents a majority of employees in the appropriate bargaining unit in the enlarged District or in any of the subdivisions which are created (if such be the case), then this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect for the enlarged District or any subdivision where a majority can be established, as the case may be. Should such a merger, consolidation or subdivision occur, the District recognizes the desirability of maintaining its current work force and its intention shall be to retain current staff subject, however, to the requirements of the transaction and the best interests of the District.

H. <u>Energy Crisis</u>

Should any future energy crisis result in the District taking action which affects the terms and conditions of employment of members of the bargaining unit, the District agrees that, insofar as it is possible to do so, it shall first notify the Association of the action to be taken and meet with them to negotiate the effect such action will have upon members of the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 28-DURATION

A. <u>Length of Agreement</u>

The provisions of this Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2019, remain in full force and effect up to and including June 30, 2024, and shall be renewed automatically from year to year thereafter unless written notice of desire to terminate or modify is given by either party to the other on or before the expiration date. This Agreement shall not be reopened unless there is mutual agreement by the parties, as expressed in writing, to do so.

B. Continuation

Should the parties be unable to agree upon the terms and conditions of a new Agreement on or before the expiration date of this Agreement as set forth in section A above, the non-economic provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect until a new Agreement is negotiated. Status quo shall be maintained with regard to all economic provisions of this Agreement and no employee shall suffer a reduction in salary and/or fringe benefits until a new Agreement has been negotiated, unless otherwise mutually agreed by the parties.

C. <u>Legislative Action</u>

It is agreed by and between the parties that any provision of this agreement requiring legislative action to permit its implementation by amendment of law or by providing the additional funds therefore, shall not become effective until the appropriate legislative body has given approval.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have hereunto set their hands and seal this 22nd day of June, 2022.

Syracuse Teachers Association, Inc.

Nicole Capsello, President

Syracuse City School District

Jaime Alicea, Superintendent

Tamica Barnett, Board President

2019-2020 Salary Grid for Unit 1 Members For Members hired Prior to July 1, 2015

| Pay | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
|---------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Columns | _ | | 3 | " |) | 0 | ' | • | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 10 | 1/ | 10 | 19 |
| Steps | 0-5 | 6-11 | 12-17 | 18-23 | 24-29 | 30-35 | 36-41 | 42-47 | 48-53 | 54-59 | 60-65 | 66-71 | 72-77 | 78-83 | 84-89 | 90-95 | 96-101 | 102-107 | 108 hours |
| | Hours | or more |
| 0 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 3 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 4 5 | \$ 56,365 | \$ 56,665 | \$ 56,965 | \$ 57,265 | \$ 57,565 | \$ 57,865 | \$ 58,165 | \$ 58,465 | \$ 58,765 | \$ 59,065 | \$ 59,365 | \$ 59,665 | \$ 59,965 | \$ 60,265 | \$ 60,565 | \$ 60,865 | \$ 61,165 | \$ 61,465 | \$ 61,765 |
| 6 | \$ 57,310 | \$ 57,610 | \$ 57,910 | \$ 58,210 | \$ 58,510 | \$ 58,810 | \$ 59,110 | \$ 59,410 | \$ 59,710 | \$ 60,010 | \$ 60,310 | \$ 60,610 | \$ 60,910 | \$ 61,210 | \$ 61,510 | \$ 61,810 | \$ 62,110 | \$ 62,410 | \$ 62,710 |
| 7 | \$ 59,025 | \$ 59,325 | \$ 59,625 | \$ 59,925 | \$ 60,225 | \$ 60,525 | \$ 60,825 | \$ 61,125 | \$ 61,425 | \$ 61,725 | \$ 62,025 | \$ 62,325 | \$ 62,625 | \$ 62,925 | \$ 63,225 | \$ 63,525 | \$ 63,825 | \$ 64,125 | \$ 64,425 |
| 8 | \$ 60,040 | \$ 60,340 | \$ 60,640 | \$ 60,940 | \$ 61,240 | \$ 61,540 | \$ 61,840 | \$ 62,140 | \$ 62,440 | \$ 62,740 | \$ 63,040 | \$ 63,340 | \$ 63,640 | \$ 63,940 | \$ 64,240 | \$ 64,540 | \$ 64,840 | \$ 65,140 | \$ 65,440 |
| 9 | \$ 61,055 | \$ 61,355 | \$ 61,655 | \$ 61,955 | \$ 62,255 | \$ 62,555 | \$ 62,855 | \$ 63,155 | \$ 63,455 | \$ 63,755 | \$ 64,055 | \$ 64,355 | \$ 64,655 | \$ 64,955 | \$ 65,255 | \$ 65,555 | \$ 65,855 | \$ 66,155 | \$ 66,455 |
| 10 | \$ 62,070 | \$ 62,370 | \$ 62,670 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 63,270 | \$ 63,570 | \$ 63,870 | \$ 64,170 | \$ 64,470 | \$ 64,770 | \$ 65,070 | \$ 65,370 | \$ 65,670 | \$ 65,970 | \$ 66,270 | \$ 66,570 | \$ 66,870 | \$ 67,170 | \$ 67,470 |
| 11 | \$ 63,085 | \$ 63,385 | \$ 63,685 | \$ 63,985 | \$ 64,285 | \$ 64,585 | \$ 64,885 | \$ 65,185 | \$ 65,485 | \$ 65,785 | \$ 66,085 | \$ 66,385 | \$ 66,685 | \$ 66,985 | \$ 67,285 | \$ 67,585 | \$ 67,885 | \$ 68,185 | \$ 68,485 |
| 12 | \$ 64,100 | \$ 64,400 | \$ 64,700 | \$ 65,000 | \$ 65,300 | \$ 65,600 | \$ 65,900 | \$ 66,200 | \$ 66,500 | \$ 66,800 | \$ 67,100 | \$ 67,400 | \$ 67,700 | \$ 68,000 | \$ 68,300 | \$ 68,600 | \$ 68,900 | \$ 69,200 | \$ 69,500 |
| 13 | \$ 65,115 | \$ 65,415 | \$ 65,715 | \$ 66,015 | \$ 66,315 | \$ 66,615 | \$ 66,915 | \$ 67,215 | \$ 67,515 | \$ 67,815 | \$ 68,115 | \$ 68,415 | \$ 68,715 | \$ 69,015 | \$ 69,315 | \$ 69,615 | \$ 69,915 | \$ 70,215 | \$ 70,515 |
| 14 | \$ 66,130 | \$ 66,430 | \$ 66,730 | \$ 67,030 | \$ 67,330 | \$ 67,630 | \$ 67,930 | \$ 68,230 | \$ 68,530 | \$ 68,830 | \$ 69,130 | \$ 69,430 | \$ 69,730 | \$ 70,030 | \$ 70,330 | \$ 70,630 | \$ 70,930 | \$ 71,230 | \$ 71,530 |
| 15 | \$ 68,280 | \$ 68,580 | \$ 68,880 | \$ 69,180 | \$ 69,480 | \$ 69,780 | \$ 70,080 | \$ 70,380 | \$ 70,680 | \$ 70,980 | \$ 71,280 | \$ 71,580 | \$ 71,880 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 72,780 | \$ 73,080 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 73,680 |
| 16 | \$ 69,380 | \$ 69,680 | \$ 69,980 | \$ 70,280 | \$ 70,580 | \$ 70,880 | \$ 71,180 | \$ 71,480 | \$ 71,780 | \$ 72,080 | \$ 72,380 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 72,980 | \$ 73,280 | \$ 73,580 | \$ 73,880 | \$ 74,180 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 74,780 |
| 17 | \$ 70,480 | \$ 70,780 | \$ 71,080 | \$ 71,380 | \$ 71,680 | \$ 71,980 | \$ 72,280 | \$ 72,580 | \$ 72,880 | \$ 73,180 | \$ 73,480 | \$ 73,780 | \$ 74,080 | \$ 74,380 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 74,980 | \$ 75,280 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 75,880 |
| 18 | \$ 71,580 | \$ 71,880 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 72,780 | \$ 73,080 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 73,680 | \$ 73,980 | \$ 74,280 | \$ 74,580 | \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,180 | \$ 75,480 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 76,080 | \$ 76,380 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 76,980 |
| 19 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 72,980 | \$ 73,280 | \$ 73,580 | \$ 73,880 | \$ 74,180 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 74,780 | \$ 75,080 | \$ 75,380 | \$ 75,680 | \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,280 | \$ 76,580 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 77,180 | \$ 77,480 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 78,080 |
| 20 | \$ 73,780 | \$ 74,080 | \$ 74,380 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 74,980 | \$ 75,280 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 75,880 | \$ 76,180 | \$ 76,480 | \$ 76,780 | \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,380 | \$ 77,680 | \$ 77,980 | \$ 78,280 | \$ 78,580 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 79,180 |
| 21 | \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,180 | \$ 75,480 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 76,080 | \$ 76,380 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 76,980 | \$ 77,280 | \$ 77,580 | \$ 77,880 | \$ 78,180 | \$ 78,480 | \$ 78,780 | \$ 79,080 | \$ 79,380 | \$ 79,680 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 80,280 |
| 22 | \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,280 | \$ 76,580 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 77,180 | \$ 77,480 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 78,080 | \$ 78,380 | \$ 78,680 | \$ 78,980 | \$ 79,280 | \$ 79,580 | \$ 79,880 | \$ 80,180 | \$ 80,480 | \$ 80,780 | \$ 81,080 | \$ 81,380 |
| 23 | \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,380 | \$ 77,680 | \$ 77,980 | \$ 78,280 | \$ 78,580 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 79,180 | \$ 79,480 | \$ 79,780 | \$ 80,080 | \$ 80,380 | \$ 80,680 | \$ 80,980 | \$ 81,280 | \$ 81,580 | \$ 81,880 | \$ 82,180 | \$ 82,480 |
| 24 | \$ 78,180 | \$ 78,480 | \$ 78,780 | \$ 79,080 | \$ 79,380 | \$ 79,680 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 80,280 | \$ 80,580 | \$ 80,880 | \$ 81,180 | \$ 81,480 | \$ 81,780 | \$ 82,080 | \$ 82,380 | \$ 82,680 | \$ 82,980 | \$ 83,280 | \$ 83,580 |
| 25 | \$ 79,280 | \$ 79,580 | \$ 79,880 | \$ 80,180 | \$ 80,480 | \$ 80,780 | \$ 81,080 | \$ 81,380 | \$ 81,680 | \$ 81,980 | \$ 82,280 | \$ 82,580 | \$ 82,880 | \$ 83,180 | \$ 83,480 | \$ 83,780 | \$ 84,080 | \$ 84,380 | \$ 84,680 |
| | | | | | | , | | | | , | | | | | | | | | |

Degree Stipends

Masters \$1,100 CAS \$2,750 Doctorate \$5,500 Board Certification Stipends NBPTS \$1,000/yr for 10 yrs OT, PT, SLP \$750/year Longevities
30 Years \$1,000
35 Years \$1,000

 Non-Grid (Off Base Retro Payments 2019-2020)

 Bands 1-6
 \$1,000

 Bands 7-14
 \$1,500

 Bands 15-25
 \$2,000

 Off Grid
 \$3,750

Professional Milestone Grids (PMG) Effective July 1, 2019-June 30, 2020

| | Base | Base + 18 | M* | M + 30 | M + 60 | DR | | | | |
|-------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|---|-----------------------|--------------------------|-----------|--|--|--|--|
| Pay | 0-17 Hours | 18+Hours | | 30 Hours | 60 Hours | | | | | |
| Columns | | | | Beyond M | Beyond M | | | | | |
| | | | *Maste | r's Degree must be po | osted on the official tr | ranscript | | | | |
| Steps | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 | \$ 48,500 | \$ 49,400 | \$ 51,400 | \$ 54,550 | \$ 56,050 | \$ 59,400 | | | | |
| 1 | \$ 52,585 | \$ 53,485 | \$ 55,485 | \$ 58,635 | \$ 60,135 | \$ 63,485 | | | | |
| 2 | \$ 53,530 | \$ 54,430 | \$ 56,430 | \$ 59,580 | \$ 61,080 | \$ 64,430 | | | | |
| 3 | \$ 54,475 | \$ 55,375 | \$ 57,375 | \$ 60,525 | \$ 62,025 | \$ 65,375 | | | | |
| 4 | \$ 55,420 | \$ 56,320 | \$ 58,320 | \$ 61,470 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 66,320 | | | | |
| 5 | \$ 56,365 | \$ 57,265 | \$ 59,265 | \$ 62,415 | \$ 63,915 | \$ 67,265 | | | | |
| 6 | \$ 57,310 | \$ 58,210 | \$ 60,210 | \$ 63,360 | \$ 64,860 | \$ 68,210 | | | | |
| 7 | \$ 59,025 | \$ 59,925 | \$ 61,925 | \$ 65,075 | \$ 66,575 | \$ 69,925 | | | | |
| 8 | \$ 60,040 | \$ 60,940 | \$ 62,940 | \$ 66,090 | \$ 67,590 | \$ 70,940 | | | | |
| 9 | \$ 61,055 | \$ 61,955 | \$ 63,955 | \$ 67,105 | \$ 68,605 | \$ 70,940 | | | | |
| 10 | \$ 62,070 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 64,970 | \$ 68,120 | \$ 69,620 | \$ 72,970 | | | | |
| 11 | \$ 63,085 | \$ 63,985 | \$ 65,985 | \$ 69,135 | \$ 70,635 | \$ 72,376 | | | | |
| 12 | \$ 64,100 | \$ 65,000 | \$ 67,000 | \$ 70,150 | \$ 70,650 \$ 71,650 | \$ 75,000 | | | | |
| 13 | \$ 65,115 | \$ 66,015 | \$ 68,015 | \$ 70,150 | \$ 72,665 | \$ 76,015 | | | | |
| 14 | \$ 66,130 | \$ 67,030 | \$ 69,030 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 77,030 | | | | |
| 15 | \$ 68,280 | \$ 69,180 | \$ 71,180 | \$ 74,330 | \$ 75,830 | \$ 77,030 | | | | |
| 16 | \$ 69,380 | \$ 70,280 | \$ 72,280 | \$ 75,430 | \$ 75,830 \$ 76,930 | \$ 75,180 | | | | |
| 17 | \$ 70,480 | \$ 70,280 \$ 71,380 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 76,530 | \$ 78,030 | \$ 81,380 | | | | |
| 18 | \$ 70,480 | \$ 71,380 \$ 72,480 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 77,630 | \$ 79,130 | \$ 82,480 | | | | |
| 19 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 77,030 | \$ 80,230 | \$ 83,580 | | | | |
| 20 | \$ 72,000 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 79,830 | \$ 81,330 | \$ 84,680 | | | | |
| 21 | \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 80,930 | \$ 82,430 | \$ 85,780 | | | | |
| 22 | \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 82,030 | \$ 83,530 | \$ 86,880 | | | | |
| 23 | \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,980 \$ 77,980 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 83,130 | \$ 84,630 | \$ 87,930 | | | | |
| 24 | \$ 77,080 \$ 78,180 | \$ 77,580 \$ 79,080 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 84,230 | \$ 85,730 | \$ 89,080 | | | | |
| 25 | \$ 79,280 | \$ 75,000 | \$ 82,180 | \$ 85,330 | \$ 86,830 | \$ 90,180 | | | | |
| Longevity | ψ 13) <u>2</u> 00 | ψ 00)100 | | m Differential So | | ψ 30)100 | | | | |
| | 30 Years-\$1,000 | | _ | | or DR Columns Or | nly | | | | |
| Completion of 3 | 35 Years-\$1,000 | | For those individual teachers who have an initial Masters greater than 41 credi | | | | | | | |
| Board Certifica | tion | | hrs. | | | | | | | |
| NBPTS: | \$1,000/year for 10 | O years | Credits | Amounts | Credits | Amounts | | | | |
| OT, PT, SLP, SW | | | 42-47 | \$300 | 78-83 | \$2,100 | | | | |
| | e not eligible for any a | additional annual | 48-53 | \$600 | 84-89 | \$2,400 | | | | |
| percentage increa | ases. | | 54-59 \$900 | | 90-95 | \$2,700 | | | | |
| | | | 60-65 | \$1,200 | 96-101 | \$3,000 | | | | |
| • | Base Retro Paymen | - | 66-71 | \$1,500 | 102-107 | \$3,300 | | | | |
| Bands 1-6 | | \$1,000 | 72-77 | \$1,800 | 108 or More | \$3,600 | | | | |
| Bands 7-14 | | \$1,500 | | | | | | | | |
| Bands 15-25 | | \$2,000 | | | | | | | | |
| Off Grid | | \$3,750 | | | | | | | | |

Note: All new hires after July 1, 2015 will be placed on the Professional Salary Milestone Grid. Other unit members will move to this grid once they have reached a milestone column. Members cannot move from this grid back to the previous Salary Grid for Unit 1 members.

2020-2021 Salary Grid for Unit 1 Members For Members hired Prior to July 1, 2015

| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
|-----------|--|--|-----------|--|---|--|--|--|--|--|---|-----------|--|-----------|-----------|--|---|--|
| 0-5 | 6-11 | 12-17 | 18-23 | 24-29 | 30-35 | 36-41 | 42-47 | 48-53 | 54-59 | 60-65 | 66-71 | 72-77 | 78-83 | 84-89 | 90-95 | 96-101 | 102-107 | 108 hours |
| Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | Hours | or more |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| \$ 56,365 | \$ 56,665 | \$ 56,965 | \$ 57,265 | \$ 57,565 | \$ 57,865 | \$ 58,165 | \$ 58,465 | \$ 58,765 | \$ 59,065 | \$ 59,365 | \$ 59,665 | \$ 59,965 | \$ 60,265 | \$ 60,565 | \$ 60,865 | \$ 61,165 | \$ 61,465 | \$ 61,765 |
| \$ 57,310 | \$ 57,610 | \$ 57,910 | \$ 58,210 | \$ 58,510 | \$ 58,810 | \$ 59,110 | \$ 59,410 | \$ 59,710 | \$ 60,010 | \$ 60,310 | \$ 60,610 | \$ 60,910 | \$ 61,210 | \$ 61,510 | \$ 61,810 | \$ 62,110 | \$ 62,410 | \$ 62,710 |
| \$ 59,025 | \$ 59,325 | \$ 59,625 | \$ 59,925 | \$ 60,225 | \$ 60,525 | \$ 60,825 | \$ 61,125 | \$ 61,425 | \$ 61,725 | \$ 62,025 | \$ 62,325 | \$ 62,625 | \$ 62,925 | \$ 63,225 | \$ 63,525 | \$ 63,825 | \$ 64,125 | \$ 64,425 |
| \$ 60,040 | \$ 60,340 | \$ 60,640 | \$ 60,940 | \$ 61,240 | \$ 61,540 | \$ 61,840 | \$ 62,140 | \$ 62,440 | \$ 62,740 | \$ 63,040 | \$ 63,340 | \$ 63,640 | \$ 63,940 | \$ 64,240 | \$ 64,540 | \$ 64,840 | \$ 65,140 | \$ 65,440 |
| \$ 61,055 | \$ 61,355 | \$ 61,655 | \$ 61,955 | \$ 62,255 | \$ 62,555 | \$ 62,855 | \$ 63,155 | \$ 63,455 | \$ 63,755 | \$ 64,055 | \$ 64,355 | \$ 64,655 | \$ 64,955 | \$ 65,255 | \$ 65,555 | \$ 65,855 | \$ 66,155 | \$ 66,455 |
| \$ 62,070 | \$ 62,370 | \$ 62,670 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 63,270 | \$ 63,570 | \$ 63,870 | \$ 64,170 | \$ 64,470 | \$ 64,770 | \$ 65,070 | \$ 65,370 | \$ 65,670 | \$ 65,970 | \$ 66,270 | \$ 66,570 | \$ 66,870 | \$ 67,170 | \$ 67,470 |
| \$ 63,085 | \$ 63,385 | \$ 63,685 | \$ 63,985 | \$ 64,285 | \$ 64,585 | \$ 64,885 | \$ 65,185 | \$ 65,485 | \$ 65,785 | \$ 66,085 | \$ 66,385 | \$ 66,685 | \$ 66,985 | \$ 67,285 | \$ 67,585 | \$ 67,885 | \$ 68,185 | \$ 68,485 |
| \$ 64,100 | \$ 64,400 | \$ 64,700 | \$ 65,000 | \$ 65,300 | \$ 65,600 | \$ 65,900 | \$ 66,200 | \$ 66,500 | \$ 66,800 | \$ 67,100 | \$ 67,400 | \$ 67,700 | \$ 68,000 | \$ 68,300 | \$ 68,600 | \$ 68,900 | \$ 69,200 | \$ 69,500 |
| \$ 65,115 | \$ 65,415 | \$ 65,715 | \$ 66,015 | \$ 66,315 | \$ 66,615 | \$ 66,915 | \$ 67,215 | \$ 67,515 | \$ 67,815 | \$ 68,115 | \$ 68,415 | \$ 68,715 | \$ 69,015 | \$ 69,315 | \$ 69,615 | \$ 69,915 | \$ 70,215 | \$ 70,515 |
| \$ 66,130 | \$ 66,430 | \$ 66,730 | \$ 67,030 | \$ 67,330 | \$ 67,630 | \$ 67,930 | \$ 68,230 | \$ 68,530 | \$ 68,830 | \$ 69,130 | \$ 69,430 | \$ 69,730 | \$ 70,030 | \$ 70,330 | \$ 70,630 | \$ 70,930 | \$ 71,230 | \$ 71,530 |
| \$ 68,280 | \$ 68,580 | \$ 68,880 | \$ 69,180 | \$ 69,480 | \$ 69,780 | \$ 70,080 | \$ 70,380 | \$ 70,680 | \$ 70,980 | \$ 71,280 | \$ 71,580 | \$ 71,880 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 72,780 | \$ 73,080 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 73,680 |
| \$ 69,380 | \$ 69,680 | \$ 69,980 | \$ 70,280 | \$ 70,580 | \$ 70,880 | \$ 71,180 | \$ 71,480 | \$ 71,780 | \$ 72,080 | \$ 72,380 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 72,980 | \$ 73,280 | \$ 73,580 | \$ 73,880 | \$ 74,180 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 74,780 |
| \$ 70,480 | \$ 70,780 | \$ 71,080 | \$ 71,380 | \$ 71,680 | \$ 71,980 | \$ 72,280 | \$ 72,580 | \$ 72,880 | \$ 73,180 | \$ 73,480 | \$ 73,780 | \$ 74,080 | \$ 74,380 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 74,980 | \$ 75,280 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 75,880 |
| \$ 71,580 | \$ 71,880 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 72,780 | \$ 73,080 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 73,680 | \$ 73,980 | \$ 74,280 | \$ 74,580 | \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,180 | \$ 75,480 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 76,080 | \$ 76,380 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 76,980 |
| \$ 72,680 | \$ 72,980 | \$ 73,280 | \$ 73,580 | \$ 73,880 | \$ 74,180 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 74,780 | \$ 75,080 | \$ 75,380 | \$ 75,680 | \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,280 | \$ 76,580 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 77,180 | \$ 77,480 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 78,080 |
| \$ 73,780 | \$ 74,080 | \$ 74,380 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 74,980 | \$ 75,280 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 75,880 | \$ 76,180 | \$ 76,480 | \$ 76,780 | \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,380 | \$ 77,680 | \$ 77,980 | \$ 78,280 | \$ 78,580 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 79,180 |
| \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,180 | \$ 75,480 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 76,080 | \$ 76,380 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 76,980 | \$ 77,280 | \$ 77,580 | \$ 77,880 | \$ 78,180 | \$ 78,480 | \$ 78,780 | \$ 79,080 | \$ 79,380 | \$ 79,680 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 80,280 |
| \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,280 | \$ 76,580 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 77,180 | \$ 77,480 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 78,080 | \$ 78,380 | \$ 78,680 | \$ 78,980 | \$ 79,280 | \$ 79,580 | \$ 79,880 | \$ 80,180 | \$ 80,480 | \$ 80,780 | \$ 81,080 | \$ 81,380 |
| \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,380 | \$ 77,680 | \$ 77,980 | \$ 78,280 | \$ 78,580 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 79,180 | \$ 79,480 | \$ 79,780 | \$ 80,080 | \$ 80,380 | \$ 80,680 | \$ 80,980 | \$ 81,280 | \$ 81,580 | \$ 81,880 | \$ 82,180 | \$ 82,480 |
| \$ 78,180 | \$ 78,480 | \$ 78,780 | \$ 79,080 | \$ 79,380 | \$ 79,680 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 80,280 | \$ 80,580 | \$ 80,880 | \$ 81,180 | \$ 81,480 | \$ 81,780 | \$ 82,080 | \$ 82,380 | \$ 82,680 | \$ 82,980 | \$ 83,280 | \$ 83,580 |
| \$ 79,280 | \$ 79,580 | \$ 79,880 | \$ 80,180 | \$ 80,480 | \$ 80,780 | \$ 81,080 | \$ 81,380 | \$ 81,680 | \$ 81,980 | \$ 82,280 | \$ 82,580 | \$ 82,880 | \$ 83,180 | \$ 83,480 | \$ 83,780 | \$ 84,080 | \$ 84,380 | \$ 84,680 |
| | 0-5 Hours \$ 56,365 \$ 57,310 \$ 59,025 \$ 60,040 \$ 61,055 \$ 62,070 \$ 63,085 \$ 64,100 \$ 65,115 \$ 66,130 \$ 68,280 \$ 70,480 \$ 71,580 \$ 72,680 \$ 73,780 \$ 74,880 \$ 75,980 \$ 77,080 \$ 78,180 | 0-5 Hours \$ 56,365 \$ 56,665 \$ 57,310 \$ 57,610 \$ 59,025 \$ 59,325 \$ 60,040 \$ 60,340 \$ 61,055 \$ 61,355 \$ 62,070 \$ 62,370 \$ 63,085 \$ 63,385 \$ 64,100 \$ 64,400 \$ 65,115 \$ 65,415 \$ 66,130 \$ 66,430 \$ 68,280 \$ 68,580 \$ 69,380 \$ 69,680 \$ 70,480 \$ 70,780 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,880 \$ 72,680 \$ 72,980 \$ 73,780 \$ 74,080 \$ 74,880 \$ 75,180 \$ 75,980 \$ 76,280 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,380 | 0-5 Hours | 0-5 Hours Hours Hours Hours Hours \$ 56,365 \$ 56,665 \$ 56,965 \$ 57,265 \$ 57,310 \$ 57,610 \$ 57,910 \$ 58,210 \$ 59,025 \$ 59,325 \$ 59,625 \$ 59,925 \$ 60,040 \$ 60,640 \$ 60,640 \$ 60,940 \$ 61,055 \$ 61,355 \$ 61,655 \$ 61,955 \$ 62,070 \$ 62,370 \$ 62,670 \$ 62,970 \$ 63,085 \$ 63,385 \$ 63,685 \$ 63,985 \$ 64,100 \$ 64,400 \$ 64,700 \$ 65,000 \$ 65,115 \$ 66,130 \$ 66,730 \$ 66,730 \$ 66,730 \$ 68,280 \$ 68,580 \$ 68,880 \$ 69,180 \$ 69,380 \$ 69,880 \$ 69,980 \$ 70,280 \$ 70,480 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,380 \$ 72,480 \$ 72,680 \$ 73,780 \$ 74,080 \$ 74,380 \$ 74,680 \$ 74,880 \$ 75,180 \$ 75,780 \$ 77,980 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,980 \$ 77,080 \$ 77,980 \$ 77,080 \$ 77 | 0-5 Hours Hours Hours Hours Hours Hours \$ 56,365 \$ 56,665 \$ 56,965 \$ 57,265 \$ 57,565 \$ 57,310 \$ 57,610 \$ 57,910 \$ 58,210 \$ 58,510 \$ 59,025 \$ 59,325 \$ 59,625 \$ 59,925 \$ 60,225 \$ 60,040 \$ 60,340 \$ 60,640 \$ 60,940 \$ 61,240 \$ 61,055 \$ 61,355 \$ 61,655 \$ 61,955 \$ 62,255 \$ 62,070 \$ 62,370 \$ 62,670 \$ 62,970 \$ 63,270 \$ 63,085 \$ 63,385 \$ 63,685 \$ 63,985 \$ 64,285 \$ 64,100 \$ 64,400 \$ 64,400 \$ 65,000 \$ 65,300 \$ 65,315 \$ 66,130 \$ 66,430 \$ 66,730 \$ 67,030 \$ 67,330 \$ 68,280 \$ 68,580 \$ 68,880 \$ 69,180 \$ 69,480 \$ 69,380 \$ 69,680 \$ 69,980 \$ 70,280 \$ 70,580 \$ 70,480 \$ 70,780 \$ 71,080 \$ 71,380 \$ 71,680 \$ 71,580 \$ 71,880 \$ 72,180 \$ 72,480 \$ 72,780 \$ 73,780 \$ 74,080 \$ 74,680 \$ 74,880 \$ 74,880 \$ 75,180 \$ 75,780 \$ 76,080 \$ 75,980 \$ 76,280 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,380 \$ 74,880 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,380 \$ 77,880 \$ 77,880 \$ 77,880 \$ 77,380 \$ 77, | 0-5 Hours Ho | 0-5 Hours Ho | 0-5 Hours Ho | 0-5 Hours F56,365 \$56,365 \$56,665 \$57,565 \$57,565 \$57,865 \$58,165 \$58,465 \$58,765 \$57,310 \$57,610 \$57,910 \$58,210 \$58,810 \$59,810 \$59,110 \$59,410 \$59,710 \$59,025 \$59,025 \$59,025 \$59,025 \$60,225 \$60,225 \$60,825 \$61,125 \$61,425 \$60,040 \$60,340 \$60,640 \$60,940 \$61,240 \$61,540 \$61,840 \$62,140 \$62,440 \$61,055 \$61,355 \$61,655 \$61,955 \$62,255 \$62,555 \$62,855 \$63,155 \$63,455 \$62,070 \$62,370 \$62,670 \$62,970 \$63,270 \$63,870 \$64,885 \$65,185 \$65,485 \$64,100 \$64,470 \$64,470 \$64,470 \$64,470 \$64,470 \$65,000 \$65,000 \$66,000 \$66,200 \$66,200 \$66,500 \$65,115 \$65,415 \$65,715 \$66,015 \$66,315 \$66,615 \$66,915 \$67,215 \$67,215 \$67,515 \$66,130 \$66,430 \$66,730 \$67,030 \$67,330 \$67,630 \$67,930 \$68,230 \$68,230 \$68,280 \$68,880 \$69,880 \$69,180 \$69,880 \$69,780 \$70,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$71,880 \$74,880 \$75,880 \$75,880 \$75,880 \$75,880 \$77,880 \$7 | 0-5 6-11 12-17 Hours H | 0-5 6-11 12-17 Hours 18-23 24-29 30-35 36-41 42-47 48-53 54-59 60-65 Hours Ho | 0-5 | Section Sect | 0-5 | 0-5 | 0.5 6-11 12-17 18-23 24-29 30-35 36-41 42-47 48-53 54-59 60-65 66-71 72-77 78-83 84-89 90-95 | Second | 6-5 Holus Ho |

Degree Stipends
Masters \$1,100
CAS \$2,750
Doctorate \$5,500

Board Certification Stipends NBPTS \$1,000/yr for 10 yrs OT, PT, SLP \$750/year Longevities
30 Years \$1,000
35 Years \$1,000

 Non-Grid (Off Base Retro Payments 2020-2021)

 Bands 1-6
 \$1,000

 Bands 7-14
 \$1,500

 Bands 15-25
 \$2,000

 Off Grid
 \$3,750

Professional Milestone Grids (PMG) Effective July 1, 2020- June 30, 2021

| | Base | Base +18 | M* | M + 30 | M + 60 | DR | | | | |
|-------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|---|-----------------------|--------------------------|-----------|--|--|--|--|
| _ | 0-17 Hours | 18+Hours | | 30 Hours | 60 Hours | J. | | | | |
| Pay | 0 27000 | 2011.00.0 | | Beyond M | Beyond M | | | | | |
| Columns | | | **** | • | - | | | | | |
| | | | *Master | r's Degree must be po | osted on the official ti | ranscript | | | | |
| Steps | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 | \$ 48,500 | \$ 49,400 | \$ 51,400 | \$ 54,550 | \$ 56,050 | \$ 59,400 | | | | |
| 1 | \$ 52,585 | \$ 53,485 | \$ 55,485 | \$ 58,635 | \$ 60,135 | \$ 63,485 | | | | |
| 2 | \$ 53,530 | \$ 54,430 | \$ 56,430 | \$ 59,580 | \$ 61,080 | \$ 64,430 | | | | |
| 3 | \$ 54,475 | \$ 55,375 | \$ 57,375 | \$ 60,525 | \$ 62,025 | \$ 65,375 | | | | |
| 4 | \$ 55,420 | \$ 56,320 | \$ 58,320 | \$ 61,470 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 66,320 | | | | |
| 5 | \$ 56,365 | \$ 57,265 | \$ 59,265 | \$ 62,415 | \$ 63,915 | \$ 67,265 | | | | |
| 6 | \$ 57,310 | \$ 58,210 | \$ 60,210 | \$ 63,360 | \$ 64,860 | \$ 68,210 | | | | |
| 7 | \$ 59,025 | \$ 59,925 | \$ 61,925 | \$ 65,075 | \$ 66,575 | \$ 69,925 | | | | |
| 8 | \$ 60,040 | \$ 60,940 | \$ 62,940 | \$ 66,090 | \$ 67,590 | \$ 70,940 | | | | |
| 9 | \$ 61,055 | \$ 61,955 | \$ 63,955 | \$ 67,105 | \$ 68,605 | \$ 71,955 | | | | |
| 10 | \$ 62,070 | \$ 62,970 | \$ 64,970 | \$ 68,120 | \$ 69,620 | \$ 72,970 | | | | |
| 11 | \$ 63,085 | \$ 63,985 | \$ 65,985 | \$ 69,135 | \$ 70,635 | \$ 73,985 | | | | |
| 12 | \$ 64,100 | \$ 65,000 | \$ 67,000 | \$ 70,150 | \$ 71,650 | \$ 75,000 | | | | |
| 13 | \$ 65,115 | \$ 66,015 | \$ 68,015 | \$ 71,165 | \$ 72,665 | \$ 76,015 | | | | |
| 14 | \$ 66,130 | \$ 67,030 | \$ 69,030 | \$ 72,180 | \$ 73,680 | \$ 77,030 | | | | |
| 15 | \$ 68,280 | \$ 69,180 | \$ 71,180 | \$ 74,330 | \$ 75,830 | \$ 79,180 | | | | |
| 16 | \$ 69,380 | \$ 70,280 | \$ 72,280 | \$ 75,430 | \$ 76,930 | \$ 80,280 | | | | |
| 17 | \$ 70,480 | \$ 71,380 | \$ 73,380 | \$ 76,530 | \$ 78,030 | \$ 81,380 | | | | |
| 18 | \$ 71,580 | \$ 72,480 | \$ 74,480 | \$ 77,630 | \$ 79,130 | \$ 82,480 | | | | |
| 19 | \$ 72,680 | \$ 73,580 | \$ 75,580 | \$ 78,730 | \$ 80,230 | \$ 83,580 | | | | |
| 20 | \$ 73,780 | \$ 74,680 | \$ 76,680 | \$ 79,830 | \$ 81,330 | \$ 84,680 | | | | |
| 21 | \$ 74,880 | \$ 75,780 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 80,930 | \$ 82,430 | \$ 85,780 | | | | |
| 22 | \$ 75,980 | \$ 76,880 | \$ 78,880 | \$ 82,030 | \$ 83,530 | \$ 86,880 | | | | |
| 23 | \$ 77,080 | \$ 77,980 | \$ 79,980 | \$ 83,130 | \$ 84,630 | \$ 87,930 | | | | |
| 24 | \$ 78,180 | \$ 79,080 | \$ 81,080 | \$ 84,230 | \$ 85,730 | \$ 89,080 | | | | |
| 25 | \$ 79,280 | \$ 80,180 | \$ 82,180 | \$ 85,330 | \$ 86,830 | \$ 90,180 | | | | |
| Longevity | 10 V 44 222 | | _ | m Differential Sc | | | | | | |
| Completion of 3 | | | • • | M, M+30, M+60 o | | • | | | | |
| Completion of 3 | | | For those individual teachers who have an initial Masters greater than 41 cre hrs. | | | | | | | |
| Board Certificat | | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | A | C 112 | A | | | | |
| NBPTS: | \$1,000/year for 10 | years | Credits | Amounts | Credits | Amounts | | | | |
| OT, PT, SLP, SW | | dditional aggres | 42-47 | \$300 | 78-83 | \$2,100 | | | | |
| percentage increa | e not eligible for any a ses. | iuuitional annual | , | | | \$2,400 | | | | |
| | | | | | 90-95 | \$2,700 | | | | |
| Non Cald (Cff | Dana Batus Bu | | 60-65 66-71 | \$1,200 | 96-101 | \$3,000 | | | | |
| - | Base Retro Payn | | | \$1,500 | 102-107 | \$3,300 | | | | |
| Bands 1-6 | | \$1,000 \$1,500 | 72-77 | \$1,800 | 108 or More | \$3,600 | | | | |
| Bands 7-14 | | \$1,500 | | | | | | | | |
| Bands 15-25 | | \$2,000 | | | | | | | | |
| Off Grid | es after July 1, 2015 | \$3,750 | <u> </u> | | | | | | | |

Note: All new hires after July 1, 2015 will be placed on the Professional Salary Milestone Grid. Other unit members will move to this grid once they have reached a milestone column. Members cannot move from this grid back to the previous Salary Grid for Unit 1 members.

2021-2022 Salary Grid for Unit 1 Members For Members hired Prior to July 1, 2015

| Pay Columns | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
|-------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Steps | 0-5 | 6-11 | 12-17 | 18-23 | 24-29 | 30-35 | 36-41 | 42-47 | 48-53 | 54-59 | 60-65 | 66-71 | 72-77 | 78-83 | 84-89 | 90-95 | 96-101 | 102-107 | 108 hours |
| | Hours | or more |
| 0 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 3 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 4 5 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 6 | \$58,170 | \$58,475 | \$58,780 | \$59,085 | \$59,390 | \$59,695 | \$60,000 | \$60,305 | \$60,310 | \$60,915 | \$61,220 | \$61,525 | \$61,830 | \$62,135 | \$62,440 | \$62,745 | \$63,050 | \$63,355 | \$63,660 |
| 7 | \$ 59,910 | \$ 60,215 | \$ 60,520 | \$ 60,825 | \$ 61,130 | \$ 61,435 | \$ 61,740 | \$ 62,045 | \$ 62,350 | \$ 62,655 | \$ 62,960 | \$ 63,265 | \$ 63,570 | \$ 63,875 | \$ 64,180 | \$ 64,485 | \$ 64,790 | \$ 65,095 | \$ 65,400 |
| 8 | \$ 60,941 | \$ 61,246 | \$ 61,551 | \$ 61,856 | \$ 62,161 | \$ 62,466 | \$ 62,771 | \$ 63,076 | \$ 63,381 | \$ 63,686 | \$ 63,991 | \$ 64,296 | \$ 64,601 | \$ 64,906 | \$ 65,211 | \$ 65,516 | \$ 65,821 | \$ 66,126 | \$ 66,431 |
| 9 | \$ 61,971 | \$ 62,276 | \$ 62,581 | \$ 62,886 | \$ 63,191 | \$ 63,496 | \$ 63,801 | \$ 64,106 | \$ 64,411 | \$ 64,716 | \$ 65,021 | \$ 65,326 | \$ 65,631 | \$ 65,936 | \$ 66,241 | \$ 66,546 | \$ 66,851 | \$ 67,156 | \$ 67,461 |
| 10 | \$ 63,001 | \$ 63,306 | \$ 63,611 | \$ 63,916 | \$ 64,221 | \$ 64,526 | \$ 64,831 | \$ 65,136 | \$ 65,441 | \$ 65,746 | \$ 66,051 | \$ 66,356 | \$ 66,661 | \$ 66,966 | \$ 67,271 | \$ 67,576 | \$ 67,881 | \$ 68,186 | \$ 68,491 |
| 11 | \$ 64,031 | \$ 64,336 | \$ 64,641 | \$ 64,946 | \$ 65,251 | \$ 65,556 | \$ 65,861 | \$ 66,166 | \$ 66,471 | \$ 66,776 | \$ 67,081 | \$ 67,386 | \$ 67,691 | \$ 67,996 | \$ 68,301 | \$ 68,606 | \$ 68,911 | \$ 69,216 | \$ 69,521 |
| 12 | \$ 65,062 | \$ 65,367 | \$ 65,672 | \$ 65,977 | \$ 66,282 | \$ 66,587 | \$ 66,892 | \$ 67,197 | \$ 67,502 | \$ 67,807 | \$ 68,112 | \$ 68,417 | \$ 68,722 | \$ 69,027 | \$ 69,332 | \$ 69,637 | \$ 69,942 | \$ 70,247 | \$ 70,552 |
| 13 | \$ 66,092 | \$ 66,397 | \$ 66,702 | \$ 67,007 | \$ 67,312 | \$ 67,617 | \$ 67,922 | \$ 68,227 | \$ 68,532 | \$ 68,837 | \$ 69,142 | \$ 69,447 | \$ 69,752 | \$ 70,057 | \$ 70,362 | \$ 70,667 | \$ 70,972 | \$ 71,277 | \$ 71,582 |
| 14 | \$ 67,122 | \$ 67,427 | \$ 67,732 | \$ 68,037 | \$ 68,342 | \$ 68,647 | \$ 68,952 | \$ 69,257 | \$ 69,562 | \$ 69,867 | \$ 70,172 | \$ 70,477 | \$ 70,782 | \$ 71,087 | \$ 71,392 | \$ 71,697 | \$ 72,002 | \$ 72,307 | \$ 72,612 |
| 15 | \$ 69,304 | \$ 69,609 | \$ 69,914 | \$ 70,219 | \$ 70,524 | \$ 70,829 | \$ 71,134 | \$ 71,439 | \$ 71,744 | \$ 72,049 | \$ 72,354 | \$ 72,659 | \$ 72,964 | \$ 73,269 | \$ 73,574 | \$ 73,879 | \$ 74,184 | \$ 74,489 | \$ 74,794 |
| 16 | \$ 70,421 | \$ 70,726 | \$ 71,031 | \$ 71,336 | \$ 71,641 | \$ 71,946 | \$ 72,251 | \$ 72,556 | \$ 72,861 | \$ 73,166 | \$ 73,471 | \$ 73,776 | \$ 74,081 | \$ 74,386 | \$ 74,691 | \$ 74,996 | \$ 75,301 | \$ 75,606 | \$ 75,911 |
| 17 | \$ 71,537 | \$ 71,842 | \$ 72,147 | \$ 72,452 | \$ 72,757 | \$ 73,062 | \$ 73,367 | \$ 73,672 | \$ 73,977 | \$ 74,282 | \$ 74,587 | \$ 74,892 | \$ 75,197 | \$ 75,502 | \$ 75,807 | \$ 76,112 | \$ 76,417 | \$ 76,722 | \$ 77,027 |
| 18 | \$ 72,654 | \$ 72,959 | \$ 73,264 | \$ 73,569 | \$ 73,874 | \$ 74,179 | \$ 74,484 | \$ 74,789 | \$ 75,094 | \$ 75,399 | \$ 75,704 | \$ 76,009 | \$ 76,314 | \$ 76,619 | \$ 76,924 | \$ 77,229 | \$ 77,534 | \$ 77,839 | \$ 78,144 |
| 19 | \$ 73,770 | \$ 74,075 | \$ 74,380 | \$ 74,685 | \$ 74,990 | \$ 75,295 | \$ 75,600 | \$ 75,905 | \$ 76,210 | \$ 76,515 | \$ 76,820 | \$ 77,125 | \$ 77,430 | \$ 77,735 | \$ 78,040 | \$ 78,345 | \$ 78,650 | \$ 78,955 | \$ 79,260 |
| 20 | \$ 74,887 | \$ 75,192 | \$ 75,497 | \$ 75,802 | \$ 76,107 | \$ 76,412 | \$ 76,717 | \$ 77,022 | \$ 77,327 | \$ 77,632 | \$ 77,937 | \$ 77,123 | \$ 77,430 | \$ 77,733 | \$ 79,157 | \$ 79,462 | \$ 79,767 | \$ 80,072 | \$ 80,377 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 1 1 | | | | | |
| 21 | \$ 76,003 | \$ 76,308 | \$ 76,613 | \$ 76,918 | \$ 77,223 | \$ 77,528 | \$ 77,833 | \$ 78,138 | \$ 78,443 | \$ 78,748 | \$ 79,053 | \$ 79,358 | \$ 79,663 | \$ 79,968 | \$ 80,273 | \$ 80,578 | \$ 80,883 | \$ 81,188 | \$ 81,493 |
| 22 | \$ 77,120 | \$ 77,425 | \$ 77,730 | \$ 78,035 | \$ 78,340 | \$ 78,645 | \$ 78,950 | \$ 79,255 | \$ 79,560 | \$ 79,865 | \$ 80,170 | \$ 80,475 | \$ 80,780 | \$ 81,085 | \$ 81,390 | \$ 81,695 | \$ 82,000 | \$ 82,305 | \$ 82,610 |
| 23 | \$ 78,236 | \$ 78,541 | \$ 78,846 | \$ 79,151 | \$ 79,456 | \$ 79,761 | \$ 80,066 | \$ 80,371 | \$ 80,676 | \$ 80,981 | \$ 81,286 | \$ 81,591 | \$ 81,896 | \$ 82,201 | \$ 82,506 | \$ 82,811 | \$ 83,116 | \$ 83,421 | \$ 83,726 |
| 24 | \$ 79,353 | \$ 79,658 | \$ 79,963 | \$ 80,268 | \$ 80,573 | \$ 80,878 | \$ 81,183 | \$ 81,488 | \$ 81,793 | \$ 82,098 | \$ 82,403 | \$ 82,708 | \$ 83,013 | \$ 83,318 | \$ 83,623 | \$ 83,928 | \$ 84,233 | \$ 84,538 | \$ 84,843 |
| 25 | \$ 80,469 | \$ 80,774 | \$ 81,079 | \$ 81,384 | \$ 81,689 | \$ 81,994 | \$ 82,299 | \$ 82,604 | \$ 82,909 | \$ 83,214 | \$ 83,519 | \$ 83,824 | \$ 84,129 | \$ 84,434 | \$ 84,739 | \$ 85,044 | \$ 85,349 | \$ 85,654 | \$ 85,959 |

2021-2022 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

Degree Stipends
Masters \$1,100
CAS \$2,750
Doctorate \$5,500

Board Certification Stipends NBPTS \$1,000/yr for 10 yrs OT, PT, SLP \$750/year Longevities
30 Years \$1,000
35 Years \$1,000

Professional Milestone Grids (PMG) Effective July 1, 2021 - June 30, 2022

| | Base | 18+ Hours | M* | M + 30 | M + 60 | DR |
|---------|------------|-----------|-----------|----------------------|-------------------------|-----------|
| Pay | 0-17 Hours | 18+Hours | | 30 Hours | 60 Hours | |
| Columns | | | | Beyond M | Beyond M | |
| | | | *Master | 's Degree must be po | sted on the official tr | anscript |
| Steps | | | | | | |
| 0 | \$ 50,000 | \$ 50,900 | \$ 52,900 | \$ 56,050 | \$ 57,550 | \$ 60,900 |
| 1 | \$ 53,374 | \$ 54,287 | \$ 56,317 | \$ 59,515 | \$ 61,037 | \$ 64,437 |
| 2 | \$ 54,333 | \$ 55,246 | \$ 57,276 | \$ 60,474 | \$ 61,996 | \$ 65,396 |
| 3 | \$ 55,292 | \$ 56,206 | \$ 58,236 | \$ 61,433 | \$ 62,955 | \$ 66,356 |
| 4 | \$ 56,251 | \$ 57,165 | \$ 59,195 | \$ 62,392 | \$ 63,915 | \$ 67,315 |
| 5 | \$ 57,210 | \$ 58,124 | \$ 60,154 | \$ 63,351 | \$ 64,874 | \$ 68,274 |
| 6 | \$ 58,170 | \$ 59,083 | \$ 61,113 | \$ 64,310 | \$ 65,833 | \$ 69,233 |
| 7 | \$ 59,910 | \$ 60,824 | \$ 62,854 | \$ 66,051 | \$ 67,574 | \$ 70,974 |
| 8 | \$ 60,941 | \$ 61,854 | \$ 63,884 | \$ 67,081 | \$ 68,604 | \$ 72,004 |
| 9 | \$ 61,971 | \$ 62,884 | \$ 64,914 | \$ 68,112 | \$ 69,634 | \$ 73,034 |
| 10 | \$ 63,001 | \$ 63,915 | \$ 65,945 | \$ 69,142 | \$ 70,664 | \$ 74,065 |
| 11 | \$ 64,031 | \$ 64,945 | \$ 66,975 | \$ 70,172 | \$ 71,695 | \$ 75,095 |
| 12 | \$ 65,062 | \$ 65,975 | \$ 68,005 | \$ 71,202 | \$ 72,725 | \$ 76,125 |
| 13 | \$ 66,092 | \$ 67,005 | \$ 69,035 | \$ 72,232 | \$ 73,755 | \$ 77,155 |
| 14 | \$ 67,122 | \$ 68,035 | \$ 70,065 | \$ 73,263 | \$ 74,785 | \$ 78,185 |
| 15 | \$ 69,304 | \$ 70,218 | \$ 72,248 | \$ 75,445 | \$ 76,967 | \$ 80,368 |
| 16 | \$ 70,421 | \$ 71,334 | \$ 73,364 | \$ 76,561 | \$ 78,084 | \$ 81,484 |
| 17 | \$ 71,537 | \$ 72,451 | \$ 74,481 | \$ 77,678 | \$ 79,200 | \$ 82,601 |
| 18 | \$ 72,654 | \$ 73,567 | \$ 75,597 | \$ 78,794 | \$ 80,317 | \$ 83,717 |
| 19 | \$ 73,770 | \$ 74,684 | \$ 76,714 | \$ 79,911 | \$ 81,433 | \$ 84,834 |
| 20 | \$ 74,887 | \$ 75,800 | \$ 77,830 | \$ 81,027 | \$ 82,550 | \$ 85,950 |
| 21 | \$ 76,003 | \$ 76,917 | \$ 78,947 | \$ 82,144 | \$ 83,666 | \$ 87,067 |
| 22 | \$ 77,120 | \$ 78,033 | \$ 80,063 | \$ 83,260 | \$ 84,783 | \$ 88,183 |
| 23 | \$ 78,236 | \$ 79,150 | \$ 81,180 | \$ 84,377 | \$ 85,899 | \$ 89,249 |
| 24 | \$ 79,353 | \$ 80,266 | \$ 82,296 | \$ 85,493 | \$ 87,016 | \$ 90,416 |
| 25 | \$ 80,469 | \$ 81,383 | \$ 83,413 | \$ 86,610 | \$ 88,132 | \$ 91,533 |

21-22 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

| Longevity | | Master's Program Differential Schedule* | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------|--|---|---|------------------|---------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Completion | of 30 Years-\$1,000 | *Applicable in: | M, M+30, M+60 | or DR Columns Or | nly | | | | | | |
| Completion | of 35 Years-\$1,000 | For those individua hrs. | For those individual teachers who have an initial Masters greater than 41 credit hrs. | | | | | | | | |
| Board Certi | fication | Credits | Amounts | Credits | Amounts | | | | | | |
| NBPTS: | \$1,000/year for 10 years | 42-47 | \$300 | 78-83 | \$2,100 | | | | | | |
| OT, PT, SLP, | SW \$750/year | 48-53 | \$600 | 84-89 | \$2,400 | | | | | | |
| | | 54-59 | \$900 | 90-95 | \$2,700 | | | | | | |
| | s are not eligible for any additional annual | 60-65 | \$1,200 | 96-101 | \$3,000 | | | | | | |
| percentage in | ncreases. | 66-71 | \$1,500 | 102-107 | \$3,300 | | | | | | |
| | | 72-77 | \$1,800 | 108 or More | \$3,600 | | | | | | |

Note: All new hires after July 1, 2015 will be placed on the Professional Salary Milestone Grid. Other unit members will move to this grid once they have reached a milestone column. Members cannot move from this grid back to the previous Salary Grid for Unit 1 members.

2022-2023 Salary Grid for Unit 1 Members For Members hired Prior to July 1, 2015

| Pay Columns | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
|-------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Steps | 0-5 | 6-11 | 12-17 | 18-23 | 24-29 | 30-35 | 36-41 | 42-47 | 48-53 | 54-59 | 60-65 | 66-71 | 72-77 | 78-83 | 84-89 | 90-95 | 96-101 | 102-107 | 108 hours |
| | Hours | or more |
| 0 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 3 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 5 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 6 | - | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 7 | \$ 60,809 | \$ 61,119 | \$ 61,429 | \$ 61,739 | \$ 62,049 | \$ 62,359 | \$ 62,669 | \$ 62,979 | \$ 63,289 | \$ 63,599 | \$ 63,909 | \$ 64,219 | \$ 64,529 | \$ 64,839 | \$ 65,149 | \$ 65,459 | \$ 65,769 | \$ 66,079 | \$ 66,389 |
| 8 | \$ 61,855 | \$ 62,165 | \$ 62,475 | \$ 62,785 | \$ 63,095 | \$ 63,405 | \$ 63,715 | \$ 64,025 | \$ 64,335 | \$ 64,645 | \$ 64,955 | \$ 65,265 | \$ 65,575 | \$ 65,885 | \$ 66,195 | \$ 66,505 | \$ 66,815 | \$ 67,125 | \$ 67,435 |
| 9 | \$ 62,901 | \$ 63,211 | \$ 63,521 | \$ 63,831 | \$ 64,141 | \$ 64,451 | \$ 64,761 | \$ 65,071 | \$ 65,381 | \$ 65,691 | \$ 66,001 | \$ 66,311 | \$ 66,621 | \$ 66,931 | \$ 67,241 | \$ 67,551 | \$ 67,861 | \$ 68,171 | \$ 68,481 |
| 10 | \$ 63,946 | \$ 64,256 | \$ 64,566 | \$ 64,876 | \$ 65,186 | \$ 65,496 | \$ 65,806 | \$ 66,116 | \$ 66,426 | \$ 66,736 | \$ 67,046 | \$ 67,356 | \$ 67,666 | \$ 67,976 | \$ 68,286 | \$ 68,596 | \$ 68,906 | \$ 69,216 | \$ 69,526 |
| 11 | \$ 64,991 | \$ 65,301 | \$ 65,611 | \$ 65,921 | \$ 66,231 | \$ 66,541 | \$ 66,851 | \$ 67,161 | \$ 67,471 | \$ 67,781 | \$ 68,091 | \$ 68,401 | \$ 68,711 | \$ 69,021 | \$ 69,331 | \$ 69,641 | \$ 69,951 | \$ 70,261 | \$ 70,571 |
| 12 | \$ 66,038 | \$ 66,348 | \$ 66,658 | \$ 66,968 | \$ 67,278 | \$ 67,588 | \$ 67,898 | \$ 68,208 | \$ 68,518 | \$ 68,828 | \$ 69,138 | \$ 69,448 | \$ 69,758 | \$ 70,068 | \$ 70,378 | \$ 70,688 | \$ 70,998 | \$ 71,308 | \$ 71,618 |
| 13 | \$ 67,083 | \$ 67,393 | \$ 67,703 | \$ 68,013 | \$ 68,323 | \$ 68,633 | \$ 68,943 | \$ 69,253 | \$ 69,563 | \$ 69,873 | \$ 70,183 | \$ 70,493 | \$ 70,803 | \$ 71,113 | \$ 71,423 | \$ 71,733 | \$ 72,043 | \$ 72,353 | \$ 72,663 |
| 14 | \$ 68,129 | \$ 68,439 | \$ 68,749 | \$ 69,059 | \$ 69,369 | \$ 69,679 | \$ 69,989 | \$ 70,299 | \$ 70,609 | \$ 70,919 | \$ 71,229 | \$ 71,539 | \$ 71,849 | \$ 72,159 | \$ 72,469 | \$ 72,779 | \$ 73,089 | \$ 73,399 | \$ 73,709 |
| 15 | \$ 70,344 | \$ 70,654 | \$ 70,964 | \$ 71,274 | \$ 71,584 | \$ 71,894 | \$ 72,204 | \$ 72,514 | \$ 72,824 | \$ 73,134 | \$ 73,444 | \$ 73,754 | \$ 74,064 | \$ 74,374 | \$ 74,684 | \$ 74,994 | \$ 75,304 | \$ 75,614 | \$ 75,924 |
| 16 | \$ 71,477 | \$ 71,787 | \$ 72,097 | \$ 72,407 | \$ 72,717 | \$ 73,027 | \$ 73,337 | \$ 73,647 | \$ 73,957 | \$ 74,267 | \$ 74,577 | \$ 74,887 | \$ 75,197 | \$ 75,507 | \$ 75,817 | \$ 76,127 | \$ 76,437 | \$ 76,747 | \$ 77,057 |
| 17 | \$ 72,610 | \$ 72,920 | \$ 73,230 | \$ 73,540 | \$ 73,850 | \$ 74,160 | \$ 74,470 | \$ 74,780 | \$ 75,090 | \$ 75,400 | \$ 75,710 | \$ 76,020 | \$ 76,330 | \$ 76,640 | \$ 76,950 | \$ 77,260 | \$ 77,570 | \$ 77,880 | \$ 78,190 |
| 18 | \$ 73,744 | \$ 74,054 | \$ 74,364 | \$ 74,674 | \$ 74,984 | \$ 75,294 | \$ 75,604 | \$ 75,914 | \$ 76,224 | \$ 76,534 | \$ 76,844 | \$ 77,154 | \$ 77,464 | \$ 77,774 | \$ 78,084 | \$ 78,394 | \$ 78,704 | \$ 79,014 | \$ 79,324 |
| 19 | \$ 74,877 | \$ 75,187 | \$ 75,497 | \$ 75,807 | \$ 76,117 | \$ 76,427 | \$ 76,737 | \$ 77,047 | \$ 77,357 | \$ 77,667 | \$ 77,977 | \$ 78,287 | \$ 78,597 | \$ 78,907 | \$ 79,217 | \$ 79,527 | \$ 79,837 | \$ 80,147 | \$ 80,457 |
| 20 | \$ 76,010 | \$ 76,320 | \$ 76,630 | \$ 76,940 | \$ 77,250 | \$ 77,560 | \$ 77,870 | \$ 78,180 | \$ 78,490 | \$ 78,800 | \$ 79,110 | \$ 79,420 | \$ 79,730 | \$ 80,040 | \$ 80,350 | \$ 80,660 | \$ 80,970 | \$ 81,280 | \$ 81,590 |
| 21 | \$ 77,143 | \$ 77,453 | \$ 77,763 | \$ 78,073 | \$ 78,383 | \$ 78,693 | \$ 79,003 | \$ 79,313 | \$ 79,623 | \$ 79,933 | \$ 80,243 | \$ 80,553 | \$ 80,863 | \$ 81,173 | \$ 81,483 | \$ 81,793 | \$ 82,103 | \$ 82,413 | \$ 82,723 |
| 22 | \$ 78,277 | \$ 78,587 | \$ 78,897 | \$ 79,207 | \$ 79,517 | \$ 79,827 | \$ 80,137 | \$ 80,447 | \$ 80,757 | \$ 81,067 | \$ 81,377 | \$ 81,687 | \$ 81,997 | \$ 82,307 | \$ 82,617 | \$ 82,927 | \$ 83,237 | \$ 83,547 | \$ 83,857 |
| 23 | \$ 79,410 | \$ 79,720 | \$ 80,030 | \$ 80,340 | \$ 80,650 | \$ 80,960 | \$ 81,270 | \$ 81,580 | \$ 81,890 | \$ 82,200 | \$ 82,510 | \$ 82,820 | \$ 83,130 | \$ 83,440 | \$ 83,750 | \$ 84,060 | \$ 84,370 | \$ 84,680 | \$ 84,990 |
| 24 | \$ 80,543 | \$ 80,853 | \$ 81,163 | \$ 81,473 | \$ 81,783 | \$ 82,093 | \$ 82,403 | \$ 82,713 | \$ 83,023 | \$ 83,333 | \$ 83,643 | \$ 83,953 | \$ 84,263 | \$ 84,573 | \$ 84,883 | \$ 85,193 | \$ 85,503 | \$ 85,813 | \$ 86,123 |
| 25 | \$ 81,676 | \$ 81,986 | \$ 82,296 | \$ 82,606 | \$ 82,916 | \$ 83,226 | \$ 83,536 | \$ 83,846 | \$ 84,156 | \$ 84,466 | \$ 84,776 | \$ 85,086 | \$ 85,396 | \$ 85,706 | \$ 86,016 | \$ 86,326 | \$ 86,636 | \$ 86,946 | \$ 87,256 |

2022-2023 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

Degree Stipends
Masters \$1,100
CAS \$2,750
Doctorate \$5,500

Board Certification Stipends
NBPTS \$1,000/yr for 10 yrs
OT, PT, SLP \$750/year

Longevities
30 Years \$1,000
35 Years \$1,000

Professional Milestone Grids (PMG) Effective July 1, 2022-June 30, 2023

| | Base | 18+ Hours | M* | M + 30 | M + 60 | DR |
|---------|------------|-----------|-----------|-----------------------|--------------------------|-----------|
| Davi | 0-17 Hours | 18+Hours | | 30 Hours | 60 Hours | |
| Pay | | | | Beyond M | Beyond M | |
| Columns | | | *Master | r's Degree must be po | osted on the official tr | anscript |
| Steps | | | | | | |
| 0 | \$ 51,500 | \$ 52,400 | \$ 54,400 | \$ 57,550 | \$ 59,050 | \$ 62,400 |
| 1 | \$ 54,175 | \$ 55,101 | \$ 57,162 | \$ 60,408 | \$ 61,953 | \$ 65,404 |
| 2 | \$ 55,148 | \$ 56,075 | \$ 58,135 | \$ 61,381 | \$ 62,926 | \$ 66,377 |
| 3 | \$ 56,121 | \$ 57,049 | \$ 59,110 | \$ 62,354 | \$ 63,899 | \$ 67,351 |
| 4 | \$ 57,095 | \$ 58,022 | \$ 60,083 | \$ 63,328 | \$ 64,874 | \$ 68,325 |
| 5 | \$ 58,068 | \$ 58,996 | \$ 61,056 | \$ 64,301 | \$ 65,847 | \$ 69,298 |
| 6 | \$ 59,043 | \$ 59,969 | \$ 62,030 | \$ 65,275 | \$ 66,820 | \$ 70,271 |
| 7 | \$ 60,809 | \$ 61,736 | \$ 63,797 | \$ 67,042 | \$ 68,588 | \$ 72,039 |
| 8 | \$ 61,855 | \$ 62,782 | \$ 64,842 | \$ 68,087 | \$ 69,633 | \$ 73,084 |
| 9 | \$ 62,901 | \$ 63,827 | \$ 65,888 | \$ 69,134 | \$ 70,679 | \$ 74,130 |
| 10 | \$ 63,946 | \$ 64,874 | \$ 66,934 | \$ 70,179 | \$ 71,724 | \$ 75,176 |
| 11 | \$ 64,991 | \$ 65,919 | \$ 67,980 | \$ 71,225 | \$ 72,770 | \$ 76,221 |
| 12 | \$ 66,038 | \$ 66,965 | \$ 69,025 | \$ 72,270 | \$ 73,816 | \$ 77,267 |
| 13 | \$ 67,083 | \$ 68,010 | \$ 70,071 | \$ 73,315 | \$ 74,861 | \$ 78,312 |
| 14 | \$ 68,129 | \$ 69,056 | \$ 71,116 | \$ 74,362 | \$ 75,907 | \$ 79,358 |
| 15 | \$ 70,344 | \$ 71,271 | \$ 73,332 | \$ 76,577 | \$ 78,122 | \$ 81,574 |
| 16 | \$ 71,477 | \$ 72,404 | \$ 74,464 | \$ 77,709 | \$ 79,255 | \$ 82,706 |
| 17 | \$ 72,610 | \$ 73,538 | \$ 75,598 | \$ 78,843 | \$ 80,388 | \$ 83,840 |
| 18 | \$ 73,744 | \$ 74,671 | \$ 76,731 | \$ 79,976 | \$ 81,522 | \$ 84,973 |
| 19 | \$ 74,877 | \$ 75,804 | \$ 77,865 | \$ 81,110 | \$ 82,654 | \$ 86,107 |
| 20 | \$ 76,010 | \$ 76,937 | \$ 78,997 | \$ 82,242 | \$ 83,788 | \$ 87,239 |
| 21 | \$ 77,143 | \$ 78,071 | \$ 80,131 | \$ 83,376 | \$ 84,921 | \$ 88,373 |
| 22 | \$ 78,277 | \$ 79,203 | \$ 81,264 | \$ 84,509 | \$ 86,055 | \$ 89,506 |
| 23 | \$ 79,410 | \$ 80,337 | \$ 82,398 | \$ 85,643 | \$ 87,187 | \$ 90,588 |
| 24 | \$ 80,543 | \$ 81,470 | \$ 83,530 | \$ 86,775 | \$ 88,321 | \$ 91,772 |
| 25 | \$ 81,676 | \$ 82,604 | \$ 84,664 | \$ 87,909 | \$ 89,454 | \$ 92,906 |

22-23 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

| Longevity | Master's Progra | am Differential So | chedule* | |
|---|--------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|
| Completion of 30 Years-\$1,000 | *Applicable in: | M, M+30, M+60 d | or DR Columns On | ly |
| Completion of 35 Years-\$1,000 | For those individua hrs. | l teachers who have a | n initial Masters great | er than 41 credit |
| Board Certification | Credits | Amounts | Credits | Amounts |
| NBPTS: \$1,000/year for 10 years | 42-47 | \$300 | 78-83 | \$2,100 |
| OT, PT, SLP, SW \$750/year | 48-53 | \$600 | 84-89 | \$2,400 |
| | 54-59 | \$900 | 90-95 | \$2,700 |
| 1/2 hour stipend: \$2,915 | 60-65 | \$1,200 | 96-101 | \$3,000 |
| *The amounts are not eligible for any additional annual | 66-71 | \$1,500 | 102-107 | \$3,300 |
| percentage increases. | 72-77 | \$1,800 | 108 or More | \$3,600 |

Note: All new hires after July 1, 2015 will be placed on the Professional Salary Milestone Grid. Other unit members will move to this grid once they have reached a milestone column. Members cannot move from this grid back to the previous Salary Grid for Unit 1 members.

2023-2024 Salary Grid for Unit 1 Members For Members hired Prior to July 1, 2015

| Pay Columns | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
|-------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Steps | 0-5 | 6-11 | 12-17 | 18-23 | 24-29 | 30-35 | 36-41 | 42-47 | 48-53 | 54-59 | 60-65 | 66-71 | 72-77 | 78-83 | 84-89 | 90-95 | 96-101 | 102-107 | 108 hours |
| | Hours | or more |
| 0 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 3 4 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 5 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 6 7 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 8 | \$ 62,783 | \$ 63,098 | \$ 63,413 | \$ 63,728 | \$ 64,043 | \$ 64,358 | \$ 64,673 | \$ 64,988 | \$ 65,303 | \$ 65,618 | \$ 65,933 | \$ 66,248 | \$ 66,563 | \$ 66,878 | \$ 67,193 | \$ 67,508 | \$ 67,823 | \$ 68,138 | \$ 68,453 |
| 9 | \$ 63,845 | \$ 64,160 | \$ 64,475 | \$ 64,790 | \$ 65,105 | \$ 65,420 | \$ 65,735 | \$ 66,050 | \$ 66,365 | \$ 66,680 | \$ 66,995 | \$ 67,310 | \$ 67,625 | \$ 67,940 | \$ 68,255 | \$ 68,570 | \$ 68,885 | \$ 69,200 | \$ 69,515 |
| 10 | \$ 64,905 | \$ 65,220 | \$ 65,535 | \$ 65,850 | \$ 66,165 | \$ 66,480 | \$ 66,795 | \$ 67,110 | \$ 67,425 | \$ 67,740 | \$ 68,055 | \$ 68,370 | \$ 68,685 | \$ 69,000 | \$ 69,315 | \$ 69,630 | \$ 69,945 | \$ 70,260 | \$ 70,575 |
| 11 | \$ 65,966 | \$ 66,281 | \$ 66,596 | \$ 66,911 | \$ 67,226 | \$ 67,541 | \$ 67,856 | \$ 68,171 | \$ 68,486 | \$ 68,801 | \$ 69,116 | \$ 69,431 | \$ 69,746 | \$ 70,061 | \$ 70,376 | \$ 70,691 | \$ 71,006 | \$ 71,321 | \$ 71,636 |
| 12 | \$ 67,029 | \$ 67,344 | \$ 67,659 | \$ 67,974 | \$ 68,289 | \$ 68,604 | \$ 68,919 | \$ 69,234 | \$ 69,549 | \$ 69,864 | \$ 70,179 | \$ 70,494 | \$ 70,809 | \$ 71,124 | \$ 71,439 | \$ 71,754 | \$ 72,069 | \$ 72,384 | \$ 72,699 |
| 13 | \$ 68,089 | \$ 68,404 | \$ 68,719 | \$ 69,034 | \$ 69,349 | \$ 69,664 | \$ 69,979 | \$ 70,294 | \$ 70,609 | \$ 70,924 | \$ 71,239 | \$ 71,554 | \$ 71,869 | \$ 72,184 | \$ 72,499 | \$ 72,814 | \$ 73,129 | \$ 73,444 | \$ 73,759 |
| 14 | \$ 69,151 | \$ 69,466 | \$ 69,781 | \$ 70,096 | \$ 70,411 | \$ 70,726 | \$ 71,041 | \$ 71,356 | \$ 71,671 | \$ 71,986 | \$ 72,301 | \$ 72,616 | \$ 72,931 | \$ 73,246 | \$ 73,561 | \$ 73,876 | \$ 74,191 | \$ 74,506 | \$ 74,821 |
| 15 | \$ 71,399 | \$ 71,714 | \$ 72,029 | \$ 72,344 | \$ 72,659 | \$ 72,974 | \$ 73,289 | \$ 73,604 | \$ 73,919 | \$ 74,234 | \$ 74,549 | \$ 74,864 | \$ 75,179 | \$ 75,494 | \$ 75,809 | \$ 76,124 | \$ 76,439 | \$ 76,754 | \$ 77,069 |
| 16 | \$ 72,549 | \$ 72,864 | \$ 73,179 | \$ 73,494 | \$ 73,809 | \$ 74,124 | \$ 74,439 | \$ 74,754 | \$ 75,069 | \$ 75,384 | \$ 75,699 | \$ 76,014 | \$ 76,329 | \$ 76,644 | \$ 76,959 | \$ 77,274 | \$ 77,589 | \$ 77,904 | \$ 78,219 |
| 17 | \$ 73,699 | \$ 74,014 | \$ 74,329 | \$ 74,644 | \$ 74,959 | \$ 75,274 | \$ 75,589 | \$ 75,904 | \$ 76,219 | \$ 76,534 | \$ 76,849 | \$ 77,164 | \$ 77,479 | \$ 77,794 | \$ 78,109 | \$ 78,424 | \$ 78,739 | \$ 79,054 | \$ 79,369 |
| 18 | \$ 74,850 | \$ 75,165 | \$ 75,480 | \$ 75,795 | \$ 76,110 | \$ 76,425 | \$ 76,740 | \$ 77,055 | \$ 77,370 | \$ 77,685 | \$ 78,000 | \$ 78,315 | \$ 78,630 | \$ 78,945 | \$ 79,260 | \$ 79,575 | \$ 79,890 | \$ 80,205 | \$ 80,520 |
| 19 | \$ 76,000 | \$ 76,315 | \$ 76,630 | \$ 76,945 | \$ 77,260 | \$ 77,575 | \$ 77,890 | \$ 78,205 | \$ 78,520 | \$ 78,835 | \$ 79,150 | \$ 79,465 | \$ 79,780 | \$ 80,095 | \$ 80,410 | \$ 80,725 | \$ 81,040 | \$ 81,355 | \$ 81,670 |
| 20 | \$ 77,150 | \$ 77,465 | \$ 77,780 | \$ 78,095 | \$ 78,410 | \$ 78,725 | \$ 79,040 | \$ 79,355 | \$ 79,670 | \$ 79,985 | \$ 80,300 | \$ 80,615 | \$ 80,930 | \$ 81,245 | \$ 81,560 | \$ 81,875 | \$ 82,190 | \$ 82,505 | \$ 82,820 |
| 21 | \$ 78,300 | \$ 78,615 | \$ 78,930 | \$ 79,245 | \$ 79,560 | \$ 79,875 | \$ 80,190 | \$ 80,505 | \$ 80,820 | \$ 81,135 | \$ 81,450 | \$ 81,765 | \$ 82,080 | \$ 82,395 | \$ 82,710 | \$ 83,025 | \$ 83,340 | \$ 83,655 | \$ 83,970 |
| | \$ 79,451 | \$ 79,766 | \$ 80,081 | \$ 80,396 | \$ 80,711 | . , | , , | \$ 81,656 | \$ 81,971 | \$ 82,286 | \$ 82,601 | \$ 82,916 | \$ 83,231 | \$ 83,546 | \$ 83,861 | \$ 84,176 | \$ 84,491 | . , | \$ 85,121 |
| 22 | ' ' | . , | , , | , , | | \$ 81,026 | \$ 81,341 | | , , | | , , | . , | | . , | | , , | | \$ 84,806 | |
| 23 | \$ 80,601 | \$ 80,916 | \$ 81,231 | \$ 81,546 | \$ 81,861 | \$ 82,176 | \$ 82,491 | \$ 82,806 | \$ 83,121 | \$ 83,436 | \$ 83,751 | \$ 84,066 | \$ 84,381 | \$ 84,696 | \$ 85,011 | \$ 85,326 | \$ 85,641 | \$ 85,956 | \$ 86,271 |
| 24 | \$ 81,751 | \$ 82,066 | \$ 82,381 | \$ 82,696 | \$ 83,011 | \$ 83,326 | \$ 83,641 | \$ 83,956 | \$ 84,271 | \$ 84,586 | \$ 84,901 | \$ 85,216 | \$ 85,531 | \$ 85,846 | \$ 86,161 | \$ 86,476 | \$ 86,791 | \$ 87,106 | \$ 87,421 |
| 25 | \$ 82,901 | \$ 83,216 | \$ 83,531 | \$ 83,846 | \$ 84,161 | \$ 84,476 | \$ 84,791 | \$ 85,106 | \$ 85,421 | \$ 85,736 | \$ 86,051 | \$ 86,366 | \$ 86,681 | \$ 86,996 | \$ 87,311 | \$ 87,626 | \$ 87,941 | \$ 88,256 | \$ 88,571 |

2023-2024 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

Degree Stipends
Masters \$1,100
CAS \$2,750
Doctorate \$5,500

Board Certification Stipends
NBPTS \$1,000/yr for 10 yrs
OT, PT, SLP \$750/year

Longevities
30 Years \$1,000
35 Years \$1,000

Professional Milestone Grids (PMG) Effective July 1, 2023-June 30, 2024

| | Base | 18+ Hours | M* | M + 30 | M + 60 | DR |
|---------|------------|-----------|-----------|-----------------------|--------------------------|-----------|
| Pay | 0-17 Hours | 18+Hours | | 30 Hours | 60 Hours | |
| Columns | | | | Beyond M | Beyond M | |
| | | | *Maste | r's Degree must be po | osted on the official tr | anscript |
| Steps | | | | | | |
| 0 | \$ 53,000 | \$ 53,900 | \$ 55,900 | \$ 59,050 | \$ 60,550 | \$ 63,900 |
| 1 | \$ 54,988 | \$ 55,928 | \$ 58,019 | \$ 61,314 | \$ 62,882 | \$ 66,385 |
| 2 | \$ 55,975 | \$ 56,916 | \$ 59,007 | \$ 62,302 | \$ 63,870 | \$ 67,373 |
| 3 | \$ 56,963 | \$ 57,905 | \$ 59,997 | \$ 63,289 | \$ 64,857 | \$ 68,361 |
| 4 | \$ 57,951 | \$ 58,892 | \$ 60,984 | \$ 64,278 | \$ 65,847 | \$ 69,350 |
| 5 | \$ 58,939 | \$ 59,881 | \$ 61,972 | \$ 65,266 | \$ 66,835 | \$ 70,337 |
| 6 | \$ 59,929 | \$ 60,869 | \$ 62,960 | \$ 66,254 | \$ 67,822 | \$ 71,325 |
| 7 | \$ 61,721 | \$ 62,662 | \$ 64,754 | \$ 68,048 | \$ 69,617 | \$ 73,120 |
| 8 | \$ 62,783 | \$ 63,724 | \$ 65,815 | \$ 69,108 | \$ 70,677 | \$ 74,180 |
| 9 | \$ 63,845 | \$ 64,784 | \$ 66,876 | \$ 70,171 | \$ 71,739 | \$ 75,242 |
| 10 | \$ 64,905 | \$ 65,847 | \$ 67,938 | \$ 71,232 | \$ 72,800 | \$ 76,304 |
| 11 | \$ 65,966 | \$ 66,908 | \$ 69,000 | \$ 72,293 | \$ 73,862 | \$ 77,364 |
| 12 | \$ 67,029 | \$ 67,969 | \$ 70,060 | \$ 73,354 | \$ 74,923 | \$ 78,426 |
| 13 | \$ 68,089 | \$ 69,030 | \$ 71,122 | \$ 74,415 | \$ 75,984 | \$ 79,487 |
| 14 | \$ 69,151 | \$ 70,092 | \$ 72,183 | \$ 75,477 | \$ 77,046 | \$ 80,548 |
| 15 | \$ 71,399 | \$ 72,340 | \$ 74,432 | \$ 77,726 | \$ 79,294 | \$ 82,798 |
| 16 | \$ 72,549 | \$ 73,490 | \$ 75,581 | \$ 78,875 | \$ 80,444 | \$ 83,947 |
| 17 | \$ 73,699 | \$ 74,641 | \$ 76,732 | \$ 80,026 | \$ 81,594 | \$ 85,098 |
| 18 | \$ 74,850 | \$ 75,791 | \$ 77,882 | \$ 81,176 | \$ 82,745 | \$ 86,248 |
| 19 | \$ 76,000 | \$ 76,941 | \$ 79,033 | \$ 82,327 | \$ 83,894 | \$ 87,399 |
| 20 | \$ 77,150 | \$ 78,091 | \$ 80,182 | \$ 83,476 | \$ 85,045 | \$ 88,548 |
| 21 | \$ 78,300 | \$ 79,242 | \$ 81,333 | \$ 84,627 | \$ 86,195 | \$ 89,699 |
| 22 | \$ 79,451 | \$ 80,391 | \$ 82,483 | \$ 85,777 | \$ 87,346 | \$ 90,849 |
| 23 | \$ 80,601 | \$ 81,542 | \$ 83,634 | \$ 86,928 | \$ 88,495 | \$ 91,947 |
| 24 | \$ 81,751 | \$ 82,692 | \$ 84,783 | \$ 88,077 | \$ 89,646 | \$ 93,149 |
| 25 | \$ 82,901 | \$ 83,843 | \$ 85,934 | \$ 89,228 | \$ 90,796 | \$ 94,300 |

22-23 Salary Increase for over 25 years of credited service: \$2,250

| Longevity | Master's Program Differential Schedule* | | | | | | |
|---|---|---------|-------------|---------|--|--|--|
| Completion of 30 Years-\$1,000 | *Applicable in: M, M+30, M+60 or DR Columns Only | | | | | | |
| Completion of 35 Years-\$1,000 | For those individual teachers who have an initial Masters greater than 41 credit hrs. | | | | | | |
| Board Certification | Credits | Amounts | Credits | Amounts | | | |
| NBPTS: \$1,000/year for 10 years | 42-47 | \$300 | 78-83 | \$2,100 | | | |
| OT, PT, SLP, SW \$750/year | 48-53 | \$600 | 84-89 | \$2,400 | | | |
| | 54-59 | \$900 | 90-95 | \$2,700 | | | |
| 1/2 hour stipend: \$2,915 | 60-65 | \$1,200 | 96-101 | \$3,000 | | | |
| *The amounts are not eligible for any additional annual | 66-71 | \$1,500 | 102-107 | \$3,300 | | | |
| percentage increases. | 72-77 | \$1,800 | 108 or More | \$3,600 | | | |

Note: All new hires after July 1, 2015 will be placed on the Professional Salary Milestone Grid. Other unit members will move to this grid once they have reached a milestone column. Members cannot move from this grid back to the previous Salary Grid for Unit 1 members.

Current Employees – Adult Educators

Retired employees who return to teach in Adult Education Programs will be credited only with the seniority spent in that program.

Full time/Part time Adult Educators

The full time equivalent for adult education positions is based on a 35-hour work-week. Part-time salaries will be prorated by the number of hours worked/week divided by 35 hours. (Example: a person working 10 hours/week equals 10/35 FTE = .29 FTE).

Adult educators will be offered district benefits if they are scheduled work at least 25 hours per week.

When adult education members work beyond their regularly scheduled day, they will be compensated at the extension of service rate. However, if they consistently work above hours assigned, the District will review and adjust salary.

When adult education members are required to work during the summer (either 11 month or 11.5 months), they will be compensated by salary prorated for the extra month or month and one-half. If adult education members are not required to work, and voluntarily work in a reduced hour program such as the summer GED program, they will be paid the summer rate.

APPENDIX 2-EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

The extracurricular activities listed below shall be held at the end of the normal school day, and shall be performed above and beyond the normally assigned teaching load, in order to qualify for the extra pay listed below. Appointments to extracurricular positions are subject to annual review and must be approved by the Human Resources Office Staff and confirmed by the Board prior to assignment to such duty. The salaries specified for each position are stated as the full dollar amounts payable for the function being performed. In instances wherein more than one individual is assigned to an extracurricular position, that amount in the schedule shall be divided accordingly.

Appendix 2 Extracurricular Activities 2019-2024

| | | | | 2019-202 | 24 | | | | | | | |
|--|-----------|-----------------|----------------|-----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 | Step 5 | Step 6 | Step 7 | Step 8 | Step 9 | Step 10 | Step 11 | Step 12 |
| Music | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Summer Band Director | \$2,262 | \$2,432 | \$2,601 | \$2,771 | \$2,941 | \$3,110 | \$3,280 | \$3,449 | \$3,619 | \$3,789 | \$3,958 | \$4,128 |
| Marching Band Director -Fall term (football, limited community functions) | \$2,262 | \$2,432 | \$2,601 | \$2,771 | \$2,941 | \$3,110 | \$3,280 | \$3,449 | \$3,619 | \$3,789 | \$3,958 | \$4,128 |
| Marching Band Director - Fall term (middle, elementary community functions only) | \$905 | \$933 | \$961 | \$990 | \$1,018 | \$1,046 | \$1,074 | \$1,103 | \$1,131 | \$1,159 | \$1,188 | \$1,216 |
| Marching Band Director - Spring term (community functions only) | \$905 | \$933 | \$961 | \$990 | \$1,018 | \$1,046 | \$1,074 | \$1,103 | \$1,131 | \$1,159 | \$1,188 | \$1,216 |
| PEP Band Director - perform at all home basketball games | \$1,131 | \$1,301 | \$1,470 | \$1,640 | \$1,810 | \$1,979 | \$2,149 | \$2,319 | \$2,488 | \$2,658 | \$2,827 | \$2,997 |
| Stage Band/Chorus/Vocal Ensemble Director | \$2,262 | \$2,432 | \$2,601 | \$2,771 | \$2,941 | \$3,110 | \$3,280 | \$3,449 | \$3,619 | \$3,789 | \$3,958 | \$4,128 |
| Chaperone/Supervise Music Festivals or Competitions | Compensat | ed at the conti | ractual hourly | rate | | | 1 | l . | | J. | J. | |
| Drama | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| High School | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Director - per major production | \$2,545 | \$2,714 | \$2,884 | \$3,054 | \$3,223 | \$3,393 | \$3,563 | \$3,732 | \$3,902 | \$4,072 | \$4,241 | \$4,411 |
| Music Director/Technical Set Director/Pit Director | \$1,470 | \$1,640 | \$1,810 | \$1,979 | \$2,149 | \$2,319 | \$2,488 | \$2,658 | \$2,827 | \$2,997 | \$3,167 | \$3,336 |
| Choreographer | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| Middle School | | , - | , | | 1 / | | | . , | | 1 / | 1 / | . , , |
| Director - per major production | \$1,272 | \$1,442 | \$1,612 | \$1,781 | \$1,951 | \$2,121 | \$2,290 | \$2,460 | \$2,630 | \$2,799 | \$2,969 | \$3,138 |
| Music Director/Technical Set Director/Pit Director | \$735 | \$905 | \$1,074 | \$1,244 | \$1,414 | \$1,583 | \$1,753 | \$1,923 | \$2,092 | \$2,262 | \$2,432 | \$2,601 |
| Choreographer | \$396 | \$452 | \$509 | \$565 | \$622 | \$679 | \$735 | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 |
| Other | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Senior High Yearbook Advisor | \$2,545 | \$2,714 | \$2,884 | \$3,054 | \$3,223 | \$3,393 | \$3,563 | \$3,732 | \$3,902 | \$4,072 | \$4,241 | \$4,411 |
| Middle School Yearbook Advisor | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| School Newspaper Advisor (minimum 5 issues) | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| Literary Magazine Advisor | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| Majorettes/Color Guard | \$679 | \$707 | \$735 | \$763 | \$792 | \$820 | \$848 | \$877 | \$905 | \$933 | \$961 | \$990 |
| Dance Ensembles | \$679 | \$707 | \$735 | \$763 | \$792 | \$820 | \$848 | \$877 | \$905 | \$933 | \$961 | \$990 |
| Science/Math/Academic Competitive Teams/Clubs | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| Student Government | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| National Honor Societies | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| Class Advisor (High School) | \$792 | \$848 | \$905 | \$961 | \$1,018 | \$1,074 | \$1,131 | \$1,188 | \$1,244 | \$1,301 | \$1,357 | \$1,414 |
| School Treasurer | | | , | , , , , , | 1 , , , | | 1 , , - | . , , | | . , , | . , , | , |
| Enrollment 0-399 | \$905 | \$933 | \$961 | \$990 | \$1,018 | \$1,046 | \$1,074 | \$1,103 | \$1,131 | \$1,159 | \$1,188 | \$1,216 |
| Enrollment 400-599 | \$1,131 | \$1,159 | \$1,188 | \$1,216 | \$1,244 | \$1,272 | \$1,301 | \$1,329 | \$1,357 | \$1,385 | \$1,414 | \$1,442 |
| Enrollment 600-1000 | \$1,696 | \$1,725 | \$1,753 | \$1,781 | \$1,810 | \$1,838 | \$1,866 | \$1,894 | \$1,923 | \$1,951 | \$1,979 | \$2,007 |
| Enrollment 1001-1200 | \$2,262 | \$2,290 | \$2,319 | \$2,347 | \$2,375 | \$2,403 | \$2,432 | \$2,460 | \$2,488 | \$2,516 | \$2,545 | \$2,573 |
| Enrollment 1201+ | \$2,827 | \$2,856 | \$2,884 | \$2,912 | \$2,941 | \$2,969 | \$2,997 | \$3,025 | \$3,054 | \$3,082 | \$3,110 | \$3,138 |
| All City Music Program | | | • | - | | • | | • | • | | | · · · |
| Host of All-City Music Festival | \$912 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Manager of one All-City Performing Group | \$798 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | + | - | | | | | | | | | | |

Accompanist for one All-City Performing Group

paid host fee plus

One individual serving as both host and manager will be

\$342

\$276

APPENDIX 3-SUMMER SCHOOL AND HOURLY RATES

| | Payment | July 1, 2019 |
|--|---------|--------------|
| Elementary | Hourly | \$42.69 |
| Secondary & LMS | Hourly | \$42.69 |
| Driver Education Teacher | Hourly | \$42.69 |
| Book Coordinator | Flat | \$510.06 |
| Registration | Flat | \$74.64 |
| Testing – Elementary | Flat | \$45.24 |
| Special Education Teacher | Hourly | \$42.69 |
| School Year | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Summer | Hourly | \$42.69 |
| Adult Evening School Teachers | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Homebound Teachers | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Apprentice Training Teachers | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Water Safety Instructors | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Curriculum Writers | Hourly | \$36.22 |
| Textbook Recommendation Committee | Hourly | \$36.22 |
| In-Service Instructors (Based on presentation hours) | Hourly | \$45.24 |
| Refugee Assistance Program Teacher | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Adult Basic Learning Center Daytime Program Teachers | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Professional Development | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Curriculum Program & Staff Development Team (CPSDT) | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| Needs Assessment Team (NAT) | Hourly | \$31.67 |
| School Leadership Team (SLT) | Hourly | \$31.67 |

APPENDIX 4-COACHING

- 1. Appointments to coaching positions are subject to annual review and funding authorization by the Board of Education and must be approved each year by the Human Resources Office Staff and confirmed by the Board prior to assignment to such extra duty.
- 2. An amount of money as noted below shall be allocated for reimbursement to high school interscholastic coaches for attendance at coaching clinics and for mileage when on scouting trips, and shall be disbursed in accordance with the procedure established by the Administrator for Health, Physical Education and Athletics. When such activities would require a coach to be excused from regular duty, the normal request to the Superintendent must be made in accordance with standard procedure in the District.
- 3. Salaries for the head junior varsity and assistant varsity positions in each sport will be seventy percent (70%) of the salary of the head varsity position at each step. Head freshman and assistant junior varsity positions in any sport will be paid at sixty-five percent (65%) of the head varsity position at each step. Assistant freshman positions will be paid at fifty percent (50%) of the head varsity position at each step. Head modified and assistant junior varsity coaching positions in any sport will be paid at sixty-five percent (65%) of the salary of the head varsity position at each step. Assistant modified and half-season modified coaching positions will be paid at fifty percent (50%) of the head varsity position at each step.
- 4. A. Workshops, clinics, and mileage: (total expenditures per school year)

Coaches \$7,930.00

B. Post-Season Play: (per head varsity coach per sport)

Regional Play \$368.00 State Play \$554.00

Assistant varsity coaches will be paid for post-season play at a rate of seventy percent (70%) of the head varsity coach post-season stipend. A coach who receives a stipend for NY State play does not also receive the stipend for regional play.

5. Advancement from assistant coach to head coach in the same sport, and at the same level, will result in one (1) year head coaching credit for every two (2) years as an assistant coach. Any request for such credit must be submitted in advance in writing to the Administrator for Health, Physical Education and Athletics. Such requests shall not be unreasonably denied.

- 6. Movement from head coach to assistant coach in the same sport will result in one (1) year assistant coach credit for each year as a head coach. Any request for such credit must be submitted in advance in writing to the Administrator for Health, Physical Education and Athletics. Such requests shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 7. Movement from head coach or assistant coach in one sport to head or assistant coach in a different sport will result in one (1) year of coaching credit for every three (3) years of coaching experience earned at the same level or higher. Any request for such credit must be submitted in advance in writing to the Administrator for Health, Physical Education and Athletics.

Furthermore, once initial appointment to the position has been established, credit will not accrue from other sports.

- 8. Coaches hired from outside the District will be evaluated by the Administrator for Health, Physical Education and Athletics and be placed at an appropriate step consistent with the criteria of 5, 6 and 7 above.
- 9. The District will provide in-service necessary for coaches to retain certification as a result of additional State requirements.
- 10. Multiple sport coaches (those who coach two (2) or more different sports during a school year, not including intramurals) will receive additional salary, above the normal coaching index for each sport, as follows:

Two (2) sports \$ 90.00 Three (3) or more sports \$180.00

APPENDIX 4

High School Coaching Salary Schedule Head Coach – 2019-2024

| SPORT | INDEX | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 | Step 5 | Step 6 | Step 7 | Step 8 | Step 9 | Step 10 | Step 11 | Step 12 |
|-------------------|-------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| Ice Hockey | 137 | \$4,368 | \$4,712 | \$5,086 | \$5,489 | \$5,923 | \$6,390 | \$6,898 | \$7,444 | \$8,027 | \$8,666 | \$9,353 | \$9,916 |
| Football | 130 | \$4,144 | \$4,471 | \$4,825 | \$5,207 | \$5,620 | \$6,064 | \$6,545 | \$7,066 | \$7,617 | \$8,223 | \$8,876 | \$9,408 |
| Wrestling | 130 | \$4,144 | \$4,471 | \$4,825 | \$5,207 | \$5,620 | \$6,064 | \$6,545 | \$7,066 | \$7,617 | \$8,223 | \$8,876 | \$9,408 |
| Basketball | 126.5 | \$4,034 | \$4,353 | \$4,697 | \$5,068 | \$5,469 | \$5,901 | \$6,371 | \$6,875 | \$7,409 | \$8,001 | \$8,636 | \$9,154 |
| Indoor Track | 116 | \$3,697 | \$3,990 | \$4,307 | \$4,646 | \$5,015 | \$5,411 | \$5,839 | \$6,305 | \$6,796 | \$7,339 | \$7,919 | \$8,393 |
| Volleyball | 113.5 | \$3,619 | \$3,905 | \$4,213 | \$4,548 | \$4,907 | \$5,293 | \$5,716 | \$6,168 | \$6,649 | \$7,178 | \$7,748 | \$8,214 |
| Gymnastics | 113 | \$3,604 | \$3,887 | \$4,194 | \$4,526 | \$4,887 | \$5,270 | \$5,690 | \$6,141 | \$6,621 | \$7,146 | \$7,716 | \$8,177 |
| Lacrosse | 112.5 | \$3,587 | \$3,869 | \$4,177 | \$4,507 | \$4,864 | \$5,248 | \$5,664 | \$6,114 | \$6,591 | \$7,115 | \$7,681 | \$8,142 |
| Swimming | 112.5 | \$3,587 | \$3,869 | \$4,177 | \$4,507 | \$4,864 | \$5,248 | \$5,664 | \$6,114 | \$6,591 | \$7,115 | \$7,681 | \$8,142 |
| Soccer | 106 | \$3,379 | \$3,646 | \$3,936 | \$4,246 | \$4,584 | \$4,944 | \$5,337 | \$5,761 | \$6,209 | \$6,704 | \$7,235 | \$7,670 |
| X-Country Skiing | 104 | \$3,315 | \$3,576 | \$3,861 | \$4,167 | \$4,496 | \$4,851 | \$5,235 | \$5,653 | \$6,094 | \$6,577 | \$7,098 | \$7,526 |
| Track | 103 | \$3,283 | \$3,542 | \$3,825 | \$4,125 | \$4,454 | \$4,804 | \$5,187 | \$5,598 | \$6,034 | \$6,514 | \$7,031 | \$7,454 |
| Crew | 103 | \$3,283 | \$3,542 | \$3,825 | \$4,125 | \$4,454 | \$4,804 | \$5,187 | \$5,598 | \$6,034 | \$6,514 | \$7,031 | \$7,454 |
| Baseball | 101 | \$3,221 | \$3,473 | \$3,751 | \$4,044 | \$4,368 | \$4,711 | \$5,085 | \$5,489 | \$5,917 | \$6,387 | \$6,896 | \$7,307 |
| Softball | 101 | \$3,221 | \$3,473 | \$3,751 | \$4,044 | \$4,368 | \$4,711 | \$5,085 | \$5,489 | \$5,917 | \$6,387 | \$6,896 | \$7,307 |
| Tennis | 97 | \$3,093 | \$3,336 | \$3,600 | \$3,886 | \$4,193 | \$4,525 | \$4,884 | \$5,270 | \$5,683 | \$6,136 | \$6,623 | \$7,020 |
| X- Country | 94 | \$2,997 | \$3,233 | \$3,489 | \$3,764 | \$4,065 | \$4,384 | \$4,733 | \$5,109 | \$5,508 | \$5,944 | \$6,416 | \$6,803 |
| Winter | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Cheerleading | 90.5 | \$2,886 | \$3,114 | \$3,360 | \$3,624 | \$3,911 | \$4,221 | \$4,557 | \$4,919 | \$5,301 | \$5,724 | \$6,176 | \$6,551 |
| Fall Cheerleading | 76.5 | \$2,440 | \$2,632 | \$2,840 | \$3,065 | \$3,306 | \$3,568 | \$3,851 | \$4,156 | \$4,482 | \$4,838 | \$5,223 | \$5,537 |
| Golf | 76 | \$2,423 | \$2,613 | \$2,820 | \$3,043 | \$3,284 | \$3,544 | \$3,826 | \$4,130 | \$4,453 | \$4,808 | \$5,189 | \$5,500 |
| Bowling | 52.5 | \$1,674 | \$1,804 | \$1,946 | \$2,101 | \$2,269 | \$2,449 | \$2,641 | \$2,852 | \$3,074 | \$3,318 | \$3,583 | \$3,799 |

Middle School Intramurals \$611 Middle School Coordinator \$2,597

Head Junior Varsity/Assistant Varsity – 70% of Head Coach

Head Freshman/Assistant Junior Varsity/Head Modified Coach - 65% of Head Coach Assistant Freshman/Assistant Modified/ 1 / $_2$ Season Modified - 50% of Head Coach

2019 - 2024 Health Insurance Rates - HDHP Plan

Rates change September 1st

| Health Contributions 2019-2020 | | | Ann | nual | Per Paycheck | | |
|--------------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|--|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family | |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$760.39 | \$2,007.19 | 38.02 | 100.36 | |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$912.47 | \$2,408.63 | 45.62 | 120.43 | |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,292.67 | \$3,412.23 | 64.63 | 170.61 | |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,520.78 | \$4,014.38 | 76.04 | 200.72 | |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,672.86 | \$4,415.82 | 83.64 | 220.79 | |
| \$100,000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,053.06 | \$5,419.42 | 102.65 | 270.97 | |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | | |
|--------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | | | |
| Individual | \$7,604 | | | | |
| Family | \$20,072 | | | | |

| Health Contributions 2020-2021 | | | Anr | nual | Per Paycheck | | |
|--------------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|--|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family | |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$760.39 | \$2,007.19 | 38.02 | 100.36 | |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$912.47 | \$2,408.63 | 45.62 | 120.43 | |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,292.67 | \$3,412.23 | 64.63 | 170.61 | |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,520.78 | \$4,014.38 | 76.04 | 200.72 | |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,672.86 | \$4,415.82 | 83.64 | 220.79 | |
| \$100,000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,053.06 | \$5,419.42 | 102.65 | 270.97 | |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|--------------------|---------|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | | |
| Individual | \$7,604 | | | |
| Family \$20,072 | | | | |

| Health Contributions 2021-2022 | | | Ann | nual | Per Paycheck | | |
|--------------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|--|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family | |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$760.39 | \$2,007.19 | 38.02 | 100.36 | |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$912.47 | \$2,408.63 | 45.62 | 120.43 | |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,292.67 | \$3,412.23 | 64.63 | 170.61 | |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,520.78 | \$4,014.38 | 76.04 | 200.72 | |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,672.86 | \$4,415.82 | 83.64 | 220.79 | |
| \$100.000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2.053.06 | \$5.419.42 | 102.65 | 270.97 | |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | | |
|--------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | | | |
| Individual | \$7,604 | | | | |
| Family | \$20,072 | | | | |

| Health Contributions 2022-2023 | | | Anr | nual | Per Paycheck | | |
|--------------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|--|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family | |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$821.22 | \$2,167.77 | 41.06 | 108.39 | |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$985.47 | \$2,601.32 | 49.27 | 130.06 | |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,396.08 | \$3,685.21 | 69.80 | 184.26 | |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,642.44 | \$4,335.53 | 82.12 | 216.78 | |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,806.69 | \$4,769.09 | 90.33 | 238.45 | |
| \$100,000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,217.30 | \$5,852.97 | 110.86 | 292.65 | |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | | |
|----------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
| RATE (+8% PROJECTED) | | | | | |
| Individual | \$8,212 | | | | |
| Family | \$21,678 | | | | |

| Health Contributions 2023-2024 | | | Annual | | Per Paycheck | |
|--------------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$886.92 | \$2,341.19 | 44.35 | 117.06 |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$1,064.31 | \$2,809.43 | 53.21 | 140.47 |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,507.77 | \$3,980.03 | 75.38 | 199.00 |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,773.84 | \$4,682.37 | 88.69 | 234.12 |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,951.22 | \$5,150.61 | 97.56 | 257.53 |
| \$100,000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,394.69 | \$6,321.21 | 119.73 | 316.06 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|----------------------|----------|--|--|--|
| RATE (+8% PROJECTED) | | | | |
| Individual \$8,869 | | | | |
| Family | \$23,412 | | | |

2019 - 2024 Health Insurance Rates - POS Plan

Rates change September 1st

| Health Contributi | ions 2019 | • | Annual | | Per Payo | heck |
|------------------------|-----------|----|------------|------------|------------|--------|
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$798.40 | \$2,107.50 | 39.92 | 105.38 |
| \$30,000 - \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$958.08 | \$2,529.00 | 47.90 | 126.45 |
| \$42,053 - \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,357.27 | \$3,582.75 | 67.86 | 179.14 |
| \$60,000 - \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,596.79 | \$4,215.00 | 79.84 | 210.75 |
| \$80,000 - \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,756.47 | \$4,636.50 | 87.82 | 231.83 |
| \$100,000 + Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,155.67 | \$5,690.25 | 107.78 | 284.51 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|--------------------|--|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | | |
| Individual \$7,984 | | | | |
| Family \$21,075 | | | | |

| Health Contribution | ns 2020 | • | | • | | |
|---------------------|---------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|
| 2021 | | | Annual | | Per Paycheck | |
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$798.40 | \$2,107.50 | 39.92 | 105.38 |
| \$30,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$958.08 | \$2,529.00 | 47.90 | 126.45 |
| \$42,053 - | | | | | | |
| \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,357.27 | \$3,582.75 | 67.86 | 179.14 |
| \$60,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,596.79 | \$4,215.00 | 79.84 | 210.75 |
| \$80,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,756.47 | \$4,636.50 | 87.82 | 231.83 |
| \$100,000 + | | | | | | |
| Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,155.67 | \$5,690.25 | 107.78 | 284.51 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|--------------------|----------|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | | |
| Individual \$7,765 | | | | |
| Family | \$20,840 | | | |

| Health Contribution | ns 2021 | | | | | |
|---------------------|---------|----|------------|------------|--------------|----------|
| 2022 | 2022 | | Annual | | Per Paycheck | |
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$818.46 | \$2,196.55 | \$40.92 | \$109.83 |
| \$30,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$982.15 | \$2,635.86 | \$49.11 | \$131.79 |
| \$42,053 - | | | | | | |
| \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,391.38 | \$3,734.14 | \$69.57 | \$186.71 |
| \$60,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,636.92 | \$4,393.10 | \$81.85 | \$219.66 |
| \$80,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,800.61 | \$4,832.41 | \$90.03 | \$241.62 |
| \$100,000 + | | | | | | |
| Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,209.84 | \$5,930.69 | \$110.49 | \$296.53 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | |
|--------------------|--|--|--|
| RATE (ACTUAL) | | | |
| Individual \$8,185 | | | |
| Family \$21,966 | | | |

| Health Contributions 2022- | | | | | | |
|----------------------------|-------|----|------------|------------|--------------|--------|
| 2023 | 2023 | | Annual | | Per Paycheck | |
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$883.94 | \$2,372.27 | 44.19 | 118.62 |
| \$30,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$1,060.72 | \$2,846.73 | 53.04 | 142.33 |
| \$42,053 - | | | | | | |
| \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,502.69 | \$4,032.87 | 75.14 | 201.65 |
| \$60,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,767.87 | \$4,744.55 | 88.40 | 237.23 |
| \$80,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$1,944.66 | \$5,219.00 | 97.23 | 260.95 |
| \$100,000 + | | | | | | |
| Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,386.63 | \$6,405.15 | 119.33 | 320.25 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|----------------------|----------|--|--|--|
| RATE (+8% PROJECTED) | | | | |
| Individual \$8,839 | | | | |
| Family | \$23,723 | | | |

| Health Contributi | ons 2023 | - | | | | |
|-------------------|----------|----|------------|------------|------------|--------|
| 2024 | | 1 | Annual | | Per Payo | heck |
| Salary | Level | % | Individual | Family | Individual | Family |
| \$0.00-\$29,999 | 1 | 10 | \$954.65 | \$2,562.06 | 47.73 | 128.11 |
| \$30,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$42,052 | 2 | 12 | \$1,145.58 | \$3,074.47 | 57.28 | 153.72 |
| \$42,053 - | | | | | | |
| \$59,999 | 3 | 17 | \$1,622.91 | \$4,355.50 | 81.15 | 217.78 |
| \$60,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$79,999 | 4 | 20 | \$1,909.30 | \$5,124.11 | 95.47 | 256.21 |
| \$80,000 - | | | | | | |
| \$99,999 | 5 | 22 | \$2,100.23 | \$5,636.52 | 105.01 | 281.83 |
| \$100,000 + | | | | | | |
| Above | 6 | 27 | \$2,577.56 | \$6,917.56 | 128.88 | 345.87 |

| PREMIUM EQUIVALENT | | | | |
|----------------------|--|--|--|--|
| RATE (+8% PROJECTED) | | | | |
| Individual \$9,547 | | | | |
| Family \$25,621 | | | | |